



Regulation of macrophage derived eicosanoids in allergy and infection

Fiona D. R. Henkel

Vollständiger Abdruck der von der Fakultät für Medizin der Technischen Universität München zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades einer

Doktorin der Naturwissenschaften (Dr. rer. nat.)

genehmigten Dissertation.

Vorsitz: Prof. Dr. Ellen Renner

Prüfer*innen der Dissertation:

1. Priv.-Doz. Dr. Julia Esser-von Bieren

2. apl. Prof. Dr. Jerzy Adamski

Die Dissertation wurde am 15.02.2022 bei der Technischen Universität München eingereicht und durch die Fakultät für Medizin am 12.04.2022 angenommen.

Nothing in life is to be feared, it is only to be understood. Now is the time to understand more, so that we may fear less.

Marie Curie

Abstract

Macrophages are plastic cells that can sense and respond to external stimuli via secretion of a wide range of chemokines, cytokines and lipid mediators. These innate immune cells thereby contribute to host defence and induction of inflammatory responses. The aim of this dissertation was to investigate how macrophage derived lipid mediators are regulated in viral type 1 and allergic/ parasitic type 2 immune responses, which was analysed in three different immunological settings.

First, we showed that priming of monocyte-derived macrophages (MDM) with house dust mite (HDM) shifted their eicosanoid metabolism from a 5-lipoxygenase (5-LOX) dominated profile towards cyclooxygenase (COX) derived lipid mediators. This shift in lipid mediators was based on altered gene expression and protein levels induced via p38 MAPK signalling. Also proinflammatory chemokine and cytokine levels were enhanced in HDM stimulated MDM, while their capacity to induce granulocyte chemotaxis was reduced. In contrast to the *in vitro* effect, *in vivo* HDM induced airway inflammation led to increased cysLT production in the lung, while another type 2 setting, infection with the parasite N. brasiliensis, resulted in elevated pulmonary prostanoid levels.

In the second study, we investigated transcriptional and eicosanoid reprogramming in MDM of individuals that had been infected with severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2). We showed that individuals with a mild COVID-19 disease course have a persistent transcriptional and metabolic imprint 3-5 months after infection, evident by increased pro-inflammatory 5-LOX metabolite production that returned to baseline 12 months after infection. SARS-CoV-2 spike protein or LPS stimulation exaggerated prostanoid, type I IFN and chemokine responses in MDM from convalescent SARS-CoV-2 infected individuals. Pro-inflammatory lipid mediators were enhanced in post COVID-19 MDM and stimulation further augmented the disparity to healthy MDM which is indicative of an epigenetic reprogramming resulting in long-term modification of the innate immune compartment after COVID-19 infections.

Third, we assessed the role of transglutaminase 2 (TG2), a marker of alternatively activated macrophages involved in allergic inflammation and tissue remodelling, in type 2 immune responses. We found that TG2 is induced in macrophages in the context of type 2 settings. Using conditional TG2 knockout mice we showed that myeloid TG2 is not involved in allergic airway inflammation, while it plays a role in expulsion of the parasite H. polygyrus. Myeloid TG2 deficiency did not impact on N. brasiliensis host defence, although it might regulate lung remodelling. Mechanisms of action of myeloid TG2 in type 2 immunity have to be further explored. Thus, macrophages and their lipid mediator profiles provide immune-regulatory targets in di-

verse inflammatory and host defence settings.

Deutsche Zusammenfassung

Makrophagen sind plastische Zellen, die externe Reize wahrnehmen und über die Sekretion einer Vielzahl von Chemokinen, Zytokinen und Lipidmediatoren darauf reagieren können. Diese innaten Immunzellen tragen dadurch zur Verteidigung des Wirts und zur Induktion von Entzündungsreaktionen bei. Das Ziel dieser Dissertation war es zu untersuchen, wie von Makrophagen gebildete Lipidmediatoren in viralen Typ-1- und allergischen/parasitären Typ-2-Immunantworten reguliert werden. Dies wurde in drei verschiedenen immunologischen Situationen analysiert. Zuerst zeigten wir, dass die Stimulation der von Monozyten abstammende Makrophagen (MDM) mit Hausstaubmilben (HDM) deren Eicosanoid Metabolismus von einem 5-Lipoxygenase (5-LOX) dominierten Profil hin zu Cyclooxygenase (COX) abgeleiteten Lipidmediatoren verschob. Diese Veränderung der Lipidmediatorproduktion basierte auf einer modifizierten Genexpression sowie Anderungen auf Proteinebene, die über die p38-MAPK Signalkaskade vermittelt wurden. Auch die entzündungsfördernden Chemokin- und Zytokinspiegel waren bei HDM-stimulierten MDM erhöht, während ihre Fähigkeit Granulozyten-Chemotaxis zu induzieren reduziert war. Im Gegensatz zum in vitro Effekt führte eine in vivo HDM-induzierte Atemwegsentzündung zu einer verstärkten cysLT-Produktion in der Lunge, während eine andere Typ-2-Entzündung, eine Infektion mit dem Parasiten N. brasiliensis, zu erhöhten pulmonaren Prostanoidspiegeln führte. In der zweiten Studie untersuchten wir die Transkriptions- und Eicosanoid-Reprogrammierung in MDM von Personen, die mit dem schweren akuten Atemwegssyndrom Coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) infiziert worden waren. Wir zeigten, dass Individuen mit einem milden COVID-19 Krankheitsverlauf 3-5 Monate nach der Infektion eine anhaltende transkriptionelle und metabolische Prägung aufwiesen, die sich in einer erhöhten Produktion von entzündungsfördernden 5-LOX Metaboliten zeigte, die 12 Monate nach der Infektion auf den Ausgangswert zurückkehrten. Stimulation mit SARS-CoV-2 Spike-Protein oder LPS erhöhte die Prostanoid-, Typ-I-IFN- und Chemokin-Bildung bei MDM von genesenen SARS-CoV-2 infizierten Personen weiter. Entzündungsfördernde Lipidmediatoren wurden von post COVID-19 MDM vermehrt gebildet, und eine Stimulation verstärkte den Unterschied zu gesunden MDM, was auf eine epigenetische Reprogrammierung hinweist, die zu einer langfristigen Modifikation des angeborenen Immunkompartiments nach COVID-19 Infektionen führt.

Zudem untersuchten wir die Rolle von Transglutaminase 2 (TG2), einem Marker für alternativ aktivierte Makrophagen, die an allergischen Entzündungen und Gewebeumbau beteiligt sind, bei Typ-2-Immunantworten. Wir zeigten, dass TG2 in Makrophagen während Typ-2-Entzündungen induziert wird. Unter Verwendung konditioneller TG2 Knockout Mäuse zeigten wir, dass myeloide TG2 nicht an allergischen Atemwegsentzündungen beteiligt ist, obwohl es eine Rolle bei der Ausscheidung des Parasiten *H. polygyrus* spielt. Das Fehlen myeloider TG2 hatte keine Auswirkungen auf die *N. brasiliensis* Abwehr, während es den Lungenumbau regulieren könnte. Die Wirkungsmechanismen von myeloider TG2 bei der Typ-2-Immunität sollten weiter erforscht werden. Insgesamt stellen Makrophagen und deren Lipidmediatorprofile immunregulatorische Ziele in verschiedenen Entzündungs- und Abwehrsituationen des Wirts dar.

Contents

A	bstra	act	Ι		
D	eutso	che Zusammenfassung	II		
N	omer	nclature	\mathbf{V}		
Li	st of	Publications V	III		
1	Introduction				
1.1 Macrophages as players in immune responses					
		1.1.1 Macrophages recognize antigens via a variety of receptors	1		
		1.1.2 Immune response induction	1		
		1.1.3 Impact of milieu on macrophage response	2		
	1.2	Epigenetics and metabolism in innate immunity	3		
		1.2.1 Trained immunity	3		
		1.2.2 Epigenetic modification	3		
		1.2.3 Cell metabolism \ldots	7		
		1.2.4 Epigenetic and metabolic reprogramming in macrophages	8		
	1.3	Lipid mediators synthesis	9		
		1.3.1 Regulation of eicosanoid metabolism	11		
		1.3.2 Macrophages as eicosanoid producers	12		
	1.4	Role of macrophages in immune homoeostasis	12		
		1.4.1 Lung tissue macrophages in steady-state conditions	12		
		1.4.2 Monocyte recruitment and replenishment during infections	13		
	1.5	Macrophages in type 2 immune responses	14		
	1.6	Macrophages in respiratory viral infections	17		
		1.6.1 The COVID-19 pandemic	17		
2	Ain	n	21		
3	Ma	terial and Methods	22		
	3.1	Material	22		
	3.2	Methods	22		
		3.2.1 Isolation and culture of PMN, PBMCs and monocyte derived macrophages	22		
		3.2.2 Cytokine analysis via ELISA or EIA	22		
		3.2.3 Chemotaxis assay	22		
		3.2.4 RNA extraction and cDNA synthesis	23		
		3.2.5 RNA sequencing	23		

CONTENTS

		3.2.6 Real-time quantitative PCR	23
		3.2.7 Lipid mediator quantification via LC-MS/MS	23
		3.2.8 Fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS) analysis	24
		3.2.9 Western blot analysis	24
		3.2.10 In vivo HDM-induced allergic airway inflammation	24
		3.2.11 In vivo Nippostrongylus brasiliensis infection	24
		3.2.12 In vivo Heligmosomoides polygyrus infection	24
		3.2.13 Mice	24
		3.2.14 Data analysis and statistics	24
4	\mathbf{Res}	ults	25
	4.1	House dust mite drives macrophage reprogramming	25
	4.2	COVID-19 imprints an inflammatory eicosanoid memory	27
	4.3	Role of transglutaminase 2 in type 2 immune responses	29
5	Dis	cussion	32
	5.1	Necessity of reproducible lipid mediator quantification	32
	5.2	MDM as an <i>in vitro</i> model for allergic lung inflammation	32
		5.2.1 House dust mite recognition	33
		5.2.2 Macrophages in allergy	33
	5.3	Implications of eicosanoid reprogramming in COVID-19	34
		5.3.1 Limitations and hints for therapy	35
	5.4	Myeloid TG2 is not involved in HDM induced allergic inflammation	35
	5.5	Myeloid TG2 engages in Hpb expulsion	36
	5.6	Differential impact of TG2 on different parasites	37
A	ckno	wledgement	39
B	ibliog	graphy	41
\mathbf{P}_1	ublic	ation I	71
\mathbf{P}_{1}	ublic	ation II	84
- '			U I

Nomenclature

15-Lipoxygenase
5-Lipoxygenase
Arachidonic acid
Alveolar macrophage
Antigen-presenting cells
Adenosine triphosphate
Arginase 1
Bronchoalveolar lavage
Bacillus Calmette-Guérin
Bone marrow derived macrophages
Mannose receptor
Coronavirus disease 2019
Cyclooxygenase
Cytochrome P450
Coenzyme A
Damage-associated molecular patterns
Dentritic cell
Docosahexaenoic acid
E-type prostanoid receptor
Eicosapentaenoic acid
Flavin adenine dinucleotide - oxidised and reduced form
5-Lipoxygenase activating protein
Glucose-6-phosphate

GM-CSF	Granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor				
GPCR	G-protein coupled receptor				
HAT	Histone acetyl transferase				
HDAC	Histone deacetylase				
HDM	House dust mite				
HSC	Hematopoietic stem cell				
IAV	Influenza A virus				
IFN	Interferon				
IL	Interleukin				
ILC	Innate lymphoid cell				
IM	Interstitial macrophage				
IRF	Interferon regulatory factor				
ISG	IFN-stimulated gene				
KDM	Lysine demethylase				
KMT	Lysine methyltransferase				
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide				
LT	Leukotriene				
$M\Phi$	Macrophage				
MAPK	Mitogen-activated protein kinase				
MDM	Monocyte-derived macrophages				
MHC	Major histocompatibility complex				
N-ERD	NSAID exacerbated respiratory disease				
NAD ⁺ /NADH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide - oxidised and reduced form				
NSAID	Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug				
OVA	Ovalbumin				
OXPHOS	Oxidative phosphorylation				
PAMP	Pathogen-associated molecular patterns				
PBMC	Peripheral blood mononuclear cell				
PG	Prostaglandin				
PGES	PGE synthase				

VI

NOMENCLATURE

PGI_2	Prostaglandin I ₂ / Prostacyclin
PLA_2	Phospholipase A_2
PMN	Polymorphonuclear leukocyte
PPARy	Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor $\boldsymbol{\gamma}$
PPP	Pentose phosphate pathway
PRMT	Protein arginine methyltransferase
PRR	Pattern recognition receptor
PTM	Posttranslational modification
PUFA	Polyunsaturated fatty acid
RALDH	Retinal dehydrogenases
RDM	Arginine demethylase
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
S-protein	SARS-CoV-2 spike protein
SARS-CoV-2	Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2
SPM	Specialized pro-resolving lipid mediators
STAT	Signal transducer and activator of transcription
TCA cycle	Tricarboxylic acid cycle
TG2	Transglutaminase 2
TGF-β	Transforming growth factor- β
TLR	Toll-like receptor
TNF	Tumor necrosis factor
ТХ	Thromboxane
Th	T helper cell
Hpb	Heligmosomoides polygyrus bakeri (H. polygyrus)
Nb	$Nippostrongylus\ brasiliensis\ (N.\ brasiliensis)$
cysLT	cysteinyl LT, including LTC_4 , LTD_4 , LTE_4
iNos	Inducible nitric oxide synthase

List of Publications

Publications contributing to this dissertation:

I) <u>Henkel, F. D. R.</u>*, Friedl, A.*, Haid, M., Thomas, D., Bouchery, T., Haimerl, P., de los Reyes Jiménez, M., Alessandrini, F., Schmidt-Weber, C. B., Harris, N., Adamski, J., Esser-von Bieren, J. (2019). *House dust mite drives proinflammatory eicosanoid reprogramming and macrophage effector functions*. Allergy, (January 2019), 74(6):1090-1101. https://doi.org/10.1111/all.13700

Author contributions: FDRH, AF, MH, DT, TB, PH, MRJ, and FA performed experiments. FDRH, AF, MH, DT, and JEvB analyzed data. JEvB, JA, NLH, and CBSW designed the study; JEvB, FDRH, and AF wrote the manuscript.

II) Bohnacker, S.*, Hartung, F.*, <u>Henkel, F. D. R.</u>*, Quaranta, A., Kolmert, J., Priller, A., Ud-Dean, M., Giglberger, J., Kugler, L. M., Pechtold, L., Yazici, S., Lechner, A., Erber, J., Protzer, U., Lingor, P., Knolle, P., Chaker, A. M., Schmidt-Weber, C. B., Wheelock, C. E., Esser-von Bieren, J. (2022) *Mild COVID-19 imprints a long-term inflammatory eicosanoid- and chemokine memory in monocyte-derived macrophage* Mucosal Immunology

Author contributions: Conceptualization: J.E.v.B., C.E.W., C.B.S.W., A.M.C., P.K., P.L., U.P., Methodology: A.Q., J.K., C.E.W., M.U.D., Investigation: S.B., F.D.R.H., F.H., A.Q., J.H., A.L., S.S., A.P., S.Y, J.E., Visualization: S.B., F.D.R.H., F.H., M.U.D., Funding acquisition: J.E.v.B., C.E.W., Project administration: J.E.v.B., A.M.C., P.K., U.P., P.L., Supervision: J.E.v.B., A.M.C., P.K., Writing – original draft: J.E.v.B., S.B., F.D.R.H., F.H., Writing – review and editing: C.E.W., C.B.S.W., A.L., S.S., A.M.C, A.P., P.K., P.L.

III) Role of macrophage transglutaminase 2 in type 2 immune responses. In preparation

Contribution to other publications in order of disclosure:

de los Reyes Jiménez, M.*, Lechner, A.*, Alessandrini, F., Bohnacker, S., Schindela, S., Trompette, A., Haimerl, P., Thomas, D., <u>Henkel, F.</u>, Mourão, A., Geerlof, A., Prazeres da Costa, C., Chaker, A. M., Brüne, B., Nüsing, R., Jakobsson, P. J., Nockher, W. A., Feige, M. J., Haslbeck, M., Ohnmacht, C., Marsland, B. J., Voehringer, D., Harris, N. L., Schmidt-Weber, C. B., Esser-von Bieren, J. (2020). An anti-inflammatory eicosanoid switch mediates the suppression of type-2 inflammation by helminth larval products. Science Translational Medicine, 12(540), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.aay0605

Haimerl, P., Bernhardt, U., Schindela, S., <u>Henkel, F. D.</u>, Lechner, A., Zissler, U. M., Pastor, X., Thomas, D., Cecil, A., Ge, Y., Haid, M., Prehn, C., Tokarz, J., Heinig, M., Adamski, J.,

Schmidt-Weber, C. B., Chaker, A. M., Esser-von Bieren, J. (2021). Inflammatory macrophage memory in nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug-exacerbated respiratory disease. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology, 147(2), 587–599. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2020.04.064

Gantert, T., <u>Henkel, F.</u>, Wurmser, C., Oeckl, J., Fischer, L., Haid, M., Adamski, J., Esservon Bieren, J., Klingenspor, M., Fromme, T. (2021). *Fibroblast growth factor induced Ucp1 expression in preadipocytes requires PGE2 biosynthesis and glycolytic flux.* The FASEB Journal, 35(5), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.202002795R

Lechner, A., <u>Henkel, F. D. R.</u>*, Hartung, F.*, Bohnacker, S., Alessandrini, F., Gubernatorova, E. O., Drutskaya M. S., Angioni, C., Schreiber Y., Haimerl, P., Ge, Y., Thomas, D., Kabat, A. M., Pearce, E. J., Ohnmacht C., Nedospasov S. A., Murray, P. J., Chaker, A. M., Schmidt-Weber, C. B., Esser-von Bieren, J. (2021) *Macrophages acquire a TNF-dependent inflammatory memory in allergic asthma*. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2021.11.026

Henkel, F. D. R., & Esser-von Bieren, J. (2022). Not just "leuko" after all: Epithelial leukotriene production in type 2 immunity. Science Immunology, 7(67). https://doi.org/10.1126/sciimmunol.abn4876

*: Those authors contributed equally

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

1 Introduction

1.1 Macrophages as players in immune responses

1.1.1 Macrophages recognize antigens via a variety of receptors

The immune system protects the body from foreign organisms and diseases. Physical, chemical and mechanical barriers form a first line of defence. The cellular immune system consists of an innate branch involved in the non-specific, but fast immune response and the adaptive immune system conferring slower, antigen-specific immunity. The innate immune system is formed by myeloid cells (monocytes, macrophages, DCs and granulocytes), and innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) including natural killer (NK) cells. They are the first to act in the recognition of micro-organisms through pattern recognition receptors (PRR) detecting either conserved surface molecules on pathogens, the pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), or molecules released from damaged or dead host cells, the damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs). PRR can be intracellularly or extracellularly located and are divided into five subfamilies, namely toll-like receptors (TLRs), C-type lectin receptors (CLRs), as well as, nucleotide oligomerization domain (NOD)-like receptors (NLRs), retinoic acid-inducible gene (RIG)-I-like receptors (RLRs) and absent in melanoma-2 (AIM2)-like receptors (ALRs). PAMPs and DAMPs recognized by various PRRs are summarized in Table 1.1.

1.1.2 Immune response induction

PRR are expressed on cells of the innate immune system, but also by non-immune cells like epithelial cells and fibroblasts [15, 16]. Signalling through these receptors activates different signalling cascades resulting in transcriptional regulation of inflammatory response genes like pro-inflammatory cytokines, chemokines and interferons (IFN). Also the release of lipid mediators, phagocytosis and cell death are regulated (in part) through PRR signalling [17–20]. Inflammatory mediator release will also induce chemotaxis of granulocytes, for example interleukin (IL)-1 β and LTB₄ induce neutrophil recruitment [21, 22], while monocyte chemotaxis involves MCP-1 and CC chemokine receptor 2 (CCR2) signalling [23, 24]. After recognition of PAMPs or DAMPs, antigen-presenting cells (APCs) phagocytose, process and present antigens within MHC II molecules for T cell activation [25] which may involve migration to the draining lymph nodes [26].

T helper (Th) cells are activated through T cell receptor (TCR) and CD4 coreceptor binding to peptide-loaded MHC II molecules on APCs [27, 28].

Th cells are categorized based on their cytokine production and effector function into Th1, Th2, and Th17 cells [29, 30]. Induction of signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) 4 following IL-12 signalling activates T-bet and results in Th1 cell differentiation, characterized by IFN- γ secretion [31, 32]. Commitment to Th2 cells is regulated by STAT6 and GATA3 and

Family	Receptor	Ligand	Location	Physiological response	Ref.
	TLR4	e.g. LPS	Plasma membrane	Type I IFN induc- tion, pro-inflammatory cytokine production	[1-3]
TLR	TLR9	CpG- DNA	Endosome, lysosome	Type I IFN induc- tion, pro-inflammatory cytokine production	[3-5]
CLR	Dectin-1	β- glucans, zymosan	Plasma membrane	PGE ₂ , production of chemo-, cytokines, in- duction of phagocytosis	[6, 7]
NLR	NOD2	Peptido- glycans	Cytosol	NFxB / MAPK acti- vation, pro-inflammatory cytokine production	[8–10]
RLR	RIG-I	viral dsRNA	Cytosol	Type I IFN induc- tion, pro-inflammatory cytokine production	[11, 12]
ALR	AIM2	dsDNA	Cytosol	Inflammasome activation	[13, 14]

Table 1.1: Example of different pattern recognition receptors, their ligands and physiological response

controls the production of IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 [33, 34]. Th17 cells are identified by RORyt expression and secretion of IL-17A, IL-17F and IL-22 [35, 36].

Different Th cell subsets have different functions, whereas Th1 cells mediate protection against viral and bacterial infections [37, 38], Th2 cells are important for defence against extracellular parasites [39, 40], while also inducing pathogenesis of allergic diseases and asthma [41]. Th17 cells organize immunity to extracellular bacteria and fungi [42], just as being responsible for severe asthma and autoimmune responses [43, 44].

T cells have innate counterparts, the innate lymphoid cells (ILCs), divided into ILC1s, ILC2s, ILC3s, lymphoid tissue inducer (LTi) cells and NK cells, which are mainly tissue resident cells [45, 46]. ILCs mirror different Th subsets, ILC1s reflect Th1 cells, ILC2s are counterparts for Th2 cells, as are ILC3s for Th17 cells, expressing the same master regulatory genes and cytokines [47–49]. LTi cells initiate development of secondary lymph nodes and Peyer's patches during embryogenesis [50, 51]. NK cells are involved in cytolysis of infected or tumour cells [52], and also play a role in immune tolerance and memory [53].

Specific recognition and response to foreign antigens is established through the adaptive immune system, including B- and T-cells. Antigen recognition by T cells leads to their clonal expansion [54]. After antigen encounter a long-term memory can be formed involving memory B cells and plasma cells [55, 56], enabling rapid antibody production in future encounters [57, 58].

1.1.3 Impact of milieu on macrophage response

The cytokine milieu impacts on the macrophage $(M\Phi)$ effector profile. Macrophages are plastic cells that can respond via secretion of a wide range of chemokines, cytokines and lipid mediators. Viruses, bacteria and protozoa induce a type 1 immune response leading to M1 M Φ activation through TLR or IFN signalling [59]. Inflammatory M1 M Φ are characterized by expression of pro-inflammatory genes, like IL-6, tumor necrosis factor (TNF), IL-1 β , and iNos (inducible nitric oxide synthase) [60, 61].

Contrarily, allergens or parasitic infections induce a type 2 immune response characterized by production of IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13 by Th2 cells or ILC2s and M2/ alternative activation of M Φ s [62]. M2 M Φ produce IL-10, upregulate mannose receptor (MRC1/CD206), transglutaminase 2 (TG2) and murine M Φ s augment arginase 1 (Arg1) expression [62, 63]. M2 M Φ contribute to resolution, wound healing and tissue repair [64–66]. Type 2 immune responses can also lead to pathological fibrosis. The enzyme TG2 is involved in tissue remodelling [67, 68] through its transamidation and crosslinking activity [69] and can thereby contribute to the development of fibrosis [70, 71]. Additionally, M2 M Φ are responsible for trapping and killing of helminth larvae [72–74].

Also, the secreted lipid mediator profile depends on the macrophage activation status, M2 M Φ are characterized by increased 15-lipoxygenase (15-LOX) expression, while M1 M Φ induce cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) [62, 75, 76], which will be further elaborated on in Section 1.3.2.

1.2 Epigenetics and metabolism in innate immunity

1.2.1 Trained immunity

In recent years the compartmentalization between the innate and adaptive branch of the immune system has started to blur, as innate immune cells like monocytes and macrophages are also able to show adaptive properties. In 1978, Di Luzio and Williams showed that previous β -glucan administration reduced mortality of mice infected with *Staphylococcus aureus* (*S. aureus*) [77]. Other fungal or bacterial products, e.g. *Candida albicans* (*C. albicans*) infection or muramyl dipeptide exposure, could protect against following lethal bacterial infections or sepsis in mice [78, 79]. This effect was also present in Rag1 KO mice, forming only immature B- and T- cells, and thereby independent of antibody formation [78, 79].

Another example of adaptive features in innate immunity is the vaccination with Bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG), the vaccine developed against tuberculosis. BCG vaccination has beneficial side effects, decreasing overall child mortality and providing non-specific protection against other infections [80, 81]. The protective effects are conferred independent of T-cells [82, 83]. Therefore it was hypothesized that also innate immune cells can form a memory, the innate immune memory [79, 84]. Innate memory responses can either manifest trough a reduced response on second exposure to the same or a different effector molecule, termed induction of tolerance. Alternatively, the second encounter leads to an increased immune response called trained immunity. Innate memory is rendered through epigenetic modifications and altered metabolism [83–85] which will be explained in the further sections.

1.2.2 Epigenetic modification

Gene transcription depends on the availability of transcription factors, RNA polymerase, activator proteins but also on the chromatin structure and accessibility. DNA in the eukaryotic cell is organized in nucleosomes, two groups of four core histones, H2A, H2B, H3 and H4, forming an octamer wrapping around 147 bp of DNA that is stabilized by a histone H1 linker [86]. Posttranslational modifications (PTM) of histone N-terminal 'tails' are catalyzed by enzymes referred to as *writers* or *erasers*. PTMs alter the chromatin structure and thereby support or

decrease transcription. *Writers* encompass enzymes that add PTMs to histones, while *eraser* remove them. The *readers* recognize modifications and exert biological effects. Mechanisms will be explained in the further section, an overview is shown if Figure 1.1. Apart from histones, DNA can be directly modified, via methylation of cytosine by DNA methyltransferases (DNMTs) [87].

Histone acetylation

Histone acetylation is catalyzed by histone acetyl transferases (HATs), that add an acetyl group from acetyl-coenzyme A (CoA) to an ε -amino lysine residue. This modification alters the binding capacity of histones to DNA, as the positively charged lysine is exchanged by a neutral acetyl residue, making the negatively charged DNA in most cases more accessible for transcription [88]. HATs are categorized into two classes, the nuclear localized type A and the cytoplasmic type B. Type B HATs acetylate histones in the cytoplasma after their synthesis [89]. The larger class of type A HATs can be sub-divided based on their structure and function into the GNAT (Gcn5-related N-acetyltransferases) family, the MYST (MOZ, Ybf2, Sas2, Tip60) family, the p300/CBP family and steroid receptor co-activators, as well as, transcription factor related HATs [90]. Histone deacetylases (HDACs), subdivided into class I to IV, exert the opposing effect by transferring acetyl-residues to CoA. The network of HATs and HDACs regulates gene transcription and cell activation status [91]. Histone acetylation is recognized by a diverse class of proteins, most of them containing bromodomains [92]. Histone acetylation and recruitment of bromodomain proteins is involved in cell differentiation and cell division trough activation of gene transcription [93, 94].

Histone methylation

Lysine residues are also targets for methylation, potentially adding up to three methyl-residues to the ε -amino side group, forming mono-, di- or trimethylated lysine. Histone lysine methylation has no impact on charge and is added by different histone lysine methyltransferases (KMTs) or removed by lysine demethylases (KDMs). The location of the lysine methylation defines the effect, for example H3K4 methylation is associated with active transcription, while H3K27me3 leads to gene silencing [85, 95]. There are two enzyme domains functioning as KMTs: the SET (Su(var), Enhancer of zeste, Trithorax) domain, first described as a conserved sequence in *Drosophila melanogaster* proteins and the seven β -strand (7BS) domain, sometimes referred to as non-SET histone KMTs. SET domains include a pre-SET and post-SET domain, catalyzing the methyl transfer from S-adenosylmethionine to ε -amine lysine. Different KMTs recognize specific histone residues, for example H3K4 is methylated in humans by the SET1 family, e.g. MLL1 [96]. The non-SET histone methyltransferase DOT1, or DOT1L in mammals, is responsible for mono-, di- or tri-methylation of H3K79 [97]. H3K79me2 and H3K79me3 at enhancer sites leads to an open chromatin structure and gene transcription [98].

Also arginine can be mono- or di-methylated at its guanidino group. Protein arginine methyltransferases (PRMTs) are separated into type I, II and III PRMTs. All three types catalyse the formation of monomethyl-arginine, type I PMRTs further create the asymmetric N,Ndimethylarginine or ADMA, while type II PRMTs form the symmetric form SDMA (N,N'dimethylarginine). The effect of histone arginine methylation depends on the residue, H4R3 methylation facilitates p300 mediated histone acetylation and thereby transcription [99, 100], while H3R2me2a is associated with inactive promoters (in yeast) and inhibits H3K4 methylation [101]. Arginine demethylation is less well studied, there have been no unique arginine demethylases (RDMs) identified, but lysine demethylase Jumonji domain containing 6 (JMJD6) has been suggested to catalyze arginine demethylation as well [102]. Walport *et al.* [103] identified several Jumonji C domain-containing KDMs that can serve as RDMs *in vitro*. Methyl-arginine or arginine can also be deiminated by peptidyl arginine deiminases (PADs), converting them to citrulline and thereby changing the protein's chemical properties [104]. PAD4 activity is also necessary for neutrophil extracellular trap (NET) formation [105, 106], extracellular fibers containing histones, DNA and granule-derived enzymes [107]. During NETosis PAD4 translocates to the nucleus and promotes chromatin decondensation through histone citrullination [108].

Abbreviations: SAM: S-adenosylmethionine, SAH: S-adenosylhomocysteine

Figure 1.1: (On next page) Schematic overview of different histone modifications. A) Histone lysine methylation and demethylation are catalysed by lysine methyltransferases (KMTs) and lysine demethylases (KDMs), respectively. B) Histone arginine methylation and demethylation are regulated by arginine demethylases (RDMs) and protein arginine methyltransferases (PRMTs). Methyl-arginine or arginine are also targets for citrullination (Cit), catalyzed by peptidyl-arginine deiminases (PADs). C) Histone lysine acetylation via histone acetyl transferases (HATs) concomitantly leads to a loss of charge and chromatin opening, which is reversed by histone deacetylases (HDACs). D) TG2 catalyses serotonylation (5-HT/ serotonin) of glutamine, while its reversibility is to date unknown.



Figure 1.1: Caption on previous page.

1.2. EPIGENETICS AND METABOLISM IN INNATE IMMUNITY

Other histone modifications

Apart from acetylation and methylation also more complex modifications have been discovered, for example transglutaminase 2 can serotonylate H3Q5 or H3K4me3Q5, leading to enhanced transcription factor binding and thereby gene expression [109]. Histone lysine lactylation, addition of lactate derived from glycolysis can promote transcription. Histone lactylation is elevated in situations of increased glycolysis and lactate production like hypoxia or M1 macrophage differentiation [110], as well as, under inflammatory stress conditions [111].

1.2.3 Cell metabolism

To compensate or to react to extrinsic stimuli, cells need to be able to adjust their metabolic demand. For production of metabolites, proliferation, repair or growth, energy is needed. This can be supplied through several pathways. An overview of metabolic pathways is given in Figure 1.2.



Figure 1.2: Overview of cellular metabolism. Glycolysis, the pentose phosphate pathway (PPP) and polyamine synthesis take place in the cytoplasm, while fatty acid β -oxidation, the TCA cycle and OXPHOS occur in the mitochondria. Amino acids can replenish the TCA cycle. Acetyl- and methyl- status also affect transcription via epigenetic modification. Polyunsaturated fatty acids like arachidonic acid (AA) serve as precursors for leukotriene and prostanoid synthesis. Abbreviations: a-KG: α -ketoglutarate, G-6-P: glucose-6-phosphate, NO: nitric oxide, OAA: oxalacetate, R-5-P: ribose-5-phosphate

Glycolysis

Glucose is taken up from the environment via glucose transporters in the extracellular membrane. Per unit glucose two ATP (adenosine triphosphate) and two pyruvate molecules are formed through glycolysis, making this pathway relatively inefficient. However, NAD⁺ (nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide) is reduced to NADH and several metabolic intermediates for other pathways are provided, e.g. glucose-6-phosphate (G-6-P) for the pentose phosphate pathway, pyruvate for fatty acid synthesis and fuelling of the tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCA cycle). Pyruvate can further be converted to lactate. Glycolysis is the way of choice for fast energy generation and seen in rapidly proliferation cells or under inflammatory conditions [112, 113].

TCA cycle

The TCA cycle in the mitochondrial matrix is fuelled with acetyl-CoA derived either from glycolysis or fatty acid oxidation. Transfer of the acetyl group to oxaloacetate leads to the formation of citrate. Also amino acids can replenish the TCA cycle, glutamate can be converted by glutamate dehydrogenase to α -ketoglutarate (α -KG) and aspartate via aspartate transaminase to oxaloacetate. Net energy yield of one cycle are three molecules NADH, one FADH₂ (flavin adenine dinucleotide) and one GTP (guanosine-5'-triphosphate) which can be used to transport electrons across the electron transport chain and generate ATP via the oxidative phosphorylation (OXPHOS). The TCA cycle is not only used for energy generation but also a metabolic hub for substrate conversion and biosynthesis. Different TCA metabolites are involved in cell signalling. Acetyl-CoA is used for histone acetylation, succinate accumulation stabilizes HIF-1 α and IL-1 β production [114].

Pentose phosphate pathway

Also taking place in the cytoplasma, the pentose phosphate pathway (PPP) uses G-6-P, derived from glycolysis, for the generation of NADPH and ribose 5-phosphate. Followed by this oxidative PPP, ribose 5-phosphate can be utilized for nucleotide synthesis in the non-oxidative PPP branch. The reduced form, NADPH, is a cofactor of different pathways like fatty acid and cholesterol synthesis, as well as, protection against oxidative stress through reduction of glutathione disulfide (GSSG) to glutathione (GSH) [115]. NADPH can contrarily lead to the formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) via NADPH oxidases [116]. NAD metabolism plays an important role in inflammatory macrophages [117].

1.2.4 Epigenetic and metabolic reprogramming in macrophages

Macrophage differentiation and polarization concomitantly shift metabolism. Monocyte to macrophage differentiation is accompanied by major changes in histone accessibility, including H3K27ac and thereby altered gene expression [85].

M1 M Φ activation increases glycolysis via upregulation of glycolytic enzymes, as well as, augmented glucose uptake [112] and reduced oxidative phsophorylation. The TCA cycle in M1 M Φ is disrupted at isocitrate dehydrogenase, converting isocitrate to α -KG, thereby accumulating citrate [113]. Citrate can be converted to acetyl-CoA via ATP-citrate lyase and thus lead to histone acetylation and facilitated RNA polymerase II binding and gene transcription [118, 119]. Alternatively, citrate is metabolised via immune-responsive gene 1 (IRG1) to itaconate or exported via the citrate transporter and contributes to fatty acid synthesis promoting further membrane biogenesis or eicosanoid synthesis. Itaconate has been shown to inhibit succinate dehydrogenase (SDH) and thus contributing to succinate accumulation, while also limiting inflammatory macrophage responses [120]. Succinate is exported from the mitochondria, also contributing to HIF-1 α stabilization and IL-1 β induction [114]. Metabolic pathways are shifted to increased ROS production via NADPH from the PPP or mitochondrial ROS production necessary for bacterial killing and phagocytosis [117, 121]. ROS production also induces IL-1 β production via HIF-1 α stabilization [114].

M2 M Φ have an intact TCA cycle and mainly meet their energy demand via fatty acid oxidation and oxidative phosphorylation. Part of the alternative macrophage activation via IL-4 signalling is regulated by histone modifications as STAT6 activation leads to repression of selective enhancers, diminished p300 and increased HDAC binding, and further to a reduced inflammatory

1.3. LIPID MEDIATORS SYNTHESIS

response [122].

IL-4 M Φ polarization is mediated via STAT6 and partly through peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ (PPAR γ) [123, 124]. Satoh *et al.* [95] showed that Jmjd3, a H3K27 demethylase, and interferon regulatory factor (IRF) 4 signalling is necessary for M2 macrophage polarization in helminth infections, while it is redundant for M1 polarization. M2 macrophage activation via IL-4 also induces glucose metabolism to promote fatty acid synthesis and oxidative phosphorylation, which depends on mTORC2 and IRF4 signalling [125]. The dependency of M2 M Φ on glycolysis has been challenged by Wang *et al.* [126], stating that it is not required for M2 differentiation, as long as oxidative phosphorylation is functional.

As mentioned in Section 1.2.1, previous encounter to a stimulus can lead to a non-specific protective effect. BCG vaccination or β -glucan can induce trained innate immunity. Quintin *et al.* [79] stated that β -glucan training induced epigenetic modifications that resulted in increased pro-inflammatory cytokine production and thereby provided protection against *C. albicans* infections. Monocytes that had been trained with β -glucan showed increased H3K4me3 and H3K27ac at promoter regions of glycolytic genes and thereby induced glycolysis [127]. This effect was dependent on mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) activation. Another metabolic pathway implicated with trained immunity is the TCA cycle. Domínguez-Andrés *et al.* [128] demonstrated that lipopolysaccharide (LPS) induced tolerance through increased itaconate synthesis which was based on histone acetylation and increased expression of IRG1. In contrast β -glucan counteracted LPS-induced immune tolerance by inhibiting IRG1 induction.

Part of BCG's protective effect to following infections is provided through increased H3K4me3 and enhanced innate immune responsiveness of monocytes [129].

To grant long-time memory in rather short-lived cells like monocytes (up to 7 days in circulation [130]) or macrophages, metabolic or epigenetic reprogramming *in vivo* has to take place at the progenitor level. It has been confirmed by Kaufmann *et al.* [131] that BCG can enter the bone marrow and impact on hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) when administered intravenously. Bone marrow derived macrophages (BMDM) derived from those HSCs were epigenetically modified and bestowed better protection against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* (*M. tuberculosis*) infection.

1.3 Lipid mediators synthesis

Eicosanoids, bioactive lipid mediators derived from 20 carbon polyunsaturated fatty acids (PU-FAs), can function as signalling molecules. The precursor PUFAs, e.g. arachidonic acid (AA), are cleaved off the phospholipid bilayer by phospholipase A_2 (PLA₂) [132], and can be converted through the cyclooxygenase (COX) pathway to prostanoids, including thromboxane (TX) and prostaglandins (PG). COX is present in two forms, the constitutively active COX-1 and the inducible COX-2 which expression is elevated under inflammatory conditions [133]. Terminal synthases lead to formation of different metabolites that confer their effect through G-protein coupled receptors (GPCR). TXA₂, converted from PGH₂ by TXA synthase, contracts smooth muscle cells and leads to platelet aggregation, however it is unstable and spontaneously hydrolyzed to TXB₂ [134, 135]. The counterpart prostacyclin (PGI₂) prevents the formation of blood clots and leads to vasodilation [136–138].

PGE₂ synthesized by PGE synthases (PGES), binds to four GPCR, the E-prostanoid receptors EP1-4. Intracellular signalling and downstream effects depend on the activated receptor. In type 2 immune responses PGE₂ has anti-inflammatory properties, for example through reduction of eosinophil migration [139]. PGE₂ induces an anti-inflammatory M2 M Φ phenotype and DC polarization [140, 141].

AA can also be converted by 5-lipoxygenase (5-LOX) and 5-LOX activating protein (FLAP) to 5-HETE and the leukotrienes (LTs). LTB₄ is formed via LTA₄ hydrolase (LTA4H). LTA₄ is also metabolized to LTC₄ via LTC₄ synthase and further to LTD₄ by γ -glutamyl transferase and LTE₄ by dipeptidase. LTC₄, LTD₄ and LTE₄ form the cysteinyl-LTs (cysLTs) [142]. LTs have chemoattractant properties and cysLTs can lead to vascular leakage and constriction [21, 22, 143].

Additionally, 12-/15-LOX can transform AA to 15-HETE or 12-HETE, the product depends on the host species and enzyme isoform, and further to lipoxins (LXs). Lipoxins have antiinflammatory properties, apparent as inhibition of neutrophil recruitment, increased macrophage phagocytosis and reduced ROS production [144, 145]. They are part of the so-called specialized pro-resolving lipid mediators (SPM) that also include resolvins and protectins. SPMs, as the name suggests, mediate inflammatory resolution and tissue regeneration. Figure 1.3 depicts eicosanoid metabolic pathways.

Apart from the named pathways, PUFAs can undergo auto-oxidation or be metabolized by



Figure 1.3: Overview of eicosanoid metabolism. Polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) are cleaved off the phospholipid bilayer by PLA₂ and can be converted via either COX-1 or COX-2 to prostanoids, via 5-LOX/FLAP to 5-HETE or 5-HEPE and leukotrienes (LTs), as well as, via 15-LOX to 15-HETE/15-HEPE, and SPMs, including resolvins and lipoxins.

cytochrome P450 (CYP) enzymes [165]. An overview of some eicosanoids and their biological effects are shown in Table 1.2.

Also other PUFAs can give rise to lipid mediator series, for example, docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) to the D-series resolvins, protectins and maresins and eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA) to E-series resolvins [166, 167].

Different immune cells are capable of forming diverse lipid metabolites depending on their expressed enzymes, for example (murine) neutrophils mainly generate LTB_4 , while eosinophils produce higher levels of cysLTs [168]. The species impacts mediator profile of different cell types, main leukotriene metabolite of murine eosinophils is LTC_4 , while human eosinophils produce primarily LTB_4 [169]. Also trans-cellular eicosanoid synthesis occurs, for example platelets

1.3. LIPID MEDIATORS SYNTHESIS

Pathway	Mediator	Receptor	Physiological response	Ref.	
	PGE ₂	EP1	activation of phospholipase C and protein kinase C, intracellular Ca^{2+} \uparrow , nociception	[146, 147]	
		EP2/ EP4	cAMP ↑, activation of protein kinase A, vasodilation, promotes Th1 cell differentiation, anti-inflammatory	$[139, \ 148, \\149]$	
CON		EP3	cAMP $\downarrow,$ PI3K activation, mast cell activation, fever	[150, 151]	
COX	PGD ₂	DP1	cAMP $\uparrow,$ inhibits all ergic inflammation	[152, 153]	
		DP2	chemoattraction, induction of Th2 cytokines	[154-156]	
	PGI ₂	IP	cAMP \uparrow , platelet aggregation \downarrow , suppressor of all ergic inflammation	[136–138]	
	TXA ₂	ТР	intracellular Ca ²⁺ \uparrow , vasoconstriction, platelet aggregation \uparrow	[135, 157]	
5 I OV	LTB ₄	BLT1/ BLT2	chemotaxis, neutrophil activation and degranulation	$\begin{bmatrix} 21, & 22, \\ 143 \end{bmatrix}$	
0-LUA	cysLTs	cysLTR1 & 2	bronchoconstriction, vascular leak- age, type 2 inflammation	$[1\overline{58-161}]$	
15-LOX	LXs	FPR2	inhibits chemotaxis, phagocytosis \uparrow [162–164]		

Table 1.2: Eicosanoids and their physiological role

do not express 5-LOX but can generate cysLTs through uptake of neutrophil secreted LTA_4 [170]. Recently, tuft cells have been identified as another source of cysLTs [171–173].

1.3.1 Regulation of eicosanoid metabolism

Eicosanoid metabolism can be regulated through enzyme expression, epigenetic or posttranslational modifications. Release of fatty acids by PLA₂ is the first step of eicosanoid synthesis. Activity of PLA₂ is increased by TG2-catalyzed post-translational modifications [174, 175]. 5-LOX translocates from the cytosol to the nucleus upon Ca²⁺ binding where it colocalizes with PLA₂ and FLAP. 5-LOX activity depends highly on PTMs. Phosphorylation at Ser271 and Ser663 by extracellular signal-regulated protein kinase (ERK) 1/2 or mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) activated protein kinase (MK) -2/3 lead to enhanced LTA₄ formation, while phosphorylation at Ser523 by protein kinase A (PKA) inhibits 5-LOX nuclear import [176, 177]. More recent studies showed a variability in phopshorylation status depending on the cell type and stimulation, as well as additional tyrosine phosphorylation sites [178, 179]. 5-LOX expression has been shown to be epigenetically regulated through H3K4 methylation, as well as, H3 and H4 acetylation [180].

Also the prostanoid pathway is epigenetically regulated. p300 recruitment and H3K27ac were shown to be necessary for PTGES1 expression, which was regulated by HDACs [181]. In patients

suffering from N-ERD (Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug (NSAID) – exacerbated respiratory disease), a chronic type 2 inflammatory disease characterized by asthma, intolerance to NSAIDs and nasal polyposis, EP2 receptor expression was epigenetically regulated, suggesting part of the disease pathology is mediated by reduced PGE_2 response in fibroblasts [182].

1.3.2 Macrophages as eicosanoid producers

Monocytes and macrophages are able to produce a wide range of lipid mediators. As mentioned in Section 1.2.4, M1 or M2 M Φ activation alters their metabolism. Inflammatory macrophage activation results in a COX dominated mediator profile, while IL-4 activated M Φ mainly produce 15-HETE and downstream SPMs, mediated through a differential enzyme expression profile [183]. Formation of SPMs under those conditions was restricted to M2 M Φ . Macrophage efferocytosis is important for apoptotic cell clearance and tissue homoeostasis. Dalli & Serhan [184] showed that uptake of apoptotic PMN by M Φ results in SPM production that probably aids in curtailing inflammation. Macrophages also express diverse eicosanoid receptors, permitting sensing of the local tissue-dependent lipid mediator profile and enabling autocrine eicosanoid signalling.

1.4 Role of macrophages in immune homoeostasis

Macrophages, together with DCs and monocytes, belong to the mononuclear phagocyte system. In different tissues resident macrophages are responsible for homeostasis under steady-state conditions [185]. Macrophage phagocytosis is important for cell debris or pathogen clearance and tissue maintenance. Tissue macrophages are mainly constituted before birth from fetal monocytes and can locally self-maintain [186], which is also true for alveolar macrophages [187, 188]. Upon depletion, tissue-resident macrophages, as well as, monocytes are able to replenish the population in steady-state [189, 190]. The environmental milieu defines the transcriptional and metabolic macrophage profile [191, 192]. Lavin *et al.* [193] showed that different tissue resident macrophage have a defined gene expression and enhancer landscape that is dictated, at least partly, by the microenvironment. They demonstrated that differentiated tissue-resident macrophages transferred to a new microenvironment adjust their gene expression profile. Plasticity to adapt and colonize a new tissue environment is higher for precursor cells compared to differentiated tissue macrophages [194].

1.4.1 Lung tissue macrophages in steady-state conditions

Because of its role in gas exchange the lung is always in contact with the environment. It needs to differentiate between self and foreign antigens, promote tolerance to innocuous particles or aeroallergens or in case of a pathogen infiltration mount an immune response. Therefore maintenance of immune homeostasis in the lung is very important. The lung environment promotes tolerance and controls inflammation. In the airways, macrophages form part of the barrier defence, phagocytosing and presenting infiltrating microbes. They also clear surfactant [195, 196], as well as, apoptotic cells and debris, which is regulated through production of anti-inflammatory mediators like transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) and PGE₂ [197].

There are at least two populations of macrophages in the lung, alveolar macrophages (AMs), residing in the alveolar space, and several subsets of interstitial macrophages (IMs) located in the alveolar interstitium. They are phenotypically and functionally distinct. Murine AMs and IMs can be distinguished based on their surface marker expression, as specified in Figure 1.4 [198]. AMs depend on granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), and TGF- β for



Figure 1.4: Phenotypic differences of murine interstitial and alveolar macrophages.

their maturation and differentiation [199, 200]. GM-CSF induces PPARγ expression [195]. Loss of either results in defective AM differentiation, accumulation of surfactant and lipids besides impaired pathogen clearance [195, 199, 201].

TGF- β can be secreted by M Φ themselves and work in an autocrine manner, or by lung epithelial cells [202]. Soroosh *et al.* [203] have shown that TGF- β together with retinoic acid/retinal dehydrogenases (RALDH) promotes lung homeostasis through induction of Foxp3⁺ Tregs. Additionally, DC-*Tgfbr2* KO or hematopoietic *Tgfbr2* KO mice showed aberrant inflammation, decreased peripheral Foxp3⁺ Tregs and pro-inflammatory DCs [204, 205]. IMs contribute to lung homeostasis by secretion of IL-10. IM secreted IL-10 can hinder DC migration to lymph nodes after LPS stimulation and thereby prevent inflammatory immune responses [206, 207]. The lipid mediator PGE₂ also exerts anti-inflammatory effects in the lung and controls tissue damage upon efferocytosis [208, 209]. PGE₂ induces IL-10 expression and can inhibit lung inflammation through initiation of an anti-inflammatory macrophage phenotype [140]. As shown by Svedberg *et al.* [192], the hypo-responsiveness of AMs, and to a lesser extend also IMs, to type 2 activation is determined by the lung environment.

1.4.2 Monocyte recruitment and replenishment during infections

Lung homeostasis is disturbed upon inflammatory induction by a viral type 1 or a parasitic/ allergic type 2 immune response. Circulating monocytes (derived from the bone marrow) can infiltrate mucosal tissues from the blood stream. Murine monocytes can be categorized into inflammatory and patrolling ones [210], while human monocytes are divided into classical, intermediate and non-classical monocytes based on their receptor expression [211], as shown in Figure 1.5.

Recruitment of monocytes from the bone marrow depends on chemokine signalling through CCL2/CCR2 for Ly6C^{hi} monocytes [23]. Chemoattractant release, during inflammation results in monocyte (and other lymphocytes) migration. Monocytes take part in apoptotic cell clearance and can themselves undergo apoptosis [213]. Depending on the environmental milieu, monocytes will become inflammatory or resolving monocyte-derived macrophages [214]. During the course of inflammation, monocyte/ macrophage phenotype can switch from inflammatory to resolving cells that promote tissue regeneration [215].



Figure 1.5: Monocyte subsets in human and mice, adapted from Murray [212].

1.5 Macrophages in type 2 immune responses

Allergic disease are initiated by release of proteases and alarmins like IL-25, IL-33 and thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP) from the epithelium upon damage. Some allergens are also proteases themselves, like Der p1, a house dust mite (HDM) allergen [216]. IL-25 and IL-33 release from epithelial cells induces eosinophilia, Th2 cell differentiation and ILC2 activation [217, 218]. Tuft cells also contribute to IL-25 release and subsequent ILC2 activation [219, 220]. IL-5 is essential for eosinophil survival, their recruitment under type 2 conditions is mediated by ILC2s [221]. Recruited eosinophils contribute to type 2 immunity through production of cysLTs and inflammatory cytokines [222, 223]. IL-33 also acts on M Φ and promotes their M2 polarisation [224, 225]. TSLP induces DCs to promote Th2 priming [226] or takes effect on CD4⁺ T cells directly and drives Th2 polarisation [227]. Th2 cells and ILC2s produce type 2 cytokines, including IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13, which amplify the type 2 immune response. IL-4 and IL-13 share part of their signalling cascade through the IL-4R α and IL-13R α 1 receptor, but also have unique functions. IL-13 leads to goblet cell and tuft cell hyperplasia and mucus production [219, 228], while IL-4 is important for IgE isotype switching in B cells [229]. IL-4 and IL-13 also lead to M2 polarization of macrophages. An overview of these pathways is given in Figure 1.6.

Inflammation and tissue damage lead to recruitment of monocytes, however, macrophage accumulation in inflamed lungs can be maintained through local proliferation [230]. This is also the case in another type 2 setting, namely in nematode infections, where IL-4 triggers proliferation of tissue resident macrophages [231]. Thus, *in vivo* recruited monocyte derived macrophages and tissue resident macrophages polarise to M2 macrophages and are involved in type 2 immunity. Zasłona *et al.* [230] found that not tissue resident but recruited monocyte-derived macrophages are responsible for allergic lung inflammation, as depletion of resident AMs augmented, while loss of circulating monocytes attenuated lung inflammation in an HDM allergic-airway inflammation model. This effect is supported by Lee *et al.* [232] who state that epithelial cell secreted CCL2 leads to monocyte recruitment and airway inflammation.

Macrophage reprogramming during type 2 immune responses results in an anti-inflammatory phenotype that may promote wound healing [65] and resolution of inflammation [184]. Nevertheless, M2 polarisation is also involved in type 2 pathologies. The M2 M Φ marker TG2 is increased in asthmatic patients [233, 234] and associated with airway hyper-responsiveness [235, 236]. Increased numbers or M2 M Φ were linked to disease severity in human asthmatic patients [237], while number of IL-10 producing M Φ were reduced [238]. Macrophages from severe asthmatics also take up less apoptotic cells while concomitantly producing less 15-HETE and PGE₂ [239]. Reduction of IL-10 producing macrophages in allergic asthmatics could be inhibited by PGE₂ administration [140], speaking for a dysregulated IL-10 / PGE₂ axis in macrophages from asthmatic patients. During lung fibrosis increased macrophage numbers can be ascribed to monocytic infiltration and differentiation that persist after inflammation has resolved [240].



Figure 1.6: Mechanisms of allergic type 2 immune responses initiation. Allergen exposure leads to epithelial barrier injury and release of thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP), IL-25 and IL-33. Those alarmins further activate basophils, mast cells and ILC2s to release the type 2 cytokines IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13, as well as, lipid mediators like PGD₂. Tuft cells contribute to IL-25 and cysLTs production, thereby activating different cell types including Th2 cells and ILC2s. IL-25 and IL-33 also induce DC migration to lymph nodes where they present antigen and promote naïve CD4⁺ T cells to Th2 differentiation. Th2 cells produce IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13 leading to goblet cell hyperplasia, enhanced mucus production, smooth muscle cell contraction, eosinophil recruitment and M2 macrophage polarization. Mast cells release eosinophil chemotactic factors and IL-5 leading to eosinophil accumulation. Eosinophils contribute to type 2 inflammation through production of cysLTs and ROS.

1.6 Macrophages in respiratory viral infections

Entry of a virus into the host leads to the activation of innate immune cells via PRR sensing of viral nucleic acids, membrane particles or damaged and infiltrated host cells which induces the secretion of inflammatory cytokines and IFNs. IFNs are divided in type I, II and III IFNs, with type I encompassing several IFN- α , IFN- β , IFN- ϵ , IFN- κ and IFN- ω , while IFN II only includes IFN- γ , and IFN III encompassing four IFN- λ molecules [241]. IFNs bind to receptors containing two different subunits, type I IFNs bind to the heterodimeric IFNAR1/ IFNAR2 receptor, expressed on all cells. Type II IFNs to IFNGR1/IFNGR2 and type III IFNs bind to IL-10R2/ IFNLR1 heterodimers [242]. After receptor binding, canonical IFN-I and IFN-III signalling via Janus kinase 1 (JAK1) and tyrosine kinase 2 (TYK2) phosphorylates STAT1/2, recruits IRF9, and leads to formation of the complex ISGF3 (IFN-stimulated gene factor 3) [242, 243]. Translocation of the ISGF3 complex to the nucleus results in the expression of ISGs (IFN-stimulated genes). ISGs encompass many different molecules responsible for anti-viral immunity, via inhibition of viral entry or viral replication, induction of apoptosis, or recruitment of immune cells. For example ISG20 is involved in RNA degradation [244], while IRF7 promotes transcription of type I IFNs [245]. IFNs also induce maturation of monocytes to DCs, via upregulation of MHC and co-stimulatory molecules, and their migration to lymph nodes [26, 246]. IFN activated M Φ and DCs secrete cytokines promoting Th1 polarisation [247]. Type I IFNs also act directly on CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells, inducing T cell polarisation to Th1 or cytotoxic T cells [247]. In influenza A viral infections, affecting the respiratory tract, depletion of AMs results in in-

reased susceptibility to some viral strains [248], demonstrating the important role of macrophages in early anti-viral responses. On the other side macrophages participate in viral spreading or dysregulated immune responses. As is the case in severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) infections.

1.6.1 The COVID-19 pandemic

SARS-CoV-2 is the virus responsible for the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) [249]. COVID-19 turned into a pandemic, worldwide infecting over 390 million and killing more than 5.7 million people worldwide ([250], data Feb. 2022). SARS-CoV-2 belongs to the class of beta-coronaviruses containing single-stranded positive-sense RNA [251]. Two other severe diseases originated from coronaviruses, SARS-CoV leading to SARS and Middle East respiratory syndrome-related coronavirus (MERS-CoV) to MERS. SARS-CoV-2 infection takes place via contact with a positive persons or aerosol and droplet inhalation, while transmission through infected surfaces is less common [252, 253].

The main entry route for SARS-CoV-2 occurs via angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2) and transmembrane serine protease 2 (TMPRSS2) [254]. RNAseq analysis identified substantial ACE2 expression in epithelial cells of diverse organs like the respiratory or the gastrointestinal tract [255]. SARS CoV-2 spike protein is highly glycosylated and can also be recognized by C-type lectin receptors like L-SIGN and DC-SIGN [256, 257], which are also involved in human immunodeficiency virus or *M. tuberculosis* infections [258, 259]. L-SIGN (CD209L) is mainly expressed on type II alveolar cells, as well as, lung, liver and lymph node endothelial cells [260], while DC-SIGN (CD209) is expressed on DCs and M Φ s [261, 262].

The majority (ca. 80% to 90%) of COVID-19 infected patients display mild symptoms like headache, cold or anosmia [263, 264], while severe disease can result in dyspnoe, hypoxia, multiorgan failure and acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) [265]. Dysregulated activation of myeloid cells contributes to the cytokine storm, that is linked to disease severity and death [266, 267], as shown in Figure 1.7. Overshooting inflammatory responses are coupled to an

adverse disease outcome, observable by high plasma levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines like IL-1β, IL-6 and CCL2 [256, 266, 268]. Myeloid cell frequencies in the blood are altered between healthy, mild and severe COVID-19 patients, represented by increased CD163^{hi}HLA-DR^{low} and S100A^{hi}HLA-DR^{low} monocytes [265, 267, 269]. The alarmins S100A8 and S100A9 are involved in Ca^{2+} signalling, arachidonic acid metabolism and cytoskeletal rearrangement needed for cell migration and phagocytosis [270]. Also increased numbers of neutrophils and immature neutrophils are found in the circulation during severe disease speaking for emergency myelopoiesis [266, 269]. While severe COVID-19 patients had high levels of inflammatory chemokines and cytokines in plasma, IFN levels were not higher in severe compared to mild disease. Indeed, SARS-CoV-2 defers and antagonizes the early induction of IFN responses [271], which, especially in severely ill, can lead to untimely induction of antiviral responses [266]. Also the serum lipidome of COVID-19 patients was altered. Schwarz et al. [272] showed a shift from PUFA-containing phosphatidylcholine, and phosphatidylserine towards PUFA free fatty acids and PUFA-containing triacylglycerols in serum of COVID-19 patients compared to healthy controls, which was exacerbated in severely ill. Especially 5-LOX and CYP derived lipid mediators were elevated in severe COVID-19 patients, with concomitant increase of 5-LOX expression in monocytes, macrophages, as well as, neutrophils [272]. Another study found increased prostanoid and leukotriene levels, but also SPMs, in the bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) fluid of COVID-19 patients compared to healthy controls [273], showing that the increased number of immune cells in the BAL also influences disease through secretion of inflammatory lipid mediators. As mentioned above, TXA₂ promotes vasoconstriction and platelet aggregation. Microthrombosis events have been reported in COVID-19 pathology. SARS-CoV-2 infection results in increased neutrophil extracellular trap (NET) formation [274]. Also hyper-reactive platelets and increased aggregate appearance are involved in the thrombotic pathophysiology [275] displayed in Figure 1.8.

In 2020, when the COVID-19 pandemic commenced, BCG vaccination was advocated to reduced SARS-CoV-2 mortality, however, current results state no protective effect of BCG vaccination on infection [278, 279], while other studies suggested a boosting effect of BCG vaccination on subsequent COVID-19 vaccination [280, 281]. Apart from the acute disease, SARS-CoV-2 infections can also lead to long-term sequelae after virus clearance, reaching from fatigue and headache, to airway dysfunction, including impaired pulmonary diffusion [282]. This pathological state is termed 'long-COVID', with the reported persistence of more than 1 symptom ranged from 30% 3-9 months [283], 76% 6-months after COVID-19 infection [282] or up to 87%, 6-weeks after infection [284]. Variety between prevalence depends on the selected study population and time after infection [285].



monocyte-derived macrophage

Figure 1.7: Recruitment of monocytes and their contribution to COVID-19 cytokine storm. Monocytes are recruited though chemoattractant release and differentiate into inflammatory macrophages through JAK/STAT signalling. Activated monocyte-derived macrophages contribute to the inflammation by release of pro-inflammatory chemo- and cytokines. NLRP3 inflammasome activation leads to IL1 β maturation and release. Released cytokines can also function in an autocrine manner, sustaining the inflammatory response. Apart from chemo- and cytokines also inflammatory eicosanoids like LTB₄ and thrombosis promoting TXA₂ are released. Figure adapted from Merad & Martin [276].

Abbreviations: ISRE: IFN-stimulated response element, ISG: interferon-stimulated gene



Figure 1.8: Involvement of monocytes, neutrophils and platelets in immunothrombosis, a pathology negatively associated with COVID-19 survival. Infected cells release DAMPs including HMGB1 (high mobility group box 1 protein), leading to platelet, neutrophil and monocyte recruitment. TXA₂, produced by activated platelets, promotes platelet aggregation and HMGB1 release. Platelet-derived HMGB1 can evoke NETosis through receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE) or TLR4 signalling. Tissue factor on monocytes is activated initiating the extrinsic coagulation cascade and thrombin formation. Also NETs promote coagulation via activation of Factor XII (FXII) to FXIIa, merging on thrombin and further fibrin generation. Accumulation of activated platelets and coagulation can lead to thrombus formation. Figure adapted from Stark & Massberg [277].

2 | Aim

Lipid mediators, or eicosanoids, are involved in inflammatory and resolving immune responses. As macrophages are capable of forming and secreting a wide range of these mediators, we wanted to contribute to the understanding of macrophage derived lipid mediators in type 1 and type 2 immune responses.

The aim of the first publication was to analyse eicosanoid production of human or murine macrophages upon allergen exposure. The intention was to establish and employ an LC-MS/MS based approach for a more reliable quantification of lipid mediators.

As monocytes and macrophages are involved in the SARS-CoV-2 immune response and its severity, we wanted to investigate which persistent alterations in the myeloid compartment contribute to long term complications (post COVID). We were particularly interested if previous SARS-CoV 2 infection can persistently alter eicosanoid formation of macrophages, which we investigated in the second publication.

The purpose of the third manuscript (in preparation) is to investigate the role of transglutaminase 2 (TG2) in type 2 immune responses. Transglutaminase 2 has been shown to be increased in asthmatic patients and involved in allergic airway inflammation in mice. We therefore hypothesized that myeloid derived TG2 is responsible for the induction of allergic inflammation and involved in anti-helminth immunity.

3 Material and Methods

3.1 Material

A list of the material is provided in the corresponding publication.

3.2 Methods

A brief method description is appended below, while a more detailed account of all methods can be found in the enclosed manuscripts.

3.2.1 Isolation and culture of PMN, PBMCs and monocyte derived macrophages

All human experiments were approved by the local ethics committee at the university clinic of the Technical University of Munich. After written informed consent, blood from healthy human donors or SARS-CoV-2 seropositive patients was used for the isolation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) or polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMNs) via density gradient centrifugation. Monocytes from the PBMC section were enriched via CD14 positive selection (Miltenyi Biotec, Bergisch Gladbach, Germany) and differentiated to monocyte derived macrophages (MDM) for 6 days with human GM-CSF (Miltenyi Biotec) and TGF- β (PeproTech, London, UK) to induce an alveolar-like phenotype. The PMN section was subjected to red blood cell lysis and cultured over night or the specified time with GM-CSF. PMN, PBMCs and MDM were subjected to further analysis as specified.

3.2.2 Cytokine analysis via ELISA or EIA

Chemo- and cytokines in cell culture supernatant were quantified using commercially available multiplex or enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) kits (BD or R&D systems, Minneapolis, USA). For eicosanoid detection, enzyme immune assays (EIA) were used (Cayman Chemicals, Ann Arbor, USA).

3.2.3 Chemotaxis assay

PMN were isolated as stated above. After isolation cells were primed for 30 min with conditioned media of MDM. PMN were further subjected to chemotactic assays through transwells (3 μ m pore size, Corning, USA) for 3h at 37°C towards medium containing LTB₄ (Cayman Chemicals), IL-8 and CCL5 (both Miltenyi Biotec). Migration of PMN was evaluated microscopically.
3.2.4 RNA extraction and cDNA synthesis

Cells were lysed in RLT buffer (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) containing 1% β -mercaptoethanol (β -ME). RNA was isolated via commercially available spin-columns (Zymo research, Irvine, USA) and further reverse transcribed to cDNA (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Carlsbad, USA) or used for bulk RNA sequencing.

3.2.5 RNA sequencing

RNA sequencing was performed at the Helmholtz Genomics Core Facility. Library preparation was performed using the TruSeq Stranded mRNA Library Prep Kit. Total RNA quantity was assessed by a Qubit 4 Fluorometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and RNA integrity number was determined with the Agilent 2100 BioAnalyzer (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, USA). For library preparation, 1 μ g of RNA was poly(A) selected, fragmented, and reverse transcribed with the Elute, Prime, Fragment Mix (Illumina, San Diego, USA). A-tailing, adaptor ligation, and library enrichment were performed as described in the TruSeq Stranded mRNA Sample Prep Guide (Illumina). RNA libraries were assessed for quality and quantity with the Agilent 2100 BioAnalyzer and the Quant-iT PicoGreen dsDNA Assay Kit (Life Technologies, Thermo Fisher Scientific). RNA libraries were sequenced as 150 bp paired-end runs on an Illumina NovaSeq 6000 platform.

3.2.6 Real-time quantitative PCR

Primers for real-time quantitative PCR analysis can be found in the manuscript sections. The PCR was conducted using 10 ng cDNA as template for FastStart Universal SYBR Green Master Mix (Roche, Basel, Switzerland) on a ViiA7TM Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems, Thermo Fisher Scientific).

3.2.7 Lipid mediator quantification via LC-MS/MS

Cell culture supernatant, BALF or intestinal culture supernatant was stored in equivalent volume of MeOH at -80° C until sample extraction. Three different extraction and quantification methods were used. The method described here is the one that was established and described in publication I.

Automated solid phase extractions were performed with a Microlab STAR robot (Hamilton, Bonaduz, Switzerland). Prior to extraction all samples were diluted with H₂O to a MeOH content of 15% and 10 μ l of internal standard solution was added. Samples were extracted using Strata-X 96-well plates (30 mg, Phenomenex, Aschaffenburg, Germany) and eluted with MeOH. Samples were evaporated to dryness under N₂ stream and redissolved in MeOH/H₂O (1:1). Chromatographic separation of eicosanoids was achieved with a 1260 Series HPLC (Agilent) using a Kinetex C18 reversed phase column (2.6 μ m, 100 x 2.1 mm, Phenomenex) with a SecurityGuard Ultra Cartridge C18 (Phenomenex) precolumn. The QTRAP 5500 mass spectrometer (Sciex, Darmstadt, Germany), equipped with a Turbo-VTM ion source, was operated in negative ionization mode. Samples were injected via an HTC PAL auto-sampler (CTC Analytics, Zwingen, Switzerland), set to 7.5°C. Identification of metabolites was achieved via retention time and scheduled multiple reaction monitoring (sMRM) as specified. Acquisition of LC-MS/MS data was performed using Analyst Software 1.6.3 followed by quantification with MultiQuant Software 3.0.2 (both Sciex).

3.2.8 Fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS) analysis

MDM were stained with antibodies against EP2 (PE) (Columbia Biosciences Corp, Maryland, USA) , HLA-DR (BV650), CD206 (BB515) and CD11b (BV421), all BD. All samples were acquired on a BD LSRFortessa and analysed using FlowJo v10 (FlowJo, BD) software.

3.2.9 Western blot analysis

Western blotting was performed as previously published [286].

3.2.10 In vivo HDM-induced allergic airway inflammation

Mice were sensitized with 1 μ g *Dermatophagoides farinae* (HDM) extract, followed by HDM challenges on day 8-11 with 10 μ g extract. Animals were sacrificed on day 14. BALF was collected and differential cell count, lipid mediators and gene expression analysed.

3.2.11 In vivo Nippostrongylus brasiliensis infection

Mice were infected with 200 or 500 *N. brasiliensis* larvae and subjected to BALF after 5 days of infection as previously published [40], or on day 3 and 6 for the transglutaminase 2 experiments. Alveolar macrophages in the BALF were left to adhere for 4h at 37°C, while other cells were washed away, followed by lysis in RLT Buffer (Qiagen) containing β -ME for RNA isolation.

3.2.12 In vivo Heligmosomoides polygyrus infection

Mice were infected with 200 *H. polygyrus* larvae and sacrificed on day 14 or day 24 after infection. The small intestine was removed, opened and parasites were counted. For intestinal supernatant analysis, duodenum was washed thoroughly with PBS containing Penicillin-Streptomycin and incubated for 6h at 37°C. Supernatant was removed and stored in equivalent volume of MeOH at -80° C for lipid mediator analysis. Peritoneal macrophages were obtained by adhering peritoneal wash for 4h at 37°C, washing away non-adherent cells and lysis of adherent cells in RLT Buffer (Qiagen) containing β -ME for RNA isolation.

3.2.13 Mice

C57BL/6J Tgm2^{fl/fl} mice were purchased from Jackson Laboratories and crossed to either LysM^{Cre} or Vav^{iCre}. Mice were bred and housed at the Helmholtz Zentrum München, Germany under specific pathogen-free conditions with *ad libitum* access to food and water. Experiments were performed with either male or female mice in accordance with approved guidelines by the Bavarian government.

3.2.14 Data analysis and statistics

Data was analysed either via GraphPad Prism (GraphPad Software, San Diego, USA) or R (open source, [287]), versions as specified in the publication. The statistical test and data exclusion or replacement criteria used in the individual studies is stated in detail in the method sections of the publications. Intestinal lipid mediator levels were normalized to duodenal weight. Chemical structures and figures were generated using ChemDraw v20.1 and Affinity Designer.

4 Results

4.1 House dust mite drives proinflammatory eicosanoid reprogramming and macrophage effector functions

Lipid mediators play an important role in type 2 immune responses like allergy and asthma. In the frame of this thesis we have established an LC-MS/MS method for the quantification of 52 oxylipins.

To validate the method in a well-established cellular model, we analyzed supernatant from human PMN stimulated with zymosan, a fungal cell wall component, or left them untreated. Zymosan stimulation reduced production of leukotrienes compared to unstimulates PMN levels. The LC-MS/MS measurement was reproducible over technical replicates.

To evaluate the impact of allergen exposure on macrophages and their effector functions, we stimulated human alveolar-like monocyte-derived macrophages (MDM) with house dust mite (HDM) extract in combination or not with IL-4. Lipid mediator profiles indicated macrophage reprogramming by HDM to a COX dominated profile with decreased 5-LOX metabolism, while additional IL-4 had minimal impact on the mediator levels. Macrophage reprogramming was also visible on gene expression level. HDM exposure led to induction of COX-2 (PTGS2) and prostaglandin E synthase (PTGES) expression and protein abundance, while 5- and 15-LOX were down-regulated. Additionally, HDM exposed MDM increased their production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines like IL-6 and TNF.

We evaluated the impact of inhibiting either dectin-2, shown to recognize HDM [18], or p38 MAPK, implicated in eicosanoid regulation [288, 289], on macrophage eicosanoid reprogramming. Phosphorylation of p38 was involved in HDM signal transduction and effector mechanism in MDM, as p38 inhibition before HDM stimulation diminished the increase of PGE₂ and PGD₂, while also preventing 5-HETE reduction. Dectin-2 inhibition had no impact on HDM-triggered prostanoid and cytokine induction. Figure 4.1 depicts effects of HDM stimulation on macrophages.

To investigate if the HDM-induced macrophage reprogramming altered their effector function, we evaluated the capacity of MDM to recruit granulocytes. Indeed, PMN chemotaxis to an MDM medium pool was reduced if the MDM had been stimulated with HDM. This effect was also present, if MDM had been treated with indomethacin, a COX inhibitor, before addition of HDM. However, inhibition of p38 could restore macrophage chemotactic potential. This suggested that prostanoids were not responsible, while reduced LTB_4 levels might explain the impaired chemotactic capacity of MDM after HDM stimulation.

To assess if eicosanoid reprogramming takes place in an *in vivo* type 2 setting, we quantified lipid mediators in the BAL fluid of mice that had been sensitized and challenged with HDM or infected with the nematode *Nippostrongylus brasiliensis* (Nb). Nb infected mice showed high levels of prostanoids in the BAL fluid, while those were not detected in HDM sensitized or naïve

mice. HDM and Nb infection both reduced LTB₄ levels and increased cysLTs compared to naïve BAL fluid levels. We could also detect 17-HDHA, a precursor for resolvin production, in the BAL of Nb infected, as well as, HDM sensitized animals.

Thus, HDM and *Nb* both induced a type 2 inflammation and concomitant lipid mediator reprogramming, while differing in their mediator profile in the BAL fluid. The discrepancy in the lipid mediator profile between *in vitro* HDM stimulation and *in vivo* HDM sensitization could be a matter of timing or contributions of additional cells (granulocytes, tuft cells) to eicosanoid production *in vivo*. An induction of the COX and repression of the 5-LOX pathway in macrophages may represent an early reaction that is followed by a type 2 immune response to allergens or helminths.



Figure 4.1: House dust mite (HDM) stimulation resulted in macrophage eicosanoid reprogramming via p38 MAPK. The involvement of C-type lectins or alternative receptors in HDM recognition in our study was unclear. Monocyte-derived macrophages produced more prostanoids and less 5-LOX metabolites like LTB_4 after 24h *in vitro* HDM stimulation which was transcriptionally regulated.

4.2 Mild COVID-19 imprints a long-term inflammatory eicosanoid- and chemokine memory in monocyte-derived macrophages

Monocyte-derived macrophages are responsible for the cytokine storm in severe COVID-19 [266, 267]. Therefore, we investigated if a long-term reprogramming of the monocyte compartment is present upon SARS-CoV-2 infection.

Health care workers from the TUM university hospital were retrospectively assigned into SARS-CoV-2 seronegative or seropositive (post CoV) patients based on their SARS-CoV-2 IgG titer. The final cohort included 36 seronegative and 68 previously COVID-19 infected individual. At the time of infection (Spring 2020), 74% of patients reported symptoms with the most frequent being fatigue, while only 16% described persistent symptoms 3-5 months after infection. Also 31% of the seronegative control group reported symptoms in Spring 2020, the main symptom being fatigue as well.

Monocytes from patients 3-5 months after COVID-19 infection or seronegative controls were differentiated into alveolar-like MDM to simulate the lung environment. RNAseq analysis identified 163 differentially expressed genes between seronegative and seropositve MDM. Especially inflammatory chemokines like CCL2 and CCL8 were expressed at higher levels in MDM of patients that had been infected with SARS-CoV-2. This effect was exaggerated upon 24h SARS-CoV-2 spike protein (s-protein) or LPS stimulation. S-protein stimulation resulted in induction of ISGs (e.g. ISG20, OAS1) and chemokines (e.g. CCL8, CXCL10). Our data indicated an inflammatory imprint and increased reactivity of MDM 3-5 months after SARS-CoV-2 infection. Gene expression differences between seronegative and convalescent COVID-19 MDM were greater after restimulation, indicating a "training" effect of previous SARS-CoV-2 infection.

Eicosanoids have been implicated in severe, acute COVID-19 [272, 273], and we measured increased expression of genes involved in fatty acid synthesis (e.g. FASN, CYB5R2) after COVID-19 infection. Thus, we analysed eicosanoid metabolites from seropositive or seronegative MDM. MDM from previously infected patients secreted significantly more pro-inflammatory 5-LOX metabolites including LTs and 5-HEPE, as well as, prostanoids like PGF_{2 α} and 12-HHTrE. Addition of s-protein further increased production of prostanoids, both in seropositive and seronegative MDM, with a higher amplitude in previously infected, as depicted in Figure 4.2. We also showed that MDM could be categorized into 5-LOX high and low producers 3-5 months after infection. 5-LOX low producers had lower symptom levels at time of infection, while also exhibiting a more rapid decline in SARS-CoV-2 serum IgG titers. Analysis of MDM eicosanoid levels 12 months after infection indicated a return to seronegative levels, implying a temporary eicosanoid reprogramming.

Contrary to the eicosanoid effect, cytokine and chemokine production was not significantly different between MDM from seronegative or seropositive subjects 3-5 months after infection, independent of the stimulation.

Glucocorticoids are commonly used for the treatment of COVID-19. We investigated if treatment with fluticasone propionate, an inhaled glucocorticoid, could suppress the inflammatory MDM phenotype. Inflammatory cytokines like IL-6 and prostanoids were reduced by fluticasone propionate application, however, 5-LOX metabolites like LTB₄ and LTC₄ were significantly increased. On the one side, glucocorticoid administration could decrease cardiovascular events by reducing pro-thrombotic metabolites, while on the other, it could contribute to inflammation through enhanced leukotriene formation.



Figure 4.2: Previous SARS-CoV-2 infection resulted in inflammatory MDM reprogramming defined by increased prostanoid and 5-LOX mediator production. SARS-CoV-2 spike protein stimulation induced an IFN response in MDM and resulted in production of inflammatory cytokines and chemokines.

4.3 Role of transglutaminase 2 in type 2 immune responses

TG2 is an abundantly expressed enzyme and considered a marker of alternatively activated M Φ [290] that has been implicated in allergic airway inflammation [235]. To investigate if macrophage TG2 is involved in type 2 immune responses we generated conditional TG2-deficient mice. To induce a myeloid deficiency, Tgm2^{fl/fl} mice were crossed to LysM^{Cre} mice (mTG2 KO), or to induce a hematopoietic knock-out, to Vav^{iCre} mice (hTG2 KO). Both KO displayed only minor Tgm2 expression in different M Φ species, including bone marrow derived macrophages (BMDM), as well as, alveolar M Φ (AM) or peritoneal M Φ (PM) (Figure 4.3 A, B).

To investigate if type 2 immune responses impact on Tgm2 expression levels in M Φ , we infected mice with either the intestinal parasite *Heligmosomoides polygyrus bakeri* (*Hpb*) or *Nb* (as depicted in Figure 4.3 C, D) and evaluated Tgm2 expression during infection. We detected an increase in M Φ transglutaminase 2 upon infection in wild type animals, with only a slight increase in myeloid or hematopoietic TG2 KO mice (Figure 4.3 E-G). Expression of Tgm2 in WT naïve peritoneal macrophages differed between different experiments.

As TG2 had been shown to activate PLA₂ [233], we investigated the eicosanoid profile of BMDM from either wild type (WT) or mTG2 deficient mice. To induce an inflammatory type 2 setting, we added HDM extract for 24h (Figure 4.3 H). HDM stimulation increased prostanoid formation, while reducing leukotriene generation (as shown in publication I for human MDM). TG2 deficient of BMDM did not alter eicosanoid output.

Lipid mediators are also involved in the host defence and immune modulation during parasite infections, for example PGE₂ secretion by parasites or induction of its formation by the host are engaged in immune evasion [291, 292]. Therefore, we quantified prostanoid formation in intestinal supernatant of mice that had been infected with *Hpb* for 14 or 24 days (Figure 4.3 I-L). mTG2 deficient mice tended towards lower production of PGE₂ at d14 compared to WT mice, while its production at d24 was not different (Figure 4.3 J). Prostanoid production peaked on day 14, while hTG2 KO mice produced significantly lower amounts compared to WT animals (Figure 4.3 K, L). To see if this coincided with reduction in parasite burden, we counted adult worms (L5 stage) in the intestine. Worm counts on day 14 were comparable between WT and mTG2 KO or hTG2 KO mice, while on day 24 mTG2 KO mice had significantly less parasites in the intestine (Figure 4.3 M), with a trend also visible for hTG2 KO mice (Figure 4.3 N).

While we detected reduced numbers of Hpb larvae in the intestine of myeloid TG2 deficient mice, we did not perceive different numbers of parasites in the intestine after Nb infection.

Oh *et al.* [235] showed reduced inflammation and eosinophilic infiltration in TG2-deficient mice in an ovalbumin (OVA) allergic airway inflammation model. To evaluate if myeloid or hematopoietic TG2 is necessary for the induction of airway hyper-responsiveness we sensitized and challenged mice with HDM and assessed airway inflammation in the lung. Neither mTG2 nor hTG2 KO mice showed lower eosinophilic infiltration into the lung compared to WT mice.

Therefore, myeloid or hematopoietic TG2 seems to play a role in Hpb expulsion, while it is redundant during Nb infection or HDM sensitization.

Figure 4.3: (On next page) (A) Macrophage subsets from either myeloid deficient TG2 KO mice (LysM^{Cre}Tgm2^{fl/fl}, mTG2KO) or (B) hematopoietic TG KO mice (Vav^{iCre} Tgm2^{fl/fl}, hTG2 KO) express less Tgm2. (C) *Hpb* infection model: mice were infected on day 0 with 200 L3 *Hpb* larvae and analyzed on day 14 or 24. (D) *Nb* infection model: mice were infected on day 0 with 500 L3 *Nb* larvae and analyzed on day 3 or 6. (E-G) Expression of Tgm2 in either AM or PM at specified time points after *Hpb* or *Nb* infection. (H) Eicosanoid production quantified via LC-MS/MS in WT or mTG2 KO BMDM stimulated for 24h with HDM or not. (I,J,K,L) LC-MS/MS measurement of intestinal culture supernatant after indicated day of *Hpb* infection in WT and mTG2 KO mice or hTG2 KO mice. (M,N) Intestinal worm count of mTG2 KO or hTG2 KO mice on day 14 or 24 after *Hpb* infection. Statistical significance was determined using Mann-Whitney test, *: $p \le 0.05$, **: $p \le 0.01$, *** $p \le 0.001$.



Figure 4.3: Caption on previous page.

5 Discussion

5.1 Necessity of reproducible lipid mediator quantification

Lipid mediators play vital roles in the regulation of inflammation and resolution. We showed that their quantification via ELISA resulted in an overestimation compared to quantification via our developed LC-MS/MS method. Using LC-MS/MS allows a more specific quantification, (e.g. LTC_4 , LTD_4 , LTE_4 versus all cysLTs) and enables detection of metabolites at lower levels of detection, as well as, a broader ranged profiling of lipid mediators [293]. This is especially important for a class of structurally similar molecules possessing different functions, where stereochemistry can influence physiological response [294]. Thus, quantification via LC-MS/MS enables an extended targeted analysis of lipid mediators important for understanding physiological changes in health and disease.

5.2 Monocyte-derived macrophages as an *in vitro* model for allergic lung inflammation

In allergy and asthma macrophages are important mediators of disease and resolution. Recruited monocyte-derived macrophages, in contrast to tissue resident macrophages, were main contributors to the lung inflammation in allergy [230].

Therefore, we chose to differentiate monocytes into alveolar-like macrophages in the presence of GM-CSF and TGF- β , two cytokines determining alveolar phenotype in the lung [199, 200]. We could recapitulate some characteristics of alveolar macrophages, like the high capacity for LT formation [295], production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines [296], as well as, a diminished responsiveness to IL-4 [192]. Even though those MDM might not fully reflect alveolar macrophages, they represent a useful model.

Single cell models can not substitute the lung where multiple cell types interact and influence each other. We therefore compared the *in vitro* macrophage eicosanoid metabolome to BAL fluid of HDM sensitized mice. While HDM stimulation of the MDM culture resulted in short-term induction of prostanoids, and reduction of 5-LOX metabolites that returned to baseline after 96h of HDM exposure, the two week *in vivo* HDM sensitization and challenge resulted in increased cysLT production in the BAL. In general, cysLTs are considered to be rapidly released upon allergen exposure [159], while macrophages in type 2 immune setting (during IL-4 or allergen exposure) seem to induce prostanoid or 15-LOX metabolite formation, while suppressing 5-LOX metabolites [297, 298]. Hence, timing and environmental milieu play a role in lipid mediator production.

In the BAL fluid also other immune cells like eosinophils, recruited during allergic airway inflammation, and epithelial cells (particularly tuft cells) could add to the production of LTs [286, 299, 300]. However, macrophages are the most abundant immune cell in the naïve lung [301] and likely contribute to the initiation of the immune response and lipid mediator production upon HDM exposure.

Nevertheless, more and more publications stress the importance of epithelial cells in type 2 immune responses. Specialized epithelial cells like tuft or brush cells can produce leukotrienes, as well as, PGD₂ and thereby participate in type 2 inflammation [171, 302]. Recently, Ualiyeva *et al.* [300] showed that tuft cells can initiate allergic airway inflammation. Further investigations should clarify interactions of different cells types *in vivo* in the induction and perpetuation of allergic airway inflammation and if this process can be translated from mice to humans.

5.2.1 House dust mite recognition

Previous published data suggested dectin-2 as a receptor for HDM recognition [18, 303] and inflammatory response [304]. Neutralization of dectin-2 during HDM exposure, as performed in study I, had no impact on eicosanoid metabolism. While metabolites were determined after 24h of HDM exposure, other studies measured effector response after shorter incubation time (up to 1h) [18] or during *in vivo* HDM sensitization [303, 304]. Therefore, dectin-2 inhibition might impact on early metabolite levels during HDM stimulation, while other signalling pathways could impact on metabolite levels at later time points. We showed that phosphorylation of p38 was necessary for HDM eicosanoid and cytokine reprogramming. Activation of p38 had already been implicated in the regulation of eicosanoid metabolism [288, 289]. We did not investigate upstream p38 activation, but HDM mediated MDM reprogramming was independent of TLR-2/4 signalling. In a later study our group identified formyl peptide receptor 2 (FPR2) as an important receptor for HDM involved in macrophage reprogramming [305], which is also in line with another more recent publication [306].

5.2.2 Macrophages in allergy

Macrophages can secrete a wide range of cytokines, chemokines and lipid mediators and thereby play a role in type 2 immune responses. They are reprogrammed by the type 2 cytokines IL-4 and IL-13 to an M2 phenotype. M2 macrophages are increased in asthmatic patients [307]. However, alternative activation of macrophages was not necessary for allergic airway inflammation and eosinophil recruitment in mice [308], while recruited monocytes contributed to allergic lung inflammation [230]. Reduced monocyte recruitment through CCL2 receptor blockage could diminish airway inflammation during OVA-induced allergic airway inflammation [309, 310]. Another study affirmed that allergen sensitization altered macrophage phenotype, as only non-sensitized macrophages could inhibit development of allergic airway inflammation, while sensitized ones lost this ability [311]. Draijer et al. [140] showed that PGE₂ might reverse allergic inflammation, as PGE₂ treatment of macrophages lowered lung cell infiltration during HDM-induced airway inflammation. Severe asthma and allergen sensitization reduced phagocytic capacity of alveolar macrophages and could contribute to disease exacerbation through increased bacterial burden in the lung [312, 313]. In line with this, we demonstrated that monocyte-derived macrophages from N-ERD (Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug-exacerbated respiratory disease) patients exhibited a pro-inflammatory phenotype indicative of an inflammatory memory [314]. As displayed in publication I, allergy or asthma leads to macrophage reprogramming apparent by altered production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and lipid mediators, which present targets for novel therapies. Future studies should identify the exact receptors and signalling cascades or epigenetic mechanisms necessary for macrophage reprogramming.

5.3 Implications of eicosanoid reprogramming in COVID-19

During SARS-CoV-2 infections mainly monocyte-derived cells are responsible for the overshooting inflammatory response in the lung [265]. Besides a hyper-inflammation characterized by increased chemo- and cytokine production (the "cytokine storm") [268], also a dysregulated eicosanoid metabolism has been described during COVID-19 infection [272]. We did not observe differences in cytokine production between seronegative or seropositive MDM 3-5 or 12 months after infection, which might be explained by the *in vitro* differentiation of monocytes to macrophages or the interval between infection and our investigations. However, we showed that patients suffering from mild COVID-19 exhibited a distinct eicosanoid formation in MDM 3-5 months after SARS-CoV-2 infection. This was characterized by increased inflammatory LTs and prostanoid mediators including 12-HHTrE.

We could stratify seropositive patients based on the amount of MDM derived 5-LOX metabolites. 5-LOX high producers had lower symptoms at the time of infection, but also a more rapid decline in SARS-CoV-2 serum IgG titer. As LT production in other diseases like asthma is associated with a more severe phenotype [315, 316], we would have expected a higher symptom burden in the 5-LOX high producers. What and if there is a causal connection between LT production and symptoms or IgG titers was not investigated the frame of this study, but would further contribute to the understanding of SARS-CoV-2 pathology.

Following stimulation with LPS or s-protein a higher increase in lipid mediator formation in post CoV MDM compared to seronegative controls was measured, which indicates that SARS-CoV-2 infection could lead to a "training" of the monocyte compartment. Eicosanoids produced by MDM returned to baseline levels 12 months after SARS-CoV-2 infection.

Previous encounter can lead to trained innate immunity that is characterized by either an enhanced or a tolerized response [84]. Several other viral infections like herpes virus [317] or influenza [318] can evoke macrophage training. While herpes virus infection could inhibit development of allergic asthma through replacement of AMs by monocyte-derived M Φ in the lung [317], the effect on influenza A virus (IAV) infection is more complex. On the one side, Aegerter *et al.* [318] found that IAV infection resulted in increased numbers of AM that induced protection to subsequent *Streptococcus pneumoniae* infection. On the other side, Shirey *et al.* [319] showed that previous influenza infection was detrimental for following bacterial infections. The high death toll in the 1918-1919 influenza pandemic can presumably be ascribed to viral and bacterial co-infections [320]. Timing between viral and bacterial infections dictates severity, while Aegerter *et al.* [318] investigated infections that took place after complete resolution of infection, Shirey *et al.* [319] analysed bacterial infections during acute viral infection.

Additionally, increased macrophage leukotriene production after COVID-19 infection (shown in publication II) could lead to decreased susceptibility to following IAV infections, as LTB_4 is crucial for resistance against IAV [321]. However, previous viral infection could also lead to immune-paralysis including reduced macrophage phagocytic capacity [319, 322]. Theobald *et al.* [323] showed that only monocytes from previously SARS-CoV-2 infected patients released IL-1 β after s-protein stimulation due to a long-lasting inflammasome activation, which might be protective in following viral infections [324]. Also, in our study IL-1 β production after s-protein stimulation was only significantly increased in MDM from post CoV patients. If SARS-CoV-2 infection will therefore increase or decrease susceptibility to further infections remains open for future investigations.

Another impact is exerted by the virus variant. We conducted the study in Spring 2020, when people were infected with wild-type SARS-CoV-2. If other SARS-CoV-2 variants induce a different metabolite profile and training in the monocyte compartment is unknown so far.

5.3.1 Limitations and hints for therapy

While several vaccines against SARS-CoV-2 have been approved, to date no specific treatment is available. Common therapy options include remdesivir, a viral RNA polymerase inhibitor, with conflicting data concerning efficacy. While some studies reported beneficial outcome of remdesivir medication [325], others indicated no effect concerning mortality or duration of hospital stay [326–328].

Altered eicosanoid metabolism has been detected in BAL and plasma of severely ill patients characterized by increased pro-inflammatory mediators like LTs, pro-thrombotic metabolites (e.g. TXB₂), as well as, SPMs [272, 273, 329]. Anti-inflammatory drugs like corticosteroids, including dexamethasone, are another therapy option. Dexamethasone administration lowered mortality compared to standard care in one study [330], while being ineffective in another [326]. As shown in publication II, treatment of MDM with the glucocorticoid fluticasone propionate reduced pro-thrombotic metabolites like TXB₂ and cytokines (e.g. IL-6), while increasing pro-inflammatory leukotrienes, and could thus aggravate airway inflammation. It also reduced 12-HHTrE formation, implicated in wound healing [331]. While Koenis *et al.* [329] reported *in vivo* dexamethasone administration to lower inflammatory mediators (not LTB₄ and LTD₄) and increase SPM formation in plasma of COVID-19 patients it did not impact on mortality or duration of hospitalisation.

In general, corticosteroid treatment has severe side effects and consequences of its immunosuppressive action could also be detrimental in COVID-19 [332]. Therefore, individual pros and cons have to be weighed before medication with steroids. Co-administration of montelukast, a cysLT receptor antagonist, might be recommended and improve disease severity [333, 334].

SPM formation was increased in COVID-19 patients [329, 335] and resolvin administration could improve thrombosis, a co-pathology of SARS-CoV-2 infections [336]. How SPMs interact with pro-inflammatory lipid mediators and if their levels correlate to disease severity remains to be investigated. However, obesity, a risk-factor for severe COVID-19, is associated with reduced SPM formation that could explain exacerbated vulnerability to COVID-19 [337]. Therefore, dietary intervention leading to increased plasma SPM concentration, as shown for fish oil supplementation [338], has been proposed as a potential therapy. Studies supplementing omega-3 fatty acids or fish oil are under way and preliminary data hint to a lower death rate [339]. Generally, eicosanoid metabolism is an important player in COVID-19 pathology and should be evaluated in patient treatment.

A major limitation in our study is the cohort, as we only investigated mild COVID-19 cases that had mostly resolved 12 months after infection, our findings might not be transferable to severe cases. Also, patients had been retrospectively categorized 3-5 months after COVID-19 infection, which impeded investigation of trajectories from active infection to convalescence.

While we found a training effect on monocytes by SARS-CoV-2 we did not address the upstream mechanisms leading to them. Therefore, further investigations might lead to a better understanding of the eicosanoid aberrations and their involvement in disease and provide additional therapeutic options for the prevention of long-COVID.

5.4 Myeloid TG2 is not involved in HDM induced allergic inflammation

We had hypothesized that myeloid TG2 is important for the induction of allergic airway inflammation based on the observation by Oh *et al.* [235] that TG2 deficient mice had lower airway hyper-responsiveness in an OVA induced allergic airway inflammation model. The authors did not delineate which cell type was responsible for the described response. In either a myeloid or hematopoietic conditional TG2 KO we could not reproduce the effect in an HDM allergic airway model. Neither mTG2 KO nor hTG2 KO mice had lower eosinophilic infiltration into the lungs compared to WT mice. As TG2 is ubiquitously expressed [340], and can be secreted [341] or released upon oxidative stress [342], we propose that TG2 formation and release by non-myeloid cells is sufficient to induce allergic inflammation.

Additionally, conditional knock-out of TG2 did not result in complete elimination of the protein, as we could detect residual enzyme expression. The remaining TG2 might contribute to inflammatory responses.

If for example epithelial derived TG2 is important for allergic airway inflammation and eosinophil recruitment has to be evaluated in another conditional knock-out experiment.

5.5 Myeloid TG2 engages in *Hpb* expulsion

TG2 was induced in peritoneal (and alveolar) macrophages during type 2 immune responses, which was not the case in mTG2 KO and hTG2 KO mice. TG2 can post-transcriptionally modulate activity and expression of different enzymes [109, 343] and thereby contribute to tissue remodelling and inflammation [70, 344, 345]. We could show that myeloid TG2 is involved in the expulsion of Hpb parasites, as mTG2 mice had reduced numbers of intestinal parasites on day 24 after infection compared to WT mice, while worm counts were similar on day 14. This effect was mirrored to a lesser effect in hTG2 KO mice, also showing reduced numbers of intestinal Hpb parasites on day 24, but not on day 14.

Different factors contribute to anti-helminth immunity. We had speculated that lipid mediator production might be different if TG2 was missing in macrophages, supported by the role of TG2 on PLA₂ activation [233]. While mTG2 KO mice displayed a similar lipid mediator profile in intestinal supernatant between WT and mTG2 KO mice, the intestinal culture of hTG2 KO mice contained significantly lower amounts of prostanoids, including PGE₂ and PGD₂. PGE₂ had been shown to have an immuno-regulatory effect and induce Th2 priming by DCs [20, 292]. It is also highly increased in M Φ stimulated with Hpb extract [346]. PGD₂ signalling via CRTH2 induces chemotaxis [155] and type 2 cytokine production, as well as, ILC2 accumulation and Th2 differentiation [347, 348], which could impact on worm clearance though increased mucus production [349]. However, Oyesola et al. [350] showed, that PGD_2 in the intestine counteracts IL-13 effects and suppresses goblet cell hyperplasia. CRTH2 deficient mice had lower parasite burden and PGD_2 production in the intestine originated from tuft cells [350]. Vav1 is also expressed in tuft cells [300], hence tuft cells in hTG2 KO mice are also TG2 deficient. If and how tuft-cell derived TG2 regulates immune responses was not investigated, but could explain the reduction of prostanoids in the intestinal culture in hTG2 KO mice compared to WT ones. Thus, lower prostanoid levels might reduce intestinal worm burden, which we could not confirm in our experiments. However, epithelial or tuft cell and macrophage interplay could also be regulated by TG2.

More recent studies report tuft-cell derived IL-25 to mediate anti-helminth immunity through induction of type 2 immune responses [172, 219, 351]. While tuft-cells might induce type-2 immunity, several studies indicate that macrophages are responsible for parasite expulsion. Smith *et al.* [352] stated that IL-25 signalling and alternative M Φ activation are necessary for *Hpb* expulsion, which is in line with Chen *et al.* [353] showing that M2 polarized macrophages mediate expulsion of *Nb* parasites. Nematode clearance is mediated through IL-13 signalling, which apart from M2 M Φ polarization also induces smooth muscle contraction and enhances goblet cell mucus production [353–356]. Which of this signalling mechanism is differently regulated in TG2 deficient macrophages remains open for investigation, but as TG2 is considered a marker of alternative activation and macrophages are important mediators in parasite host defence, differences in their expression profile could impact on effector function.

Arginine metabolism is also involved in parasite resistance. Macrophages express Arg1 or Nos2 depending on their polarisation status, both enzymes competing for the substrate arginine. [63]. The Arg1 products ornithine and polyamines can directly hinder Hpb motility [72]. Increased Arg1 expression by M2 M Φ can lead to Th2 cell starvation, suppress chronic Th2 responses [357], and reduce T cell proliferation [358]. Acute Th2 responses are beneficial in providing resistance to parasites [354], while chronic states can lead to fibrosis [359]. Therefore, arginine metabolism might be another pathway differentially regulated by myeloid TG2 deficient mice. The effect of macrophage transglutaminase 2 deficiency on their activation and effector function

has to be investigated in more detail. RNAseq and ChIPseq approaches might shed light on these open questions.

5.6 Differential impact of TG2 on different parasites

While TG2 did not play a role in parasite resistance during Nb infection, we observed signs for differences in tissue damage in the lung. In line with this, TG2 has been shown to be involved in fibrosis and tissue remodelling [67, 70], therefore even though TG2 might not play a role during acute Nb infection, it could drive lung fibrosis after parasite clearance. To state if the role of myeloid TG2 in tissue remodelling or repair after Nb elimination is beneficial its role has to be analyzed in more detail, for example by histological scoring of lung damage.

The finding that TG2 might play a role in Hpb, but not during acute Nb infections, could be explained by their varying life cycle. The native murine Hpb larvae solely remain in the intestine, where they induce a chronic infection [360]. In contrast Nb parasites migrate through the skin to the lung and further on to the intestine, where they will be expelled after around 2 weeks [361]. Host defence mechanisms overlap between Hpb and Nb infections, for example, induction of a type 2 immune response and alternative activation of macrophages occurs in both [40, 362]. However, the response on tuft cell and succinate signalling differs between Hpb and Nb infection [363]. Succinate administration leads to tuft cell hyperplasia and induces a type 2 immune response via SUCNR1 signalling [364, 365]. While previous succinate administration could reduce Nb worm burden [364] and increase tuft cell frequency in the intestine [172], Hpbproducts could inhibit tuft cell expansion [363]. Thus, ILC2 activation by tuft-cell derived IL-25 and cysLTs as well as type 2 immune responses [220] are probably reduced in Hpb compared to Nb infections [173]. To answer why we see a difference in the one, but not in the other parasite infection, the effect and downstream mechanisms of myeloid TG2 in parasitic infections have to be investigated in more detail.



Figure 5.1: Summary of results from the three different projects. Upper Figure left: HDM induces macrophage lipid mediator reprogramming. Upper Figure right: COVID-19 infection primes macrophages and alters their lipid mediator output. Lower Figure left: *Hpb* infection results in chronic type 2 inflammation in the intestine of wild type mice. Lower Figure right: Hypothesized immune-regulatory mechanisms in mTG2 KO mice resulting in increased parasite expulsion.

Acknowledgement

A lot of people accompanied me on the journey towards a PhD, therefore I would like to express my gratitude for their contributions.

First I would like to thank my supervisor **Julia Esser-von Bieren** for your support and guidance throughout the years, for always being approachable for questions, comments or other problems. For backing us all up throughout a pandemic, providing an excellent working atmosphere and also for organizing fun group activities.

Thank you very much to my co-supervisor **Jerzy Adamski** for your support throughout my studies, and always welcoming me for staying at your (former) institute, providing ideas and help for the PhD project.

A lot of gratitude to **Mark Haid** for introducing me to LC-MS/MS measurement, letting me explore by myself and always being available for questions and help.

As well as, other former GAC/ MEM members in random order: Florian Miehle, Janina Tokarz, Jutta Lintelmann, Gabriele Möller, Maria Kugler, Silke Becker, Fabien Riols, Patrick Pann, Cornelia Prehm for letting me join their group every few months and disappear again, always providing help and a friendly working environment. I owe you cake. Besides, thanks to Florian Miehle and Patrick Pann for friendly competition in the Stadtradeln campaign 2019.

To my other co-supervisor **Caspar Ohnmacht** thank you for discussions, help and guidance through the time.

Also thank you to the other people at IAF for their support, help with experiments, discussions, and shared caring for mice: Ann-Marie Maier, Anna-Lena Geiselhöringer, Maria Szente-Pasztoi, Luisa Kreft, Amelie Köhler, Anela Arifovic, Alexander Heldner, Sonja Heine, Johannes Grosch, especially Francesca Alessandrini, Johanna Grosch and Benjamin Schnautz for their help with experiments.

And of course a really big thank you to the Esser-von Bieren working group:

To **Pascal Haimerl** for showing me around the lab, teaching me basics of FACS analysis, invitations to excellent dinners, and fun lunch breaks.

To Antonie / Toni Friedl / Lechner for introducing me to the lab and help with experiments. Teaching me how to balance feasibility, accuracy and work load. For sharing the room at two winter schools, having fun skiing and of course discussing work and other things over lunch and coffee breaks.

To **Sina Bohnacker** for a lot of fun (and not so much fun) in the mouse house, for sharing the first parasite infections, the lab work, the (my) coffee and (your) tea breaks and dinner parties, for being reliable and open for questions and discussions concerning work and life.

To **Franziska Hartung** for being such an open and fun working college, for the lunch and coffee discussion. For asking many questions that I mostly had no answer for, late night FACS evenings and pizza in the office together with Sina.

To **Sonja Schindela** for being the steady force in the lab. For keeping everything organized and always being helpful. Nothing would have worked out without you!

Also my family had a big impact on the decision of starting a PhD. Thank you very much **Mama** and **Papa** for the support since the beginning. The love for science that you gave me as well as the ability to work independently. And also for the inspiring belief that boys and girls can do the same. Thank you very much!

I would also like to thank my brother **Rene Rathmann** for the conversations and support in good and not so good times! Thank you very much for always being there!

A lot of thank you also to my new family **Hester Vuurboom**, **Rainer**, **Jannah and Lonneke Beck** for their welcome and support in life.

And last but not least, a lot of gratitude for my husband **Christof Henkel** for sharing work and life, for the belief and backup in stressful moments. For listening to so many presentations and being the bridge over troubled water. Thank you very much for a lot of adventures and more to come!

Bibliography

- Qureshi, S. T. *et al.* Endotoxin-tolerant Mice Have Mutations in Toll-like Receptor 4 (Thr4). Journal of Experimental Medicine 189, 615-625. ISSN: 0022-1007. https://rupress.org/jem/article/189/4/615/7903/Endotoxintolerant-Mice-Have-Mutations-in-Tolllike (Feb. 1999).
- Shimazu, R. et al. MD-2, a Molecule that Confers Lipopolysaccharide Responsiveness on Toll-like Receptor 4. Journal of Experimental Medicine 189, 1777-1782. ISSN: 0022-1007. https://rupress.org/jem/article/189/11/1777/25786/MD2-a-Molecule-that-Confers-Lipopolysaccharide (June 1999).
- 3. Takaoka, A. *et al.* Integral role of IRF-5 in the gene induction programme activated by Toll-like receptors. *Nature* **434**, 243-249. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/articles/nature03308 (Mar. 2005).
- De Dios, R., Nguyen, L., Ghosh, S., McKenna, S. & Wright, C. J. CpG-ODN-mediated TLR9 innate immune signalling and calcium dyshomeostasis converge on the NFκB inhibitory protein IκBβ to drive IL1α and IL1β expression. *Immunology* 160, 64–77. ISSN: 0019-2805. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/imm.13182 (May 2020).
- 5. Hemmi, H. *et al.* A Toll-like receptor recognizes bacterial DNA. *Nature* **408**, 740–745. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/articles/35047123 (Dec. 2000).
- Gantner, B. N., Simmons, R. M., Canavera, S. J., Akira, S. & Underhill, D. M. Collaborative Induction of Inflammatory Responses by Dectin-1 and Toll-like Receptor 2. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 197, 1107–1117. ISSN: 1540-9538. https://rupress. org/jem/article/197/9/1107/39774/Collaborative-Induction-of-Inflammatory-Responses (May 2003).
- Marakalala, M. J. *et al.* Dectin-1 plays a redundant role in the immunomodulatory activities of β-glucan-rich ligands in vivo. *Microbes and Infection* 15, 511-515. ISSN: 12864579. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.micinf.2013.03.002 (June 2013).
- Opitz, B. *et al.* Nucleotide-binding Oligomerization Domain Proteins Are Innate Immune Receptors for Internalized Streptococcus pneumoniae. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279, 36426-36432. ISSN: 00219258. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/ pii/S0021925820858840 (Aug. 2004).
- 9. Le Bel, M. & Gosselin, J. Leukotriene B4 enhances NOD2-dependent innate response against influenza virus infection. *PLoS ONE* **10**, 1–16. ISSN: 19326203 (2015).
- Al Nabhani, Z., Dietrich, G., Hugot, J.-P. & Barreau, F. Nod2: The intestinal gate keeper. *PLOS Pathogens* 13 (ed Bliska, J. B.) e1006177. ISSN: 1553-7374. https://dx.plos. org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1006177 (Mar. 2017).

- 11. Pichlmair, A. *et al.* RIG-I-mediated antiviral responses to single-stranded RNA bearing 5'-phosphates. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* **314**, 997–1001. ISSN: 1095-9203. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17038589 (Nov. 2006).
- Rehwinkel, J. & Gack, M. U. RIG-I-like receptors: their regulation and roles in RNA sensing. *Nature Reviews Immunology* 20, 537–551. ISSN: 14741741. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1038/s41577-020-0288-3 (2020).
- Hu, B. et al. The DNA-sensing AIM2 inflammasome controls radiation-induced cell death and tissue injury. Science 354, 765-768. ISSN: 0036-8075. https://www.science.org/ doi/10.1126/science.aaf7532 (Nov. 2016).
- Sharma, B. R., Karki, R. & Kanneganti, T. Role of AIM2 inflammasome in inflammatory diseases, cancer and infection. *European Journal of Immunology* 49, 1998–2011. ISSN: 0014-2980. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/eji.201848070 (Nov. 2019).
- Otte, J.-M., Cario, E. & Podolsky, D. K. Mechanisms of cross hyporesponsiveness to toll-like receptor bacterial ligands in intestinal epithelial cells. *Gastroenterology* 126, 1054-1070. ISSN: 00165085. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S0016508504000277 (Apr. 2004).
- Sha, Q., Truong-Tran, A. Q., Plitt, J. R., Beck, L. A. & Schleimer, R. P. Activation of Airway Epithelial Cells by Toll-Like Receptor Agonists. *American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology* **31**, 358-364. ISSN: 1044-1549. http://www.atsjournals. org/doi/abs/10.1165/rcmb.2003-03880C (Sept. 2004).
- Herre, J. Dectin-1 uses novel mechanisms for yeast phagocytosis in macrophages. *Blood* 104, 4038–4045. ISSN: 0006-4971. http://www.bloodjournal.org/cgi/doi/10.1182/ blood-2004-03-1140 (Dec. 2004).
- Barrett, N. A., Maekawa, A., Rahman, O. M., Austen, K. F. & Kanaoka, Y. Dectin-2 Recognition of House Dust Mite Triggers Cysteinyl Leukotriene Generation by Dendritic Cells. *The Journal of Immunology* 182, 1119–1128. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www. jimmunol.org/cgi/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.182.2.1119 (Jan. 2009).
- Amarante-Mendes, G. P. et al. Pattern Recognition Receptors and the Host Cell Death Molecular Machinery. Frontiers in immunology 9, 2379. ISSN: 1664-3224. http://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/30459758 (2018).
- Kaisar, M. M. M. et al. Dectin-1/2-induced autocrine PGE2 signaling licenses dendritic cells to prime Th2 responses. *PLOS Biology* 16 (ed Cadwell, K.) e2005504. ISSN: 1545-7885. https://dx.plos.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.2005504 (Apr. 2018).
- Oliveira, S. H. P., Canetti, C., Ribeiro, R. A. & Cunha, F. Q. Neutrophil Migration Induced by IL-1β Depends upon LTB4 Released by Macrophages and upon TNF-α and IL-1β Released by Mast Cells. *Inflammation* **31**, 36–46. ISSN: 0360-3997. http://link. springer.com/10.1007/s10753-007-9047-x (Feb. 2008).
- Afonso, P. V. et al. LTB4 Is a Signal-Relay Molecule during Neutrophil Chemotaxis. Developmental Cell 22, 1079–1091. ISSN: 15345807. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. devcel.2012.02.003 (May 2012).
- Tsou, C.-L. *et al.* Critical roles for CCR2 and MCP-3 in monocyte mobilization from bone marrow and recruitment to inflammatory sites. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 117, 902–909. ISSN: 0021-9738. http://www.jci.org/cgi/doi/10.1172/JCI29919 (Apr. 2007).

- 24. Zhang, X. et al. Extracellular ADP facilitates monocyte recruitment in bacterial infection via ERK signaling. Cellular & Molecular Immunology 15, 58-73. ISSN: 1672-7681. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1038/cmi.2016.56%20http://www.nature.com/articles/cmi201656 (Jan. 2018).
- Malissen, B. *et al.* Gene transfer of H-2 class II genes: Antigen presentation by mouse fibroblast and hamster B-cell lines. *Cell* 36, 319–327. ISSN: 00928674. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/0092867484902253 (Feb. 1984).
- 26. Rouzaut, A. *et al.* Dendritic cells adhere to and transmigrate across lymphatic endothelium in response to IFN-α. *European Journal of Immunology* 40, 3054–3063. ISSN: 00142980. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/eji.201040523 (Nov. 2010).
- 27. Doyle, C. & Strominger, J. L. Interaction between CD4 and class II MHC molecules mediates cell adhesion. *Nature* **330**, 256–259. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/articles/330256a0 (Nov. 1987).
- König, R., Huang, L.-y. & Germain, R. N. MHC class II interaction with CD4 mediated by a region analogous to the MHC class I binding site for CD8. *Nature* 356, 796-798. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/articles/356796a0 (Apr. 1992).
- Mosmann, T. R., Cherwinski, H., Bond, M. W., Giedlin, M. A. & Coffman, R. L. Two types of murine helper T cell clone. I. Definition according to profiles of lymphokine activities and secreted proteins. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 136, 2348-57. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2419430 (Apr. 1986).
- Park, H. *et al.* A distinct lineage of CD4 T cells regulates tissue inflammation by producing interleukin 17. *Nature Immunology* 6, 1133-1141. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://www.nature. com/articles/ni1261 (Nov. 2005).
- 31. Usui, T. et al. T-bet regulates Th1 responses through essential effects on GATA-3 function rather than on IFNG gene acetylation and transcription. Journal of Experimental Medicine 203, 755-766. ISSN: 1540-9538. https://rupress.org/jem/article/203/3/ 755/54004/Tbet-regulates-Th1-responses-through-essential (Mar. 2006).
- Thieu, V. T. *et al.* Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription 4 Is Required for the Transcription Factor T-bet to Promote T Helper 1 Cell-Fate Determination. *Immunity* 29, 679–690. ISSN: 10747613. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S1074761308004615 (Nov. 2008).
- Kaplan, M. H., Schindler, U., Smiley, S. T. & Grusby, M. J. Stat6 Is Required for Mediating Responses to IL-4 and for the Development of Th2 Cells. *Immunity* 4, 313-319. ISSN: 10747613. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1074761300804392 (Mar. 1996).
- 34. Zhu, J. *et al.* Conditional deletion of Gata3 shows its essential function in TH1-TH2 responses. *Nature Immunology* **5**, 1157–1165. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://www.nature.com/articles/ni1128 (Nov. 2004).
- 35. Langrish, C. L. et al. IL-23 drives a pathogenic T cell population that induces autoimmune inflammation. Journal of Experimental Medicine 201, 233-240. ISSN: 1540-9538. https: //rupress.org/jem/article/201/2/233/54835/IL23-drives-a-pathogenic-Tcell-population-that (Jan. 2005).

- 36. Ivanov, I. I. et al. The Orphan Nuclear Receptor RORγt Directs the Differentiation Program of Proinflammatory IL-17+ T Helper Cells. Cell 126, 1121–1133. ISSN: 00928674. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0092867406011056 (Sept. 2006).
- Whitmire, J. K., Asano, M. S., Murali-Krishna, K., Suresh, M. & Ahmed, R. Long-Term CD4 Th1 and Th2 Memory following Acute Lymphocytic Choriomeningitis Virus Infection. *Journal of Virology* 72, 8281–8288. ISSN: 0022-538X. https://journals.asm. org/doi/10.1128/JVI.72.10.8281-8288.1998 (Oct. 1998).
- Schijns, V. E. et al. Mice lacking IL-12 develop polarized Th1 cells during viral infection. Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950) 160, 3958-64. ISSN: 0022-1767. http: //www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9558103 (Apr. 1998).
- Oliphant, C. J. et al. MHCII-Mediated Dialog between Group 2 Innate Lymphoid Cells and CD4+ T Cells Potentiates Type 2 Immunity and Promotes Parasitic Helminth Expulsion. Immunity 41, 283-295. ISSN: 10747613. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni. 2014.06.016 (Aug. 2014).
- 40. Bouchery, T. *et al.* ILC2s and T cells cooperate to ensure maintenance of M2 macrophages for lung immunity against hookworms. *Nature Communications* **6**, 6970. ISSN: 2041-1723. http://www.nature.com/articles/ncomms7970 (Nov. 2015).
- Webb, D. C., Cai, Y., Matthaei, K. I. & Foster, P. S. Comparative Roles of IL-4, IL-13, and IL-4Ra in Dendritic Cell Maturation and CD4+ Th2 Cell Function. *The Journal of Immunology* 178, 219-227. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/ 10.4049/jimmunol.178.1.219 (Jan. 2007).
- Bacher, P. et al. Human Anti-fungal Th17 Immunity and Pathology Rely on Cross-Reactivity against Candida albicans. Cell 176, 1340-1355.e15. ISSN: 00928674. https: //linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0092867419301047 (Mar. 2019).
- Durrant, D. M., Gaffen, S. L., Riesenfeld, E. P., Irvin, C. G. & Metzger, D. W. Development of Allergen-Induced Airway Inflammation in the Absence of T-bet Regulation Is Dependent on IL-17. *The Journal of Immunology* 183, 5293-5300. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.0803109 (Oct. 2009).
- 44. Vroman, H. et al. TNF-α-induced protein 3 levels in lung dendritic cells instruct TH2 or TH17 cell differentiation in patients with eosinophilic or neutrophilic asthma. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 141, 1620–1633.e12. ISSN: 10976825. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.jaci.2017.08.012 (2017).
- Bando, J. K., Liang, H.-E. & Locksley, R. M. Identification and distribution of developing innate lymphoid cells in the fetal mouse intestine. *Nature Immunology* 16, 153–160. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://www.nature.com/articles/ni.3057 (Feb. 2015).
- Gasteiger, G., Fan, X., Dikiy, S., Lee, S. Y. & Rudensky, A. Y. Tissue residency of innate lymphoid cells in lymphoid and nonlymphoid organs. *Science* **350**, 981–985. ISSN: 0036-8075. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/science.aac9593 (Nov. 2015).
- 47. Moro, K. *et al.* Innate production of TH2 cytokines by adipose tissue-associated c-Kit+Sca-1+ lymphoid cells. *Nature* 463, 540-544. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/articles/nature08636 (Jan. 2010).
- 48. Klose, C. S. N. *et al.* A T-bet gradient controls the fate and function of CCR6-RORγt+ innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* **494**, 261–265. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/ articles/nature11813 (Feb. 2013).

- Rankin, L. C. *et al.* Complementarity and redundancy of IL-22-producing innate lymphoid cells. *Nature Immunology* 17, 179–186. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://www.nature.com/articles/ni.3332 (Feb. 2016).
- 50. Mebius, R. E., Rennert, P. & Weissman, I. L. Developing Lymph Nodes Collect CD4 + CD3 - LTβ + Cells That Can Differentiate to APC, NK Cells, and Follicular Cells but Not T or B Cells. *Immunity* 7, 493-504. ISSN: 10747613. https://linkinghub.elsevier. com/retrieve/pii/S1074761300803714 (Oct. 1997).
- Cupedo, T. *et al.* Human fetal lymphoid tissue-inducer cells are interleukin 17-producing precursors to RORC+ CD127+ natural killer-like cells. *Nature Immunology* 10, 66-74. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://www.nature.com/articles/ni.1668 (Jan. 2009).
- 52. Kiessling, R., Klein, E. & Wigzell, H. "Natural" killer cells in the mouse. I. Cytotoxic cells with specificity for mouse Moloney leukemia cells. Specificity and distribution according to genotype. *European Journal of Immunology* 5, 112–117. ISSN: 00142980. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/eji.1830050208 (Feb. 1975).
- 53. Paust, S. *et al.* Critical role for the chemokine receptor CXCR6 in NK cell-mediated antigen-specific memory of haptens and viruses. *Nature Immunology* **11**, 1127–1135. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://www.nature.com/articles/ni.1953 (Dec. 2010).
- 54. Huang, H. *et al.* Select sequencing of clonally expanded CD8 + T cells reveals limits to clonal expansion. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **116**, 8995–9001. ISSN: 0027-8424. http://www.pnas.org/lookup/doi/10.1073/pnas.1902649116 (Apr. 2019).
- Kallies, A. *et al.* Initiation of Plasma-Cell Differentiation Is Independent of the Transcription Factor Blimp-1. *Immunity* 26, 555-566. ISSN: 10747613. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1074761307002506 (May 2007).
- Akkaya, M., Kwak, K. & Pierce, S. K. B cell memory: building two walls of protection against pathogens. *Nature Reviews Immunology* 20, 229–238. ISSN: 14741741. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41577-019-0244-2 (2020).
- 57. Manz, R. A., Löhning, M., Cassese, G., Thiel, A. & Radbruch, A. Survival of long-lived plasma cells is independent of antigen. *International immunology* 10, 1703-11. ISSN: 0953-8178. https://academic.oup.com/intimm/article-lookup/doi/10.1093/intimm/ 10.11.1703 (Nov. 1998).
- 58. Kim, S. T. et al. Human Extrafollicular CD4 + Th Cells Help Memory B Cells Produce Igs. The Journal of Immunology 201, 1359–1372. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol. org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.1701217 (Sept. 2018).
- 59. Ehrt, S. *et al.* Reprogramming of the Macrophage Transcriptome in Response to Interferon- γ and Mycobacterium tuberculosis. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* **194**, 1123–1140. ISSN: 0022-1007. https://rupress.org/jem/article/194/8/1123/117/Reprogrammingof-the-Macrophage-Transcriptome-in (Oct. 2001).
- 60. Verreck, F. A. W., de Boer, T., Langenberg, D. M. L., van der Zanden, L. & Ottenhoff, T. H. M. Phenotypic and functional profiling of human proinflammatory type-1 and anti-inflammatory type-2 macrophages in response to microbial antigens and IFNγ- and CD40L-mediated costimulation. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology* **79**, 285–293. ISSN: 07415400. http://doi.wiley.com/10.1189/jlb.0105015 (Feb. 2006).
- 61. Herbst, S., Schaible, U. E. & Schneider, B. E. Interferon gamma activated macrophages kill mycobacteria by nitric oxide induced apoptosis. *PLoS ONE* **6.** ISSN: 19326203 (2011).

- Martinez, F. O., Gordon, S., Locati, M. & Mantovani, A. Transcriptional Profiling of the Human Monocyte-to-Macrophage Differentiation and Polarization: New Molecules and Patterns of Gene Expression. *The Journal of Immunology* 177, 7303-7311. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.177.10.7303 (Nov. 2006).
- 63. Hesse, M. et al. Differential Regulation of Nitric Oxide Synthase-2 and Arginase-1 by Type 1/Type 2 Cytokines In Vivo: Granulomatous Pathology Is Shaped by the Pattern of l-Arginine Metabolism. The Journal of Immunology 167, 6533-6544. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.167.11.6533 (Dec. 2001).
- Mirza, R., DiPietro, L. A. & Koh, T. J. Selective and Specific Macrophage Ablation Is Detrimental to Wound Healing in Mice. *The American Journal of Pathology* 175, 2454-2462. ISSN: 00029440. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S0002944010607547 (Dec. 2009).
- Lucas, T. et al. Differential Roles of Macrophages in Diverse Phases of Skin Repair. The Journal of Immunology 184, 3964–3977. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/ lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.0903356 (Apr. 2010).
- 66. Deng, B. *et al.* Maresin biosynthesis and identification of maresin 2, a new anti-inflammatory and pro-resolving mediator from human macrophages. *PLoS ONE* **9.** ISSN: 19326203 (2014).
- 67. Akimov, S. S. & Belkin, A. M. Cell-surface transglutaminase promotes fibronectin assembly via interaction with the gelatin-binding domain of fibronectin: a role in TGFbetadependent matrix deposition. *Journal of cell science* **114**, 2989–3000. ISSN: 0021-9533. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11686302 (Aug. 2001).
- 68. Wang, Z. *et al.* A novel extracellular role for tissue transglutaminase in matrix-bound VEGF-mediated angiogenesis. *Cell Death and Disease* **4**, e808–13. ISSN: 1570145X. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/cddis.2013.318 (2013).
- Pinkas, D. M., Strop, P., Brunger, A. T. & Khosla, C. Transglutaminase 2 undergoes a large conformational change upon activation. *PLoS Biology* 5, 2788–2796. ISSN: 15449173 (2007).
- 70. Shweke, N. et al. Tissue Transglutaminase Contributes to Interstitial Renal Fibrosis by Favoring Accumulation of Fibrillar Collagen through TGF-β Activation and Cell Infiltration. The American Journal of Pathology 173, 631-642. https://linkinghub.elsevier. com/retrieve/pii/S0002944010616379 (Sept. 2008).
- 71. Olsen, K. C. *et al.* Transglutaminase 2 and Its Role in Pulmonary Fibrosis. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* **184**, 699–707. ISSN: 1073-449X. http://www.atsjournals.org/doi/abs/10.1164/rccm.201101-00130C (Sept. 2011).
- 72. Esser-von Bieren, J. et al. Antibodies Trap Tissue Migrating Helminth Larvae and Prevent Tissue Damage by Driving IL-4Rα-Independent Alternative Differentiation of Macrophages. PLoS Pathogens 9 (ed Wynn, T. A.) e1003771. ISSN: 1553-7374. https://dx. plos.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1003771 (Nov. 2013).
- 73. Bonne-Année, S. *et al.* Extracellular traps are associated with human and mouse neutrophil and macrophage mediated killing of larval Strongyloides stercoralis. *Microbes and Infection* **16**, 502-511. ISSN: 12864579. arXiv: NIHMS150003. https://linkinghub. elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1286457914000306 (June 2014).

- Esser-von Bieren, J. et al. Antibody-Mediated Trapping of Helminth Larvae Requires CD11b and Fcγ Receptor I. The Journal of Immunology 194, 1154–1163. ISSN: 0022-1767 (2015).
- 75. Murray, P. J. et al. Macrophage Activation and Polarization: Nomenclature and Experimental Guidelines. Immunity 41, 14–20. ISSN: 10747613. arXiv: NIHMS150003. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25035950 (July 2014).
- 76. Lukic, A. *et al.* GM-CSF- and M-CSF-primed macrophages present similar resolving but distinct inflammatory lipid mediator signatures. *The FASEB Journal* **31**, 4370-4381. ISSN: 0892-6638. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1096/fj.201700319R (Oct. 2017).
- 77. Di Luzio, N. R. & Williams, D. L. Protective effect of glucan against systemic Staphylococcus aureus septicemia in normal and leukemic mice. *Infection and Immunity* 20, 804-810. ISSN: 0019-9567. https://journals.asm.org/doi/10.1128/iai.20.3.804-810.1978 (June 1978).
- Krahenbuhl, J. L., Sharma, S. D., Ferraresi, R. W. & Remington, J. S. Effects of muramyl dipeptide treatment on resistance to infection with Toxoplasma gondii in mice. *Infection* and *Immunity* **31**, 716–722. ISSN: 0019-9567. https://journals.asm.org/doi/10. 1128/iai.31.2.716-722.1981 (Feb. 1981).
- 79. Quintin, J. et al. Candida albicans Infection Affords Protection against Reinfection via Functional Reprogramming of Monocytes. Cell Host & Microbe 12, 223-232. ISSN: 19313128. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1931312812002326 (Aug. 2012).
- Kristensen, I., Aaby, P., Jensen, H. & Fine, P. Routine vaccinations and child survival: follow up study in Guinea-Bissau, West Africa Commentary: an unexpected finding that needs confirmation or rejection. *BMJ* 321, 1435–1435. ISSN: 0959-8138. https://www. bmj.com/lookup/doi/10.1136/bmj.321.7274.1435 (Dec. 2000).
- Jensen, K. J. *et al.* Seasonal variation in the non-specific effects of BCG vaccination on neonatal mortality: three randomised controlled trials in Guinea-Bissau. *BMJ Global Health* 5, e001873. ISSN: 2059-7908. https://gh.bmj.com/lookup/doi/10.1136/bmjgh-2019-001873 (Mar. 2020).
- Kleinnijenhuis, J. et al. BCG-induced trained immunity in NK cells: Role for non-specific protection to infection. Clinical Immunology 155, 213-219. ISSN: 15216616. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clim.2014.10.005. (Dec. 2014).
- Arts, R. J. et al. BCG Vaccination Protects against Experimental Viral Infection in Humans through the Induction of Cytokines Associated with Trained Immunity. Cell Host and Microbe 23, 89–100.e5. ISSN: 19346069. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2017. 12.010 (2018).
- 84. Netea, M. G. *et al.* Trained immunity: A program of innate immune memory in health and disease. *Science* **352**, aaf1098-aaf1098. ISSN: 0036-8075. http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pubmed/27102489 (2016).
- Saeed, S. *et al.* Epigenetic programming of monocyte-to-macrophage differentiation and trained innate immunity. *Science* 345, 1251086–1251086. ISSN: 0036-8075. https://www. sciencemag.org/lookup/doi/10.1126/science.1251086 (Sept. 2014).
- Luger, K., Mäder, A. W., Richmond, R. K., Sargent, D. F. & Richmond, T. J. Crystal structure of the nucleosome core particle at 2.8 Å resolution. *Nature* 389, 251–260. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/articles/38444 (Sept. 1997).

- Okano, M., Bell, D. W., Haber, D. A. & Li, E. DNA methyltransferases Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b are essential for de novo methylation and mammalian development. *Cell* 99, 247-57. ISSN: 0092-8674. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10555141 (Oct. 1999).
- Hebbes, T. R., Thorne, A. W. & Crane-Robinson, C. A direct link between core histone acetylation and transcriptionally active chromatin. *The EMBO Journal* 7, 1395–1402. ISSN: 02614189. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/j.1460-2075.1988.tb02956.x (May 1988).
- Parthun, M. R., Widom, J. & Gottschling, D. E. The Major Cytoplasmic Histone Acetyltransferase in Yeast: Links to Chromatin Replication and Histone Metabolism. *Cell* 87, 85-94. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0092867400813252 (Oct. 1996).
- 90. Sterner, D. E. & Berger, S. L. Acetylation of Histones and Transcription-Related Factors. *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews* 64, 435–459. ISSN: 1092-2172. https://journals.asm.org/doi/10.1128/MMBR.64.2.435-459.2000 (June 2000).
- 91. Wang, Z. *et al.* Genome-wide Mapping of HATs and HDACs Reveals Distinct Functions in Active and Inactive Genes. *Cell* **138**, 1019–1031. ISSN: 00928674. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0092867409008411 (Sept. 2009).
- 92. Dhalluin, C. et al. Structure and ligand of a histone acetyltransferase bromodomain. Nature 399, 491-496. ISSN: 0028-0836. https://www.nature.com/articles/20974 (June 1999).
- 93. Agalioti, T., Chen, G. & Thanos, D. Deciphering the Transcriptional Histone Acetylation Code for a Human Gene. *Cell* 111, 381–392. ISSN: 00928674. https://linkinghub. elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0092867402010772 (Nov. 2002).
- 94. Jang, M. K. *et al.* The Bromodomain Protein Brd4 Is a Positive Regulatory Component of P-TEFb and Stimulates RNA Polymerase II-Dependent Transcription. *Molecular Cell* 19, 523–534. ISSN: 10972765. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S1097276505014322 (Aug. 2005).
- 95. Satoh, T. *et al.* The Jmjd3-Irf4 axis regulates M2 macrophage polarization and host responses against helminth infection. *Nature Immunology* **11**, 936–944. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://www.nature.com/articles/ni.1920 (Oct. 2010).
- Dillon, S. C., Zhang, X., Trievel, R. C. & Cheng, X. The SET-domain protein superfamily: protein lysine methyltransferases. *Genome biology* 6, 227. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/16086857 (2005).
- 97. Min, J., Feng, Q., Li, Z., Zhang, Y. & Xu, R.-M. Structure of the Catalytic Domain of Human DOT1L, a Non-SET Domain Nucleosomal Histone Methyltransferase. *Cell* 112, 711-723. ISSN: 00928674. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S0092867403001144 (Mar. 2003).
- 98. Godfrey, L. et al. DOT1L inhibition reveals a distinct subset of enhancers dependent on H3K79 methylation. Nature Communications 10, 2803. ISSN: 2041-1723. http://www. nature.com/articles/s41467-019-10844-3 (Dec. 2019).
- 99. Wang, H. et al. Methylation of Histone H4 at Arginine 3 Facilitating Transcriptional Activation by Nuclear Hormone Receptor. Science 293, 853-857. ISSN: 0036-8075. https: //www.science.org/doi/10.1126/science.1060781 (Aug. 2001).

- Huang, S., Litt, M. & Felsenfeld, G. Methylation of histone H4 by arginine methyltransferase PRMT1 is essential in vivo for many subsequent histone modifications. *Genes & Development* 19, 1885–1893. ISSN: 0890-9369. http://www.genesdev.org/cgi/doi/10. 1101/gad.1333905 (Aug. 2005).
- 101. Kirmizis, A. et al. Arginine methylation at histone H3R2 controls deposition of H3K4 trimethylation. Nature 449, 928-932. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/articles/nature06160 (Oct. 2007).
- 102. Chang, B., Chen, Y., Zhao, Y. & Bruick, R. K. JMJD6 Is a Histone Arginine Demethylase. *Science* **318**, 444–447. ISSN: 0036-8075. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/ science.1145801 (Oct. 2007).
- 103. Walport, L. J. et al. Arginine demethylation is catalysed by a subset of JmjC histone lysine demethylases. Nature Communications 7, 11974. ISSN: 2041-1723. http://www. nature.com/articles/ncomms11974 (Sept. 2016).
- 104. Wang, Y. et al. Human PAD4 Regulates Histone Arginine Methylation Levels via Demethylimination. Science 306, 279-283. ISSN: 0036-8075. https://www.science.org/doi/ 10.1126/science.1101400 (Oct. 2004).
- 105. Li, P. et al. PAD4 is essential for antibacterial innate immunity mediated by neutrophil extracellular traps. Journal of Experimental Medicine 207, 1853-1862. ISSN: 1540-9538. https://rupress.org/jem/article/207/9/1853/40971/PAD4-is-essential-forantibacterial-innate (Aug. 2010).
- 106. Lewis, H. D. et al. Inhibition of PAD4 activity is sufficient to disrupt mouse and human NET formation. Nature Chemical Biology 11, 189-191. ISSN: 1552-4450. http://www. nature.com/articles/nchembio.1735 (Mar. 2015).
- 107. Brinkmann, V. *et al.* Neutrophil Extracellular Traps Kill Bacteria. *Science* **303**, 1532– 1535. ISSN: 0036-8075. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/science.1092385 (Mar. 2004).
- 108. Thiam, H. R. et al. NETosis proceeds by cytoskeleton and endomembrane disassembly and PAD4-mediated chromatin decondensation and nuclear envelope rupture. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 117, 7326-7337. ISSN: 0027-8424. http://www.pnas. org/lookup/doi/10.1073/pnas.1909546117 (Mar. 2020).
- 109. Farrelly, L. A. *et al.* Histone serotonylation is a permissive modification that enhances TFIID binding to H3K4me3. *Nature*. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/ articles/s41586-019-1024-7 (2019).
- 110. Zhang, D. *et al.* Metabolic regulation of gene expression by histone lactylation. *Nature* 574, 575–580. ISSN: 14764687. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1678-1 (2019).
- Dichtl, S. et al. Lactate and IL6 define separable paths of inflammatory metabolic adaptation. Science Advances 7, 1–10. ISSN: 2375-2548. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/sciadv.abg3505 (June 2021).
- Rodríguez-Prados, J.-C. *et al.* Substrate Fate in Activated Macrophages: A Comparison between Innate, Classic, and Alternative Activation. *The Journal of Immunology* 185, 605-614. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol. 0901698 (July 2010).

- Jha, A. K. et al. Network Integration of Parallel Metabolic and Transcriptional Data Reveals Metabolic Modules that Regulate Macrophage Polarization. Immunity 42, 419– 430. ISSN: 10747613. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2015.02.005 (Mar. 2015).
- 114. Tannahill, G. M. et al. Succinate is an inflammatory signal that induces IL-1β through HIF-1α. Nature 496, 238-242. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/articles/ nature11986 (Apr. 2013).
- 115. Björnstedt, M., Hamberg, M., Kumar, S., Xue, J. & Holmgren, A. Human Thioredoxin Reductase Directly Reduces Lipid Hydroperoxides by NADPH and Selenocystine Strongly Stimulates the Reaction via Catalytically Generated Selenols. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 270, 11761–11764. ISSN: 00219258. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/ pii/S0021925817479026 (May 1995).
- 116. Kim, S. Y. *et al.* Pro-inflammatory hepatic macrophages generate ROS through NADPH oxidase 2 via endocytosis of monomeric TLR4-MD2 complex. *Nature Communications* 8, 2247. ISSN: 2041-1723. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-02325-2%20http://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-017-02325-2 (Dec. 2017).
- 117. Cameron, A. M. *et al.* Inflammatory macrophage dependence on NAD + salvage is a consequence of reactive oxygen species-mediated DNA damage. *Nature Immunology* 20, 420–432. ISSN: 15292916. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41590-019-0336-y (2019).
- 118. Wellen, K. E. *et al.* ATP-citrate lyase links cellular metabolism to histone acetylation. *Science* **324**, 1076–1080. ISSN: 00368075 (2009).
- 119. Lauterbach, M. A. et al. Toll-like Receptor Signaling Rewires Macrophage Metabolism and Promotes Histone Acetylation via ATP-Citrate Lyase. *Immunity* 51, 997–1011.e7. ISSN: 10747613. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2019.11.009 (Dec. 2019).
- Lampropoulou, V. *et al.* Itaconate Links Inhibition of Succinate Dehydrogenase with Macrophage Metabolic Remodeling and Regulation of Inflammation. *Cell Metabolism* 24, 158-166. ISSN: 15504131. http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S1550413116302534 (July 2016).
- 121. West, A. P. et al. TLR signalling augments macrophage bactericidal activity through mitochondrial ROS. Nature 472, 476-480. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/ articles/nature09973 (Apr. 2011).
- 122. Czimmerer, Z. et al. The Transcription Factor STAT6 Mediates Direct Repression of Inflammatory Enhancers and Limits Activation of Alternatively Polarized Macrophages. Immunity 48, 75-90.e6. ISSN: 10747613. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/ pii/S107476131730568X (Jan. 2018).
- 123. Szanto, A. et al. STAT6 Transcription Factor Is a Facilitator of the Nuclear Receptor PPARγ-Regulated Gene Expression in Macrophages and Dendritic Cells. Immunity 33, 699-712. ISSN: 10747613. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2010.11.009 (Nov. 2010).
- 124. Bouhlel, M. A. et al. PPARγ Activation Primes Human Monocytes into Alternative M2 Macrophages with Anti-inflammatory Properties. Cell Metabolism 6, 137-143. ISSN: 15504131. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1550413107001660 (Aug. 2007).
- Huang, S. C.-C. *et al.* Metabolic Reprogramming Mediated by the mTORC2-IRF4 Signaling Axis Is Essential for Macrophage Alternative Activation. *Immunity* 45, 817–830. ISSN: 10747613. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2016.09.016 (Oct. 2016).

- 126. Wang, F. et al. Glycolytic Stimulation Is Not a Requirement for M2 Macrophage Differentiation. Cell Metabolism 28, 463-475.e4. ISSN: 15504131. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1550413118305138 (Sept. 2018).
- 127. Cheng, S.-C. et al. mTOR- and HIF-1α-mediated aerobic glycolysis as metabolic basis for trained immunity. Science 345, 1250684-1250684. ISSN: 0036-8075. https://www. science.org/doi/10.1126/science.1250684 (Sept. 2014).
- 128. Domínguez-Andrés, J. et al. The Itaconate Pathway Is a Central Regulatory Node Linking Innate Immune Tolerance and Trained Immunity. Cell Metabolism 29, 211-220.e5. ISSN: 15504131. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1550413118305680 (Jan. 2019).
- 129. Kleinnijenhuis, J. et al. Bacille Calmette-Guerin induces NOD2-dependent nonspecific protection from reinfection via epigenetic reprogramming of monocytes. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 109, 17537-17542. ISSN: 0027-8424. http://www. pnas.org/cgi/doi/10.1073/pnas.1202870109 (Oct. 2012).
- 130. Patel, A. A. et al. The fate and lifespan of human monocyte subsets in steady state and systemic inflammation. Journal of Experimental Medicine 214, 1913-1923. ISSN: 0022-1007. https://rupress.org/jem/article/214/7/1913/52198/The-fate-andlifespan-of-human-monocyte-subsets-in (July 2017).
- 131. Kaufmann, E. et al. BCG Educates Hematopoietic Stem Cells to Generate Protective Innate Immunity against Tuberculosis. Cell 172, 176-190.e19. ISSN: 00928674. https: //linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0092867417315118 (Jan. 2018).
- 132. Glaser, K. B., Asmis, R. & Dennis, E. A. Bacterial lipopolysaccharide priming of P388D1 macrophage-like cells for enhanced arachidonic acid metabolism. Platelet-activating factor receptor activation and regulation of phospholipase A2. Journal of Biological Chemistry 265, 8658-8664. ISSN: 00219258. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0021-9258(19)38938-0 (May 1990).
- 133. Tanabe, T. & Tohnai, N. Cyclooxygenase isozymes and their gene structures and expression. Prostaglandins & Other Lipid Mediators 68-69, 95-114. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0090698002000242 (Aug. 2002).
- 134. Needleman, P., Turk, J., Jakschik, B. A., Morrison, A. R. & Lefkowith, J. B. Arachidonic acid metabolism. Annual review of biochemistry 55, 69–102. ISSN: 0066-4154. http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3017195 (1986).
- 135. Goldstein, I. M. et al. Thromboxane generation by human peripheral blood polymorphonuclear leukocytes. Journal of Experimental Medicine 148, 787-792. ISSN: 0022-1007. https://rupress.org/jem/article/148/3/787/22250/Thromboxane-generationby-human-peripheral-blood (Sept. 1978).
- 136. Zhou, W. et al. Prostaglandin I 2 Suppresses Proinflammatory Chemokine Expression, CD4 T Cell Activation, and STAT6-Independent Allergic Lung Inflammation. The Journal of Immunology 197, 1577–1586. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/ doi/10.4049/jimmunol.1501063 (Sept. 2016).
- 137. Simons, B. et al. PGI 2 Controls Pulmonary NK Cells That Prevent Airway Sensitization to House Dust Mite Allergen. The Journal of Immunology 198, 461–471. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.1600275 (Jan. 2017).

- 138. Yusuf, M. Z. *et al.* Prostacyclin reverses platelet stress fibre formation causing platelet aggregate instability. *Scientific Reports* 7, 5582. ISSN: 2045-2322. http://www.nature.com/articles/s41598-017-05817-9 (Dec. 2017).
- 139. Sturm, E. M. et al. Prostaglandin E 2 Inhibits Eosinophil Trafficking through E-Prostanoid 2 Receptors. The Journal of Immunology 181, 7273-7283. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www. jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.181.10.7273 (Nov. 2008).
- 140. Draijer, C. *et al.* PGE 2 -treated macrophages inhibit development of allergic lung inflammation in mice. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology* **100**, 95–102. ISSN: 07415400. http: //doi.wiley.com/10.1189/jlb.3MAB1115-505R (July 2016).
- 141. Schmidt, L. M. et al. Bronchial Epithelial Cell-Derived Prostaglandin E 2 Dampens the Reactivity of Dendritic Cells. The Journal of Immunology 186, 2095-2105. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.1002414 (Feb. 2011).
- 142. Rådmark, O. & Samuelsson, B. 5-Lipoxygenase: mechanisms of regulation. Journal of Lipid Research 50, S40-S45. ISSN: 00222275. http://www.jlr.org/lookup/doi/10. 1194/jlr.R800062-JLR200 (Apr. 2009).
- 143. Majumdar, R., Tavakoli Tameh, A. & Parent, C. A. Exosomes Mediate LTB4 Release during Neutrophil Chemotaxis. *PLOS Biology* 14 (ed Marrack, P.) e1002336. ISSN: 1545-7885. https://dx.plos.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1002336 (Jan. 2016).
- 144. Godson, C. *et al.* Cutting Edge: Lipoxins Rapidly Stimulate Nonphlogistic Phagocytosis of Apoptotic Neutrophils by Monocyte-Derived Macrophages. *The Journal of Immunology* 164, 1663–1667. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.164.4.1663 (Feb. 2000).
- 145. Levy, B. D. et al. Multi-pronged inhibition of airway hyper-responsiveness and inflammation by lipoxin A4. Nature Medicine 8, 1018–1023. ISSN: 1078-8956. http://www.nature. com/articles/nm748 (Sept. 2002).
- 146. Stock, J. L. et al. The prostaglandin E2 EP1 receptor mediates pain perception and regulates blood pressure. Journal of Clinical Investigation 107, 325-331. ISSN: 0021-9738. http://www.jci.org/articles/view/6749 (Feb. 2001).
- 147. Moriyama, T. *et al.* Sensitization of TRPV1 by EP 1 and IP Reveals Peripheral Nociceptive Mechanism of Prostaglandins. *Molecular Pain* **1**, 1744–8069–1–3. ISSN: 1744-8069. http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1186/1744-8069-1-3 (Jan. 2005).
- 148. Yao, C. et al. Prostaglandin E2-EP4 signaling promotes immune inflammation through TH1 cell differentiation and TH17 cell expansion. Nature Medicine 15, 633-640. ISSN: 1078-8956. http://www.nature.com/articles/nm.1968 (June 2009).
- 149. Na, Y. R., Jung, D., Yoon, B. R., Lee, W. W. & Seok, S. H. Endogenous prostaglandin E2 potentiates anti-inflammatory phenotype of macrophage through the CREB-C/EBPβ cascade. European Journal of Immunology 45, 2661-2671. ISSN: 00142980. https:// onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/eji.201545471 (Sept. 2015).
- 150. Lazarus, M. *et al.* EP3 prostaglandin receptors in the median preoptic nucleus are critical for fever responses. *Nature Neuroscience* **10**, 1131–1133. ISSN: 1097-6256. http://www.nature.com/articles/nn1949 (Sept. 2007).
- 151. Morimoto, K. *et al.* Prostaglandin E 2 –EP3 Signaling Induces Inflammatory Swelling by Mast Cell Activation. *The Journal of Immunology* **192**, 1130–1137. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/content/192/3/1130.full (Feb. 2014).

- 152. Hammad, H. et al. Activation of the D prostanoid 1 receptor suppresses asthma by modulation of lung dendritic cell function and induction of regulatory T cells. Journal of Experimental Medicine 204, 357–367. ISSN: 1540-9538. https://rupress.org/jem/article/204/2/357/46647/Activation-of-the-D-prostanoid-1-receptor (Feb. 2007).
- 153. Hirano, Y. et al. Prostanoid DP receptor antagonists suppress symptomatic asthma-like manifestation by distinct actions from a glucocorticoid in rats. European Journal of Pharmacology 666, 233-241. ISSN: 00142999. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2011. 05.003 (Sept. 2011).
- 154. Matsuoka, T. et al. Prostaglandin D2 as a Mediator of Allergic Asthma. Science 287, 2013-2017. ISSN: 00368075. https://www.sciencemag.org/lookup/doi/10.1126/science.287.5460.2013 (Mar. 2000).
- 155. Hirai, H. et al. Prostaglandin D2 Selectively Induces Chemotaxis in T Helper Type 2 Cells, Eosinophils, and Basophils via Seven-Transmembrane Receptor Crth2. Journal of Experimental Medicine 193, 255-262. ISSN: 0022-1007. https://rupress.org/jem/ article/193/2/255/38998/Prostaglandin-D2-Selectively-Induces-Chemotaxisin (Jan. 2001).
- 156. Honda, K. et al. Prostaglandin D2 Reinforces Th2 Type Inflammatory Responses of Airways to Low-dose Antigen through Bronchial Expression of Macrophage-derived Chemokine. Journal of Experimental Medicine 198, 533-543. ISSN: 1540-9538. https://rupress. org/jem/article/198/4/533/39931/Prostaglandin-D2-Reinforces-Th2-Type-Inflammatory (Aug. 2003).
- 157. Howarth, S. R., Vallance, P. & Wilson, C. A. Role of thromboxane A2 in the vasoconstrictor response to endothelin-1, angiotensin II and 5-hydroxytryptamine in human placental vessels. *Placenta* 16, 679–89. ISSN: 0143-4004. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/ 8710799 (Dec. 1995).
- 158. Weiss, J. W. et al. Bronchoconstrictor effects of leukotriene C in humans. Science (New York, N.Y.) 216, 196-8. ISSN: 0036-8075. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/ 7063880 (1982).
- 159. Barrett, N. a. et al. Dectin-2 mediates Th2 immunity through the generation of cysteinyl leukotrienes. Journal of Experimental Medicine 208, 593-604. ISSN: 1540-9538. https://rupress.org/jem/article/208/3/593/41062/Dectin2-mediates-Th2-immunity-through-the (Mar. 2011).
- 160. Matsuda, M. et al. Increased expression of CysLT 2 receptors in the lung of asthmatic mice and role in allergic responses. Prostaglandins, Leukotrienes and Essential Fatty Acids 131, 24-31. ISSN: 09523278. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plefa.2018.03.007 (Apr. 2018).
- 161. Salimi, M. et al. Cysteinyl leukotriene E 4 activates human group 2 innate lymphoid cells and enhances the effect of prostaglandin D 2 and epithelial cytokines. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 140, 1090–1100.e11. ISSN: 00916749. https://linkinghub. elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0091674917300519 (Oct. 2017).
- 162. El Kebir, D. et al. Aspirin-Triggered Lipoxins Override the Apoptosis-Delaying Action of Serum Amyloid A in Human Neutrophils: A Novel Mechanism for Resolution of Inflammation. The Journal of Immunology 179, 616–622. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www. jimmunol.org/cgi/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.179.1.616 (July 2007).

- 163. Maderna, P. et al. FPR2/ALX receptor expression and internalization are critical for lipoxin A 4 and annexin-derived peptide-stimulated phagocytosis. The FASEB Journal 24, 4240-4249. ISSN: 0892-6638. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1096/fj.10-159913 (Nov. 2010).
- 164. Börgeson, E. *et al.* Lipoxin A 4 Inhibits Porphyromonas gingivalis -Induced Aggregation and Reactive Oxygen Species Production by Modulating Neutrophil-Platelet Interaction and CD11b Expression. *Infection and Immunity* **79** (ed Weiser, J. N.) 1489–1497. ISSN: 0019-9567. https://iai.asm.org/content/79/4/1489 (Apr. 2011).
- 165. Spector, A. A. Arachidonic acid cytochrome P450 epoxygenase pathway. Journal of Lipid Research 50, S52-S56. ISSN: 00222275. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/ pii/S0022227520305861 (Apr. 2009).
- 166. Serhan, C. N. et al. Resolvins: A Family of Bioactive Products of Omega-3 Fatty Acid Transformation Circuits Initiated by Aspirin Treatment that Counter Proinflammation Signals. Journal of Experimental Medicine 196, 1025-1037. ISSN: 1540-9538. https:// rupress.org/jem/article/196/8/1025/39533/Resolvins-A-Family-of-Bioactive-Products-of-Omega3 (Oct. 2002).
- 167. Serhan, C. N. et al. Maresins: novel macrophage mediators with potent antiinflammatory and proresolving actions. Journal of Experimental Medicine 206, 15-23. ISSN: 1540-9538. https://rupress.org/jem/article/206/1/15/54203/Maresins-novel-macrophagemediators-with-potent (Jan. 2009).
- 168. Weller, P. F. et al. Generation and metabolism of 5-lipoxygenase pathway leukotrienes by human eosinophils: predominant production of leukotriene C4. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 80, 7626–7630. ISSN: 0027-8424. http://www.pnas.org/cgi/doi/ 10.1073/pnas.80.24.7626 (Dec. 1983).
- 169. Archambault, A.-s. *et al.* Human and Mouse Eosinophils Differ in Their Ability to Biosynthesize Eicosanoids, Docosanoids, the Endocannabinoid 2-Arachidonoyl-glycerol and Its Congeners. *Cells* 11, 141. ISSN: 2073-4409. https://www.mdpi.com/2073-4409/11/1/141 (Jan. 2022).
- 170. Maclouf, J. A. & Murphy, R. C. Transcellular metabolism of neutrophil-derived leukotriene A4 by human platelets. A potential cellular source of leukotriene C4. Journal of Biological Chemistry 263, 174-181. ISSN: 00219258. https://linkinghub.elsevier. com/retrieve/pii/S0021925819573756 (Jan. 1988).
- 171. Ualiyeva, S. et al. Airway brush cells generate cysteinyl leukotrienes through the ATP sensor P2Y2. Science Immunology 5, 100–106. ISSN: 2470-9468. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/sciimmunol.aax7224 (Jan. 2020).
- 172. McGinty, J. W. et al. Tuft-Cell-Derived Leukotrienes Drive Rapid Anti-helminth Immunity in the Small Intestine but Are Dispensable for Anti-protist Immunity. Immunity, 1-14. ISSN: 10747613. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1074761320300765 (2020).
- 173. Henkel, F. D. R. & Bieren, J. E.-v. Not just "leuko" after all: Epithelial leukotriene production in type 2 immunity. *Science Immunology* **7.** ISSN: 2470-9468. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/sciimmunol.abn4876 (Jan. 2022).

- 174. Cordella-Miele, E., Miele, L., Beninati, S. & Mukherjee, A. B. Transglutaminase-Catalyzed Incorporation of Polyamines into Phospholipase A2. *The Journal of Biochemistry* 113, 164-173. ISSN: 1756-2651. https://academic.oup.com/jb/article-lookup/doi/10. 1093/oxfordjournals.jbchem.a124021 (Feb. 1993).
- 175. Sohn, J., Kim, T.-I., Yoon, Y.-H., Kim, J.-Y. & Kim, S.-Y. Novel transglutaminase inhibitors reverse the inflammation of allergic conjunctivitis. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 111, 121–128. ISSN: 0021-9738. http://www.jci.org/articles/view/15937 (Jan. 2003).
- Luo, M. et al. Phosphorylation by Protein Kinase A Inhibits Nuclear Import of 5-Lipoxygenase. Journal of Biological Chemistry 280, 40609–40616. ISSN: 00219258. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1074/jbc.M507045200 (Dec. 2005).
- 177. Flamand, N., Luo, M., Peters-Golden, M. & Brock, T. G. Phosphorylation of Serine 271 on 5-Lipoxygenase and Its Role in Nuclear Export. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284, 306-313. ISSN: 00219258. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S0021925820683193 (Jan. 2009).
- 178. Markoutsa, S. et al. Analysis of 5-lipoxygenase phosphorylation on molecular level by MALDI-MS. FEBS Journal 281, 1931-1947. ISSN: 1742464X. https://onlinelibrary. wiley.com/doi/10.1111/febs.12759 (Apr. 2014).
- 179. Mahshid, Y. et al. Phosphorylation of serine 523 on 5-lipoxygenase in human B lymphocytes. Prostaglandins, Leukotrienes and Essential Fatty Acids 100, 33-40. ISSN: 09523278. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.plefa.2015.06.003 (Sept. 2015).
- 180. Pufahl, L. et al. Trichostatin A induces 5-lipoxygenase promoter activity and mRNA expression via inhibition of histone deacetylase 2 and 3. Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine 16, 1461–1473. ISSN: 15821838. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10. 1111/j.1582-4934.2011.01420.x (July 2012).
- 181. Fork, C. et al. Epigenetic control of microsomal prostaglandin E synthase-1 by HDACmediated recruitment of p300. Journal of Lipid Research 58, 386-392. https://linkinghub. elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S002222752031419X (Feb. 2017).
- 182. Cahill, K. N. et al. Impaired E Prostanoid 2 Expression and Resistance to Prostaglandin E 2 in Nasal Polyp Fibroblasts from Subjects with Aspirin-Exacerbated Respiratory Disease. American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology 54, 34-40. ISSN: 1044-1549. http://www.atsjournals.org/doi/10.1165/rcmb.2014-04860C (Jan. 2016).
- 183. Werner, M. et al. Targeting biosynthetic networks of the proinflammatory and proresolving lipid metabolome. The FASEB Journal 33, 6140-6153. ISSN: 0892-6638. https: //onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1096/fj.201802509R (May 2019).
- 184. Dalli, J. & Serhan, C. N. Specific lipid mediator signatures of human phagocytes: Microparticles stimulate macrophage efferocytosis and pro-resolving mediators. *Blood* 120, 60-73. ISSN: 00064971. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22904297 (Oct. 2012).
- 185. Yona, S. et al. Fate Mapping Reveals Origins and Dynamics of Monocytes and Tissue Macrophages under Homeostasis. *Immunity* 38, 79–91. ISSN: 10747613. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.immuni.2012.12.001 (2013).
- 186. Hashimoto, D. et al. Tissue-Resident Macrophages Self-Maintain Locally throughout Adult Life with Minimal Contribution from Circulating Monocytes. *Immunity* 38, 792-804. ISSN: 10747613. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S107476131300157X (Apr. 2013).

- 187. Guilliams, M. et al. Alveolar macrophages develop from fetal monocytes that differentiate into long-lived cells in the first week of life via GM-CSF. Journal of Experimental Medicine 210, 1977–1992. ISSN: 1540-9538. https://rupress.org/jem/article/210/10/1977/ 41425/Alveolar-macrophages-develop-from-fetal-monocytes (Sept. 2013).
- 188. Soucie, E. L. et al. Lineage-specific enhancers activate self-renewal genes in macrophages and embryonic stem cells. Science 351. ISSN: 0036-8075. https://www.science.org/ doi/10.1126/science.aad5510 (Feb. 2016).
- 189. Jakubzick, C. et al. Minimal Differentiation of Classical Monocytes as They Survey Steady-State Tissues and Transport Antigen to Lymph Nodes. Immunity 39, 599-610. ISSN: 10747613. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2013.08.007 (Sept. 2013).
- 190. Schyns, J. et al. Non-classical tissue monocytes and two functionally distinct populations of interstitial macrophages populate the mouse lung. Nature Communications 10, 3964. ISSN: 2041-1723. http://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-019-11843-0 (Dec. 2019).
- 191. Gautier, E. L. et al. Gene-expression profiles and transcriptional regulatory pathways that underlie the identity and diversity of mouse tissue macrophages. Nature Immunology 13, 1118-1128. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://www.nature.com/articles/ni.2419 (Nov. 2012).
- 192. Svedberg, F. R. *et al.* The lung environment controls alveolar macrophage metabolism and responsiveness in type 2 inflammation. *Nature Immunology* 20, 571–580. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://www.nature.com/articles/s41590-019-0352-y (May 2019).
- 193. Lavin, Y. et al. Tissue-Resident Macrophage Enhancer Landscapes Are Shaped by the Local Microenvironment. Cell 159, 1312–1326. ISSN: 00928674. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1016/j.cell.2014.11.018 (Dec. 2014).
- 194. Van de Laar, L. *et al.* Yolk Sac Macrophages, Fetal Liver, and Adult Monocytes Can Colonize an Empty Niche and Develop into Functional Tissue-Resident Macrophages. *Immunity* 44, 755–768. ISSN: 10747613. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2016. 02.017 (Apr. 2016).
- 195. Malur, A. et al. Restoration of PPARγ reverses lipid accumulation in alveolar macrophages of GM-CSF knockout mice. American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology 300, L73–L80. ISSN: 1040-0605. https://www.physiology.org/doi/10. 1152/ajplung.00128.2010 (Jan. 2011).
- 196. Baker, A. D. et al. Targeted PPARγ deficiency in alveolar macrophages disrupts surfactant catabolism. Journal of Lipid Research 51, 1325–1331. ISSN: 0022-2275. http://www.jlr. org/lookup/doi/10.1194/jlr.M001651 (June 2010).
- 197. Fadok, V. A. *et al.* Macrophages that have ingested apoptotic cells in vitro inhibit proinflammatory cytokine production through autocrine/paracrine mechanisms involving TGFbeta, PGE2, and PAF. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* **101**, 890–898. ISSN: 0021-9738. http://www.jci.org/articles/view/1112 (Feb. 1998).
- 198. Gibbings, S. L. et al. Three Unique Interstitial Macrophages in the Murine Lung at Steady State. American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology 57, 66-76. ISSN: 1044-1549. http://www.atsjournals.org/doi/10.1165/rcmb.2016-03610C (July 2017).
- 199. Schneider, C. *et al.* Induction of the nuclear receptor PPAR-γ by the cytokine GM-CSF is critical for the differentiation of fetal monocytes into alveolar macrophages. *Nature Immunology* 15, 1026–1037. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://www.nature.com/articles/ni. 3005 (Nov. 2014).

- 200. Yu, X. et al. The Cytokine TGF-β Promotes the Development and Homeostasis of Alveolar Macrophages. Immunity 47, 903–912.e4. ISSN: 10747613. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. immuni.2017.10.007 (Nov. 2017).
- 201. Berclaz, P.-Y., Shibata, Y., Whitsett, J. A. & Trapnell, B. C. GM-CSF, via PU.1, regulates alveolar macrophage FcγR-mediated phagocytosis and the IL-18/IFN-γ-mediated molecular connection between innate and adaptive immunity in the lung. *Blood* 100, 4193-4200. ISSN: 1528-0020. https://ashpublications.org/blood/article/100/12/4193/88315/GMCSF-via-PU1-regulates-alveolar-macrophage (Dec. 2002).
- 202. Coker, R. et al. Diverse cellular TGF-βįSUB¿1į/SUB¿ and TGF-βįSUB¿3į/SUB¿ gene expression in normal human and murine lung. European Respiratory Journal 9, 2501-2507. http://erj.ersjournals.com/content/9/12/2501 (Dec. 1996).
- 203. Soroosh, P. et al. Lung-resident tissue macrophages generate Foxp3+ regulatory T cells and promote airway tolerance. Journal of Experimental Medicine 210, 775-788. ISSN: 1540-9538. https://rupress.org/jem/article/210/4/775/41523/Lungresidenttissue-macrophages-generate-Foxp3 (Apr. 2013).
- 204. Ramalingam, R. et al. Dendritic Cell-Specific Disruption of TGF-β Receptor II Leads to Altered Regulatory T Cell Phenotype and Spontaneous Multiorgan Autoimmunity. The Journal of Immunology 189, 3878–3893. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/ lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.1201029 (Oct. 2012).
- 205. Gong, D. et al. TGFβ signaling plays a critical role in promoting alternative macrophage activation. BMC Immunology 13, 31. ISSN: 1471-2172. http://bmcimmunol. biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1471-2172-13-31 (2012).
- 206. Bedoret, D. *et al.* Lung interstitial macrophages alter dendritic cell functions to prevent airway allergy in mice. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* **119**, 3723–3738. ISSN: 0021-9738. http://www.jci.org/articles/view/39717 (Dec. 2009).
- 207. Hoppstädter, J. et al. Differential cell reaction upon Toll-like receptor 4 and 9 activation in human alveolar and lung interstitial macrophages. *Respiratory Research* 11, 124. ISSN: 1465-993X. http://respiratory-research.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/ 1465-9921-11-124 (Dec. 2010).
- 208. Serezani, C. H. et al. Prostaglandin E 2 Suppresses Bacterial Killing in Alveolar Macrophages by Inhibiting NADPH Oxidase. American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology 37, 562-570. ISSN: 1044-1549. http://www.atsjournals.org/doi/abs/10. 1165/rcmb.2007-01530C (Nov. 2007).
- 209. Birrell, M. A. et al. Anti-inflammatory effects of PGE 2 in the lung: role of the EP 4 receptor subtype. Thorax 70, 740-747. ISSN: 0040-6376. https://thorax.bmj.com/lookup/doi/10.1136/thoraxjnl-2014-206592 (Aug. 2015).
- 210. Geissmann, F., Jung, S. & Littman, D. R. Blood Monocytes Consist of Two Principal Subsets with Distinct Migratory Properties. *Immunity* 19, 71-82. https://linkinghub. elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1074761303001742 (July 2003).
- 211. Passlick, B., Flieger, D. & Ziegler-Heitbrock, H. Identification and characterization of a novel monocyte subpopulation in human peripheral blood. *Blood* 74, 2527–2534. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1182/blood.V74.7.2527.2527 (Nov. 1989).
- 212. Murray, P. J. Immune regulation by monocytes. *Seminars in Immunology* **35**, 12–18. ISSN: 10963618. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.smim.2017.12.005 (2018).

- 213. Janssen, W. J. et al. Fas Determines Differential Fates of Resident and Recruited Macrophages during Resolution of Acute Lung Injury. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine 184, 547-560. ISSN: 1073-449X. http://www.atsjournals.org/doi/abs/10.1164/rccm.201011-18910C (Sept. 2011).
- 214. Rivollier, A., He, J., Kole, A., Valatas, V. & Kelsall, B. L. Inflammation switches the differentiation program of Ly6Chi monocytes from antiinflammatory macrophages to inflammatory dendritic cells in the colon. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 209, 139–155. ISSN: 1540-9538. https://rupress.org/jem/article/209/1/139/54597/Inflammation-switches-the-differentiation-program (Jan. 2012).
- 215. Dal-Secco, D. et al. A dynamic spectrum of monocytes arising from the in situ reprogramming of CCR2+ monocytes at a site of sterile injury. Journal of Experimental Medicine 212, 447-456. ISSN: 1540-9538. https://rupress.org/jem/article/212/4/447/41757/ A-dynamic-spectrum-of-monocytes-arising-from-the (Apr. 2015).
- 216. Chevigné, A. & Jacquet, A. Emerging roles of the protease allergen Der p 1 in house dust mite-induced airway inflammation. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 142, 398-400. ISSN: 00916749. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S0091674918308480 (Aug. 2018).
- 217. Fort, M. M. et al. IL-25 Induces IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 and Th2-Associated Pathologies In Vivo. Immunity 15, 985–995. ISSN: 10747613. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/ retrieve/pii/S1074761301002436 (Dec. 2001).
- 218. Schmitz, J. et al. IL-33, an Interleukin-1-like Cytokine that Signals via the IL-1 Receptor-Related Protein ST2 and Induces T Helper Type 2-Associated Cytokines. *Immunity* 23, 479-490. ISSN: 10747613. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S1074761305003110 (Nov. 2005).
- 219. Von Moltke, J., Ji, M., Liang, H.-E. & Locksley, R. M. Tuft-cell-derived IL-25 regulates an intestinal ILC2-epithelial response circuit. *Nature* 529, 221-225. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/articles/nature16161 (Jan. 2016).
- 220. Bankova, L. G. *et al.* The cysteinyl leukotriene 3 receptor regulates expansion of IL-25-producing airway brush cells leading to type 2 inflammation. *Science Immunology* 3. ISSN: 2470-9468. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/sciimmunol.aat9453 (Oct. 2018).
- 221. Nussbaum, J. C. et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cells control eosinophil homeostasis. Nature 502, 245-248. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/articles/nature12526 (Oct. 2013).
- 222. Lai, Y. et al. Eosinophil Cysteinyl Leukotriene Synthesis Mediated by Exogenous Secreted Phospholipase A2 Group X. Journal of Biological Chemistry 285, 41491-41500. ISSN: 00219258. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S002192581976133X (Dec. 2010).
- 223. Rose, C. E. *et al.* Murine lung eosinophil activation and chemokine production in allergic airway inflammation. *Cellular and Molecular Immunology* **7**, 361–374. ISSN: 16727681. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/cmi.2010.31 (2010).
- 224. Kurowska-Stolarska, M. et al. IL-33 Amplifies the Polarization of Alternatively Activated Macrophages That Contribute to Airway Inflammation. The Journal of Immunology 183, 6469-6477. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.0901575 (Nov. 2009).
- 225. Jackson-Jones, L. H. *et al.* IL-33 delivery induces serous cavity macrophage proliferation independent of interleukin-4 receptor alpha. *European Journal of Immunology* 46, 2311-2321. ISSN: 00142980. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/eji. 201646442 (Oct. 2016).
- 226. Soumelis, V. *et al.* Human epithelial cells trigger dendritic cell-mediated allergic inflammation by producing TSLP. *Nature Immunology* **3**, 673-680. ISSN: 1529-2908. http: //www.nature.com/articles/ni805 (July 2002).
- 227. Omori, M. & Ziegler, S. Induction of IL-4 Expression in CD4 + T Cells by Thymic Stromal Lymphopoietin. *The Journal of Immunology* **178**, 1396–1404. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.178.3.1396 (Feb. 2007).
- 228. Lewis, C. C. *et al.* Unique and overlapping gene expression patterns driven by IL-4 and IL-13 in the mouse lung. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* **123**, 795-804.e8. ISSN: 00916749. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0091674909001171 (Apr. 2009).
- Lebman, D. A. & Coffman, R. L. Interleukin 4 causes isotype switching to IgE in T cell-stimulated clonal B cell cultures. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 168, 853-62. ISSN: 0022-1007. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3049907 (Sept. 1988).
- 230. Zasłona, Z. et al. Resident Alveolar Macrophages Suppress, whereas Recruited Monocytes Promote, Allergic Lung Inflammation in Murine Models of Asthma. The Journal of Immunology 193, 4245-4253. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/ 10.4049/jimmunol.1400580 (Oct. 2014).
- 231. Jenkins, S. J. et al. Local Macrophage Proliferation, Rather than Recruitment from the Blood, Is a Signature of T H 2 Inflammation. Science 332, 1284–1288. ISSN: 0036-8075. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/science.1204351 (June 2011).
- 232. Lee, Y. G. et al. Recruited Alveolar Macrophages, in Response to Airway Epithelial-Derived Monocyte Chemoattractant Protein 1/CCL2, Regulate Airway Inflammation and Remodeling in Allergic Asthma. American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology 52, 772-784. ISSN: 1044-1549. http://www.atsjournals.org/doi/10.1165/rcmb.2014-02550C (June 2015).
- 233. Hallstrand, T. S. *et al.* Transglutaminase 2, a novel regulator of eicosanoid production in asthma revealed by genome-wide expression profiling of distinct asthma phenotypes. *PLoS ONE* 5. ISSN: 19326203 (2010).
- Lee, H. S. *et al.* Tranglutaminase 2 contributes to the asthmatic inflammation by modulating activation of alveolar macrophages. *Immunity, Inflammation and Disease* 9, 871–882. ISSN: 2050-4527. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/iid3.442 (Sept. 2021).
- 235. Oh, K. *et al.* Airway epithelial cells initiate the allergen response through transglutaminase
 2 by inducing IL-33 expression and a subsequent Th2 response. *Respiratory Research* 14,
 1. ISSN: 14659921. Respiratory%20Research (2013).
- Nie, H. et al. Phenotypic switch in lung interstitial macrophage polarization in an ovalbumininduced mouse model of asthma. Experimental and Therapeutic Medicine 14, 1284–1292. ISSN: 17921015 (2017).
- 237. Melgert, B. N. et al. More alternative activation of macrophages in lungs of asthmatic patients. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 127, 831–833. ISSN: 00916749. https://www.jacionline.org/article/S0091-6749(10)01751-3/fulltext (Mar. 2011).

- 238. Draijer, C. *et al.* Human asthma is characterized by more IRF5+ M1 and CD206+ M2 macrophages and less IL-10+ M2-like macrophages around airways compared with healthy airways. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* **140**, 280–283.e3. ISSN: 00916749. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0091674916324587 (July 2017).
- 239. Huynh, M.-L. N. et al. Defective Apoptotic Cell Phagocytosis Attenuates Prostaglandin E 2 and 15-Hydroxyeicosatetraenoic Acid in Severe Asthma Alveolar Macrophages. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine 172, 972–979. ISSN: 1073-449X. http://www.atsjournals.org/doi/abs/10.1164/rccm.200501-0350C (Oct. 2005).
- 240. Misharin, A. V. et al. Monocyte-derived alveolar macrophages drive lung fibrosis and persist in the lung over the life span. Journal of Experimental Medicine 214, 2387-2404. ISSN: 0022-1007. https://rupress.org/jem/article/214/8/2387/42522/ Monocytederived-alveolar-macrophages-drive-lung (Aug. 2017).
- 241. Makris, S., Paulsen, M. & Johansson, C. Type I Interferons as Regulators of Lung Inflammation. *Frontiers in Immunology* **8**, 1–10. ISSN: 1664-3224. http://journal.frontiersin. org/article/10.3389/fimmu.2017.00259/full (Mar. 2017).
- 242. Platanias, L. C. Mechanisms of type-I- and type-II-interferon-mediated signalling. *Nature Reviews Immunology* 5, 375-386. ISSN: 1474-1733. http://www.nature.com/articles/ nri1604 (May 2005).
- 243. Schindler, C., Shuai, K., Prezioso, V. R. & Darnell, J. E. Interferon-Dependent Tyrosine Phosphorylation of a Latent Cytoplasmic Transcription Factor. *Science* 257, 809-813. ISSN: 0036-8075. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/science.1496401 (Aug. 1992).
- 244. Imam, H., Kim, G.-W., Mir, S. A., Khan, M. & Siddiqui, A. Interferon-stimulated gene 20 (ISG20) selectively degrades N6-methyladenosine modified Hepatitis B Virus transcripts. *PLOS Pathogens* 16 (ed Hu, J.) e1008338. ISSN: 1553-7374. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1008338 (Feb. 2020).
- 245. Honda, K. *et al.* IRF-7 is the master regulator of type-I interferon-dependent immune responses. *Nature* **434**, 772-777. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://www.nature.com/articles/nature03464 (Apr. 2005).
- 246. Parlato, S. *et al.* Expression of CCR-7, MIP-3beta, and Th-1 chemokines in type I IFNinduced monocyte-derived dendritic cells: importance for the rapid acquisition of potent migratory and functional activities. *Blood* **98**, 3022–9. ISSN: 0006-4971. http://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11698286 (Nov. 2001).
- 247. Crouse, J., Kalinke, U. & Oxenius, A. Regulation of antiviral T cell responses by type I interferons. *Nature Reviews Immunology* **15**, 231-242. ISSN: 1474-1733. http://www.nature.com/articles/nri3806 (Apr. 2015).
- 248. Tate, M. D., Pickett, D. L., van Rooijen, N., Brooks, A. G. & Reading, P. C. Critical Role of Airway Macrophages in Modulating Disease Severity during Influenza Virus Infection of Mice. *Journal of Virology* 84, 7569–7580. ISSN: 0022-538X. https://journals.asm. org/doi/10.1128/JVI.00291-10 (Aug. 2010).
- 249. Zhou, P. et al. A pneumonia outbreak associated with a new coronavirus of probable bat origin. Nature 579. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2012-7 (2020).

- 250. Dong, E., Du, H. & Gardner, L. An interactive web-based dashboard to track COVID-19 in real time. The Lancet Infectious Diseases 20, 533-534. ISSN: 14733099. https: //linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1473309920301201 (May 2020).
- 251. Lu, R. *et al.* Genomic characterisation and epidemiology of 2019 novel coronavirus: implications for virus origins and receptor binding. *The Lancet* **395**, 565–574. ISSN: 01406736. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0140673620302518 (Feb. 2020).
- 252. Jayaweera, M., Perera, H., Gunawardana, B. & Manatunge, J. Transmission of COVID-19 virus by droplets and aerosols: A critical review on the unresolved dichotomy. *Environmental Research* 188, 109819. ISSN: 00139351. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0013935120307143 (Sept. 2020).
- 253. Port, J. R. *et al.* SARS-CoV-2 disease severity and transmission efficiency is increased for airborne compared to fomite exposure in Syrian hamsters. *Nature Communications* 12, 4985. ISSN: 2041-1723. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-021-25156-8 (Dec. 2021).
- 254. Hoffmann, M. et al. SARS-CoV-2 Cell Entry Depends on ACE2 and TMPRSS2 and Is Blocked by a Clinically Proven Protease Inhibitor. Cell 181, 271-280.e8. https:// linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0092867420302294 (Apr. 2020).
- 255. Zou, X. et al. Single-cell RNA-seq data analysis on the receptor ACE2 expression reveals the potential risk of different human organs vulnerable to 2019-nCoV infection. Frontiers of Medicine 14, 185–192. ISSN: 2095-0217. http://journal.hep.com.cn/fmd/EN/10. 1007/s11684-020-0754-0 (Apr. 2020).
- 256. Lu, Q. et al. SARS-CoV-2 exacerbates proinflammatory responses in myeloid cells through C-type lectin receptors and Tweety family member 2. *Immunity* 54, 1304–1319.e9. ISSN: 10747613. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1074761321002120 (June 2021).
- 257. Amraei, R. et al. CD209L/L-SIGN and CD209/DC-SIGN act as receptors for SARS-CoV 2. bioRxiv. arXiv: 2020.06.22.165803. https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.06.22.165803
 (2021).
- 258. Geijtenbeek, T. B. H. *et al.* Identification of different binding sites in the dendritic cellspecific receptor DC-SIGN for intercellular adhesion molecule 3 and HIV-1. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 277, 11314–20. ISSN: 0021-9258. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/11799126 (Mar. 2002).
- 259. Lugo-Villarino, G. et al. The C-Type Lectin Receptor DC-SIGN Has an Anti-Inflammatory Role in Human M(IL-4) Macrophages in Response to Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Frontiers in Immunology 9, 1–15. ISSN: 1664-3224. https://www.frontiersin.org/article/ 10.3389/fimmu.2018.01123/full (June 2018).
- 260. Jeffers, S. A. et al. CD209L (L-SIGN) is a receptor for severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 101, 15748–15753. ISSN: 00278424 (2004).
- 261. Soilleux, E. J. et al. Constitutive and induced expression of DC-SIGN on dendritic cell and macrophage subpopulations in situ and in vitro. Journal of leukocyte biology 71, 445–57. ISSN: 0741-5400. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11867682 (Mar. 2002).

- 262. Tailleux, L. et al. DC-SIGN Induction in Alveolar Macrophages Defines Privileged Target Host Cells for Mycobacteria in Patients with Tuberculosis. PLoS Medicine 2 (ed Klenerman, P.) e381. ISSN: 1549-1676. https://dx.plos.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.0020381 (Nov. 2005).
- 263. Tenforde, M. W. et al. Symptom Duration and Risk Factors for Delayed Return to Usual Health Among Outpatients with COVID-19 in a Multistate Health Care Systems Network
 United States, March-June 2020. MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 69, 993-998. ISSN: 0149-2195. http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi? artid=PMC7392393 (July 2020).
- 264. Havervall, S. *et al.* Symptoms and Functional Impairment Assessed 8 Months After Mild COVID-19 Among Health Care Workers. *JAMA* **325**, 2015. ISSN: 0098-7484. https: //jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2778528 (May 2021).
- 265. Schulte-Schrepping, J. *et al.* Severe COVID-19 Is Marked by a Dysregulated Myeloid Cell Compartment. *Cell* **182**, 1419–1440.e23. ISSN: 00928674. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0092867420309922 (Sept. 2020).
- 266. Vanderbeke, L. *et al.* Monocyte-driven atypical cytokine storm and aberrant neutrophil activation as key mediators of COVID-19 disease severity. *Nature Communications* 12, 4117. ISSN: 2041-1723. http://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-021-24360-w (Dec. 2021).
- 267. Szabo, P. A. *et al.* Longitudinal profiling of respiratory and systemic immune responses reveals myeloid cell-driven lung inflammation in severe COVID-19. *Immunity* 54, 797– 814.e6. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1074761321001175 (Apr. 2021).
- 268. Huang, C. *et al.* Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. *The Lancet* **395**, 497–506. ISSN: 01406736. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0140673620301835 (Feb. 2020).
- 269. Silvin, A. *et al.* Elevated Calprotectin and Abnormal Myeloid Cell Subsets Discriminate Severe from Mild COVID-19. *Cell* **182**, 1401–1418.e18. ISSN: 00928674. https: //linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0092867420309934 (Sept. 2020).
- 270. Wang, S. et al. S100A8/A9 in Inflammation. Frontiers in Immunology 9. ISSN: 1664-3224. https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fimmu.2018.01298/full (June 2018).
- 271. Xia, H. et al. Evasion of Type I Interferon by SARS-CoV-2. Cell Reports 33, 108234. ISSN: 22111247. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S2211124720312237 (Oct. 2020).
- 272. Schwarz, B. et al. Cutting Edge: Severe SARS-CoV-2 Infection in Humans Is Defined by a Shift in the Serum Lipidome, Resulting in Dysregulation of Eicosanoid Immune Mediators. The Journal of Immunology 206, 329–334. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/ lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.2001025 (Jan. 2021).
- 273. Archambault, A. *et al.* High levels of eicosanoids and docosanoids in the lungs of intubated COVID-19 patients. *The FASEB Journal* **35**, 1–11. ISSN: 0892-6638. https: //onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1096/fj.202100540R (June 2021).

- 274. Veras, F. P. *et al.* SARS-CoV-2-triggered neutrophil extracellular traps mediate COVID-19 pathology. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* **217.** ISSN: 0022-1007. https://rupress. org/jem/article/217/12/e20201129/152086/SARS-CoV-2-triggered-neutrophilextracellular (Dec. 2020).
- 275. Manne, B. K. et al. Platelet gene expression and function in patients with COVID-19. Blood 136, 1317-1329. ISSN: 0006-4971. https://ashpublications.org/blood/ article/136/11/1317/461106/Platelet-gene-expression-and-function-inpatients (Sept. 2020).
- 276. Merad, M. & Martin, J. C. Pathological inflammation in patients with COVID-19: a key role for monocytes and macrophages. *Nature Reviews Immunology* 20, 355–362. ISSN: 1474-1733. http://www.nature.com/articles/s41577-020-0331-4 (June 2020).
- 277. Stark, K. & Massberg, S. Interplay between inflammation and thrombosis in cardiovascular pathology. *Nature Reviews Cardiology* 18, 666–682. ISSN: 17595010. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41569-021-00552-1 (2021).
- 278. Lindestam Arlehamn, C. S., Sette, A. & Peters, B. Lack of evidence for BCG vaccine protection from severe COVID-19. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 117, 25203-25204. ISSN: 0027-8424. http://www.pnas.org/lookup/doi/10.1073/pnas. 2016733117 (Oct. 2020).
- 279. Pépin, J. et al. Does BCG provide long-term protection against SARS-CoV-2 infection? A case-control study in Quebec, Canada. Vaccine. ISSN: 0264410X. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0264410X21010392 (Aug. 2021).
- 280. Counoupas, C. *et al.* A single dose, BCG-adjuvanted COVID-19 vaccine provides sterilising immunity against SARS-CoV-2 infection. *npj Vaccines* **6**, 143. ISSN: 2059-0105. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41541-021-00406-4 (Dec. 2021).
- 281. Ramos-Martinez, E. et al. Effect of BCG Revaccination on Occupationally Exposed Medical Personnel Vaccinated against SARS-CoV-2. Cells 10, 3179. ISSN: 2073-4409. https: //www.mdpi.com/2073-4409/10/11/3179 (Nov. 2021).
- 282. Huang, C. et al. 6-month consequences of COVID-19 in patients discharged from hospital: a cohort study. The Lancet 397, 220-232. ISSN: 01406736. https://linkinghub. elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0140673620326568 (Jan. 2021).
- 283. Logue, J. K. et al. Sequelae in Adults at 6 Months After COVID-19 Infection. JAMA Network Open 4, e210830. ISSN: 2574-3805. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/ jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2776560 (Feb. 2021).
- 284. Carfi, A., Bernabei, R. & Landi, F. Persistent Symptoms in Patients After Acute COVID-19. JAMA 324, 603. ISSN: 0098-7484. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/ fullarticle/2768351 (Aug. 2020).
- 285. Gold, J. E., Okyay, R. A., Licht, W. E. & Hurley, D. J. Investigation of Long COVID Prevalence and Its Relationship to Epstein-Barr Virus Reactivation. *Pathogens* 10, 763. ISSN: 2076-0817. https://www.mdpi.com/2076-0817/10/6/763 (June 2021).
- 286. Dietz, K. et al. Age dictates a steroid-resistant cascade of Wnt5a, transglutaminase 2, and leukotrienes in inflamed airways. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 139, 1343-1354.e6. ISSN: 00916749. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0091674916307965 (Apr. 2017).
- 287. Team, R. C. *R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing* Vienna, Austria, 2021. https://www.r-project.org/.

- 288. Dean, J. L., Brook, M., Clark, A. R. & Saklatvala, J. p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase regulates cyclooxygenase-2 mRNA stability and transcription in lipopolysaccharidetreated human monocytes. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 274, 264–9. ISSN: 0021-9258. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9867839 (Jan. 1999).
- 289. Sokolowska, M. et al. Low Molecular Weight Hyaluronan Activates Cytosolic Phospholipase A2α and Eicosanoid Production in Monocytes and Macrophages. Journal of Biological Chemistry 289, 4470-4488. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S0021925820442279 (Feb. 2014).
- 290. Martinez, F. O. *et al.* Genetic programs expressed in resting and IL-4 alternatively activated mouse and human macrophages: similarities and differences. *Blood* **121**, e57–e69. ISSN: 0006-4971. https://ashpublications.org/blood/article/121/9/e57/138847/Genetic-programs-expressed-in-resting-and-IL4 (Feb. 2013).
- 291. Ramaswamy, K., Kumar, P. & He, Y.-X. A Role for Parasite-Induced PGE 2 in IL-10-Mediated Host Immunoregulation by Skin Stage Schistosomula of Schistosoma mansoni. *The Journal of Immunology* 165, 4567–4574. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol. org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.165.8.4567 (Oct. 2000).
- 292. Laan, L. C. *et al.* The whipworm (Trichuris suis) secretes prostaglandin E2 to suppress proinflammatory properties in human dendritic cells. *The FASEB Journal* **31**, 719-731. ISSN: 0892-6638. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1096/fj.201600841R (Feb. 2017).
- 293. Colas, R. A., Shinohara, M., Dalli, J., Chiang, N. & Serhan, C. N. Identification and signature profiles for pro-resolving and inflammatory lipid mediators in human tissue. *American Journal of Physiology-Cell Physiology* **307**, C39–C54. ISSN: 0363-6143. https: //www.physiology.org/doi/10.1152/ajpcell.00024.2014 (July 2014).
- 294. Fuchs, D. et al. Eosinophils synthesize trihydroxyoctadecenoic acids (TriHOMEs) via a 15-lipoxygenase dependent process. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids 1865, 158611. ISSN: 13881981. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.bbalip.2020.158611 (Apr. 2020).
- 295. Balter, M. S., Toews, G. B. & Peters-Golden, M. Different patterns of arachidonate metabolism in autologous human blood monocytes and alveolar macrophages. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 142, 602-8. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pubmed/2536058 (1989).
- 296. Tomlinson, G. S. *et al.* Adherent Human Alveolar Macrophages Exhibit a Transient Pro-Inflammatory Profile That Confounds Responses to Innate Immune Stimulation. *PLoS ONE* 7 (ed Chan, M. C. W.) e40348. ISSN: 1932-6203. https://dx.plos.org/10.1371/ journal.pone.0040348 (June 2012).
- 297. Spanbroek, R. et al. IL-4 determines eicosanoid formation in dendritic cells by down-regulation of 5-lipoxygenase and up-regulation of 15-lipoxygenase 1 expression. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 98, 5152–5157. ISSN: 0027-8424 (2001).
- 298. Profita, M. et al. Leukotriene B 4 Production in Human Mononuclear Phagocytes Is Modulated by Interleukin-4-Induced 15-Lipoxygenase. Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics 300, 868-875. ISSN: 0022-3565. http://jpet.aspetjournals. org/lookup/doi/10.1124/jpet.300.3.868 (Mar. 2002).

- 299. Jame, A. J. *et al.* Human bronchial epithelial cells express an active and inducible biosynthetic pathway for leukotrienes B 4 and C 4. *Clinical & Experimental Allergy* 37, 880–892. ISSN: 0954-7894. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1365-2222.2007.02733.x (June 2007).
- 300. Ualiyeva, S. *et al.* Tuft cell-produced cysteinyl leukotrienes and IL-25 synergistically initiate lung type 2 inflammation. *Science Immunology* **6.** ISSN: 2470-9468. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/sciimmunol.abj0474 (Dec. 2021).
- 301. Misharin, A. V., Morales-Nebreda, L., Mutlu, G. M., Budinger, G. R. S. & Perlman, H. Flow Cytometric Analysis of Macrophages and Dendritic Cell Subsets in the Mouse Lung. American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology 49, 503-510. ISSN: 1044-1549. http://www.atsjournals.org/doi/abs/10.1165/rcmb.2013-0086MA (Oct. 2013).
- 302. Sell, E. A., Ortiz-Carpena, J. F., Herbert, D. R. & Cohen, N. A. Tuft cells in the pathogenesis of chronic rhinosinusitis with nasal polyps and asthma. *Annals of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology* 126, 143-151. ISSN: 10811206. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1081120620311443 (Feb. 2021).
- 303. Clarke, D. L. et al. Dectin-2 sensing of house dust mite is critical for the initiation of airway inflammation. Mucosal Immunology 7, 558-567. ISSN: 19353456. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/mi.2013.74 (2014).
- 304. Parsons, M. W. et al. Dectin-2 Regulates the Effector Phase of House Dust Mite-Elicited Pulmonary Inflammation Independently from Its Role in Sensitization. The Journal of Immunology 192, 1361-1371. ISSN: 0022-1767. arXiv: NIHMS150003. http://www.jimmunol. org/cgi/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.1301809 (Feb. 2014).
- 305. Lechner, A. *et al.* Macrophages acquire a TNF-dependent inflammatory memory in allergic asthma. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. ISSN: 00916749. http://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/34974067 (Dec. 2021).
- 306. Smole, U. et al. Serum amyloid A is a soluble pattern recognition receptor that drives type 2 immunity. Nature Immunology 21, 756-765. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1038/s41590-020-0698-1%20http://www.nature.com/articles/s41590-020-0698-1 (July 2020).
- 307. Girodet, P.-O. *et al.* Alternative Macrophage Activation Is Increased in Asthma. *American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology* **55**, 467–475. ISSN: 1044-1549. http://www.atsjournals.org/doi/10.1165/rcmb.2015-02950C (Oct. 2016).
- 308. Nieuwenhuizen, N. E. et al. Allergic airway disease is unaffected by the absence of IL-4Rα-dependent alternatively activated macrophages. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 130, 743-750.e8. ISSN: 00916749. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci. 2012.03.011 (Sept. 2012).
- 309. Mellado, M., Martín de Ana, A., Gómez, L., Martínez, C. & Rodríguez-Frade, J. M. Chemokine receptor 2 blockade prevents asthma in a cynomolgus monkey model. *The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics* **324**, 769–75. ISSN: 1521-0103. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18029547 (Feb. 2008).
- 310. Jiang, S., Wang, Q., Wang, Y., Song, X. & Zhang, Y. Blockade of CCL2/CCR2 signaling pathway prevents inflammatory monocyte recruitment and attenuates OVA-Induced allergic asthma in mice. *Immunology Letters* 214, 30–36. ISSN: 01652478. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.imlet.2019.08.006 (Oct. 2019).

- 311. Bang, B.-R. et al. Alveolar macrophages modulate allergic inflammation in a murine model of asthma. Experimental and Molecular Medicine 43, 275. ISSN: 1226-3613. http: //www.nature.com/doifinder/10.3858/emm.2011.43.5.028 (2011).
- 312. Liang, Z. et al. Impaired macrophage phagocytosis of bacteria in severe asthma. Respiratory Research 15, 72. ISSN: 1465-993X. https://respiratory-research.biomedcentral. com/articles/10.1186/1465-9921-15-72 (Dec. 2014).
- 313. Careau, É. et al. Antigen sensitization modulates alveolar macrophage functions in an asthma model. American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology 290, L871-L879. ISSN: 1040-0605. https://www.physiology.org/doi/10.1152/ajplung.00219.2005 (May 2006).
- 314. Haimerl, P. *et al.* Inflammatory macrophage memory in nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug-exacerbated respiratory disease. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* **147**, 587–599. ISSN: 00916749. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2020.04.064 (Feb. 2021).
- 315. Levy, B. D. et al. Diminished Lipoxin Biosynthesis in Severe Asthma. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine 172, 824–830. ISSN: 1073-449X. http://www.atsjournals.org/doi/abs/10.1164/rccm.200410-14130C (Oct. 2005).
- 316. Kazani, S. et al. Exhaled breath condensate eicosanoid levels associate with asthma and its severity. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 132, 547-553. https:// linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0091674913003692 (Sept. 2013).
- 317. Machiels, B. et al. A gammaherpesvirus provides protection against allergic asthma by inducing the replacement of resident alveolar macrophages with regulatory monocytes. Nature Immunology 18, 1310-1320. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://www.nature.com/articles/ ni.3857 (Dec. 2017).
- 318. Aegerter, H. et al. Influenza-induced monocyte-derived alveolar macrophages confer prolonged antibacterial protection. Nature Immunology 21, 145–157. ISSN: 1529-2908. http: //www.nature.com/articles/s41590-019-0568-x (Feb. 2020).
- 319. Shirey, K. A. et al. Influenza "Trains" the Host for Enhanced Susceptibility to Secondary Bacterial Infection. mBio 10 (ed Sher, A.) 1–13. ISSN: 2161-2129. https://journals. asm.org/doi/10.1128/mBio.00810-19 (June 2019).
- 320. Morens, D. M., Taubenberger, J. K. & Fauci, A. S. Predominant Role of Bacterial Pneumonia as a Cause of Death in Pandemic Influenza: Implications for Pandemic Influenza Preparedness. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases* 198, 962–970. ISSN: 0022-1899. https://academic.oup.com/jid/article-lookup/doi/10.1086/591708 (Oct. 2008).
- 321. Pernet, E., Downey, J., Vinh, D. C., Powell, W. S. & Divangahi, M. Leukotriene B4-type I interferon axis regulates macrophage-mediated disease tolerance to influenza infection. *Nature Microbiology* 4, 1389-1400. ISSN: 2058-5276. http://www.nature.com/articles/ s41564-019-0444-3 (Aug. 2019).
- 322. Roquilly, A. et al. Alveolar macrophages are epigenetically altered after inflammation, leading to long-term lung immunoparalysis. Nature Immunology 21, 636-648. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://www.nature.com/articles/s41590-020-0673-x (June 2020).
- 323. Theobald, S. J. *et al.* Long-lived macrophage reprogramming drives spike protein-mediated inflammasome activation in COVID-19. *EMBO Molecular Medicine* 13, 1–20. ISSN: 1757-4676. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.15252/emmm.202114150 (Aug. 2021).

- 324. Zalinger, Z. B., Elliott, R. & Weiss, S. R. Role of the inflammasome-related cytokines II-1 and II-18 during infection with murine coronavirus. *Journal of NeuroVirology* 23, 845-854. ISSN: 1355-0284. http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s13365-017-0574-4 (Dec. 2017).
- 325. Gottlieb, R. L. *et al.* Early Remdesivir to Prevent Progression to Severe Covid-19 in Outpatients. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 1–11. ISSN: 0028-4793. http://www.nejm.org/doi/10.1056/NEJMoa2116846 (Dec. 2021).
- 326. Ayodele, O. et al. Real-world treatment patterns and clinical outcomes for inpatients with COVID-19 in the US from September 2020 to February 2021. PLOS ONE 16 (ed Chen, R. J.) e0261707. ISSN: 1932-6203. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0261707 (Dec. 2021).
- 327. Wallace, A. W. et al. Association of the patterns of use of medications with mortality of COVID-19 infection: a hospital-based observational study. BMJ Open 11, e050051. ISSN: 2044-6055. https://bmjopen.bmj.com/lookup/doi/10.1136/bmjopen-2021-050051 (Dec. 2021).
- 328. WHO Solidarity Trial Consortium. Repurposed Antiviral Drugs for Covid-19 Interim WHO Solidarity Trial Results. New England Journal of Medicine **384**, 497–511. ISSN: 0028-4793. http://www.nejm.org/doi/10.1056/NEJMoa2023184 (Feb. 2021).
- 329. Koenis, D. S. *et al.* Disrupted Resolution Mechanisms Favor Altered Phagocyte Responses in COVID-19. *Circulation Research* **129**, E54–E71. ISSN: 0009-7330. https://www. ahajournals.org/doi/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.121.319142 (Aug. 2021).
- 330. The RECOVERY Collaborative Group. Dexamethasone in Hospitalized Patients with Covid-19. New England Journal of Medicine 384, 693-704. ISSN: 0028-4793. http:// www.nejm.org/doi/10.1056/NEJMoa2021436 (Feb. 2021).
- 331. Liu, M. et al. 12-hydroxyheptadecatrienoic acid promotes epidermal wound healing by accelerating keratinocyte migration via the BLT2 receptor. Journal of Experimental Medicine 211, 1063-1078. ISSN: 1540-9538. https://rupress.org/jem/article/211/6/1063/54618/12hydroxyheptadecatrienoic-acid-promotes-epidermal (June 2014).
- 332. Noreen, S., Maqbool, I. & Madni, A. Dexamethasone: Therapeutic potential, risks, and future projection during COVID-19 pandemic. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 894, 173854. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0014299921000078 (Mar. 2021).
- 333. Kerget, B., Kerget, F., Aydın, M. & Karaşahin, Ö. Effect of montelukast therapy on clinical course, pulmonary function, and mortality in patients with COVID-19. Journal of Medical Virology. ISSN: 0146-6615. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/ jmv.27552 (Dec. 2021).
- 334. May, B. C. & Gallivan, K. H. Levocetirizine and montelukast in the COVID-19 treatment paradigm. *International Immunopharmacology* 103, 108412. https://linkinghub. elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1567576921010481 (Feb. 2022).
- 335. Turnbull, J. *et al.* Serum levels of pro-inflammatory lipid mediators and specialised proresolving molecules are increased in SARS-CoV-2 patients and correlate with markers of the adaptive immune response. *The Journal of infectious diseases* **73**, e1719–e1726. ISSN: 1537-6613. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/34979019 (Jan. 2022).

- 336. Cherpokova, D. et al. Resolvin D4 attenuates the severity of pathological thrombosis in mice. Blood 134, 1458-1468. ISSN: 0006-4971. https://ashpublications.org/blood/ article/134/17/1458/374930/Resolvin-D4-attenuates-the-severity-of (Oct. 2019).
- 337. Pal, A., Gowdy, K. M., Oestreich, K. J., Beck, M. & Shaikh, S. R. Obesity-Driven Deficiencies of Specialized Pro-resolving Mediators May Drive Adverse Outcomes During SARS-CoV-2 Infection. Frontiers in Immunology 11, 1-8. ISSN: 1664-3224. https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fimmu.2020.01997/full (Aug. 2020).
- 338. Souza, P. R. et al. Enriched Marine Oil Supplements Increase Peripheral Blood Specialized Pro-Resolving Mediators Concentrations and Reprogram Host Immune Responses. *Circulation Research* 126, 75-90. ISSN: 0009-7330. https://www.ahajournals.org/doi/ 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.119.315506 (Jan. 2020).
- 339. Asher, A. *et al.* Blood omega-3 fatty acids and death from COVID-19: A pilot study. *Prostaglandins, Leukotrienes and Essential Fatty Acids* **166**, 102250. ISSN: 09523278. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plefa.2021.102250 (Mar. 2021).
- 340. Piacentini, M. et al. Characterization of distinct sub-cellular location of transglutaminase type II: changes in intracellular distribution in physiological and pathological states. Cell and Tissue Research 358, 793-805. ISSN: 0302-766X. http://link.springer.com/10. 1007/s00441-014-1990-x (Dec. 2014).
- 341. Balklava, Z. et al. Analysis of Tissue Transglutaminase Function in the Migration of Swiss 3T3 Fibroblasts. Journal of Biological Chemistry 277, 16567–16575. ISSN: 00219258. http://dx.doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M109836200 (May 2002).
- 342. Rayavara, K., Kurosky, A. & Hosakote, Y. M. Respiratory syncytial virus infection induces the release of transglutaminase 2 from human airway epithelial cells. *American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology* **322**, L1–L12. ISSN: 1040-0605. https: //journals.physiology.org/doi/10.1152/ajplung.00013.2021 (Jan. 2022).
- 343. Walther, D. J., Stahlberg, S. & Vowinckel, J. Novel roles for biogenic monoamines: from monoamines in transglutaminase-mediated post-translational protein modification to monoaminylation deregulation diseases. *FEBS Journal* 278, 4740–4755. ISSN: 1742464X. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1742-4658.2011.08347.x (Dec. 2011).
- 344. Abdala-Valencia, H. et al. Inhibition of allergic inflammation by supplementation with 5hydroxytryptophan. American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology 303, L642–L660. ISSN: 1040-0605. https://www.physiology.org/doi/10.1152/ ajplung.00406.2011 (Oct. 2012).
- 345. Bhedi, C. D. *et al.* Glycolysis regulated transglutaminase 2 activation in cardiopulmonary fibrogenic remodeling. *FASEB Journal* **34**, 930–944. ISSN: 15306860 (2020).
- 346. de Los Reyes Jiménez, M. et al. An anti-inflammatory eicosanoid switch mediates the suppression of type-2 inflammation by helminth larval products. Science translational medicine 12, eaay0605. ISSN: 1946-6242. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/ scitranslmed.aay0605 (Apr. 2020).
- 347. Oyesola, O. O. et al. The Prostaglandin D 2 Receptor CRTH2 Promotes IL-33-Induced ILC2 Accumulation in the Lung. The Journal of Immunology 204, 1001-1011. ISSN: 0022-1767. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.1900745 (Feb. 2020).

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 348. Xue, L. et al. Prostaglandin D2 activates group 2 innate lymphoid cells through chemoattractant receptor-homologous molecule expressed on TH2 cells. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 133, 1184–1194.e7. ISSN: 00916749. https://linkinghub.elsevier. com/retrieve/pii/S0091674913017715 (Apr. 2014).
- 349. Choi, Y. H. et al. The Extracellular Signal-regulated Kinase Mitogen-activated Protein Kinase/Ribosomal S6 Protein Kinase 1 Cascade Phosphorylates cAMP Response Elementbinding Protein to Induce MUC5B Gene Expression via d-Prostanoid Receptor Signaling. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286, 34199–34214. ISSN: 00219258. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1074/jbc.M111.247684 (Sept. 2011).
- 350. Oyesola, O. O. *et al.* PGD2 and CRTH2 counteract Type 2 cytokine-elicited intestinal epithelial responses during helminth infection. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* **218.** ISSN: 0022-1007. https://rupress.org/jem/article/218/9/e20202178/212485/PGD2-and-CRTH2-counteract-Type-2-cytokine-elicited (Sept. 2021).
- 351. Gerbe, F. *et al.* Intestinal epithelial tuft cells initiate type 2 mucosal immunity to helminth parasites. *Nature* **529**, 226–230. ISSN: 0028-0836. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature16527%20http://www.nature.com/articles/nature16527 (Jan. 2016).
- 352. Smith, K. A. et al. Concerted IL-25R and IL-4Rα signaling drive innate type 2 effector immunity for optimal helminth expulsion. eLife 7, 1–18. ISSN: 2050-084X. https:// elifesciences.org/articles/38269 (Sept. 2018).
- 353. Chen, F. *et al.* Neutrophils prime a long-lived effector macrophage phenotype that mediates accelerated helminth expulsion. *Nature Immunology* **15**, 938–946. ISSN: 1529-2908. http://www.nature.com/articles/ni.2984 (Oct. 2014).
- 354. Urban, J. F. *et al.* IL-13, IL-4Rα, and Stat6 Are Required for the Expulsion of the Gastrointestinal Nematode Parasite Nippostrongylus brasiliensis. *Immunity* 8, 255–264. ISSN: 10747613. http://www.jimmunol.org/lookup/doi/10.4049/jimmunol.170.1.384Sve (Feb. 1998).
- 355. Zhao, A. *et al.* Th2 Cytokine-Induced Alterations in Intestinal Smooth Muscle Function Depend on Alternatively Activated Macrophages. *Gastroenterology* 135, 217-225.e1. ISSN: 00165085. https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0016508508005738 (July 2008).
- 356. Sun, R. et al. Interleukin-13 Receptor α1-Dependent Responses in the Intestine Are Critical to Parasite Clearance. Infection and Immunity 84 (ed Appleton, J. A.) 1032–1044. ISSN: 0019-9567. https://journals.asm.org/doi/10.1128/IAI.00990-15 (Apr. 2016).
- 357. Pesce, J. T. *et al.* Arginase-1-Expressing Macrophages Suppress Th2 Cytokine-Driven Inflammation and Fibrosis. *PLoS Pathogens* **5**, e1000371. ISSN: 1553-7374. https://dx.plos.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1000371 (Apr. 2009).
- 358. Van de Velde, L.-A. *et al.* T Cells Encountering Myeloid Cells Programmed for Amino Acid-dependent Immunosuppression Use Rictor/mTORC2 Protein for Proliferative Checkpoint Decisions. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **292**, 15–30. ISSN: 0021-9258. http: //www.jbc.org/lookup/doi/10.1074/jbc.M116.766238 (Jan. 2017).
- 359. Mentink-Kane, M. M. et al. IL-13 receptor 2 down-modulates granulomatous inflammation and prolongs host survival in schistosomiasis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 101, 586-590. ISSN: 0027-8424. http://www.pnas.org/cgi/doi/10.1073/ pnas.0305064101 (Jan. 2004).

- 360. Monroy, F. & Enriquez, F. Heligmosomoides polygyrus: A model for chronic gastrointestinal helminthiasis. *Parasitology Today* 8, 49–54. ISSN: 01694758. https://linkinghub. elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/016947589290084F (Feb. 1992).
- 361. Finkelman, F. D. et al. Cytokine Regulation of Host Defense against Parasitic Gastrointestinal Nematodes: Lessons from Studies with Rodent Models. Annual Review of Immunology 15, 505-533. ISSN: 0732-0582. http://www.annualreviews.org/doi/10. 1146/annurev.immunol.15.1.505 (Apr. 1997).
- 362. Marsland, B. J., Kurrer, M., Reissmann, R., Harris, N. L. & Kopf, M. Nippostrongylus brasiliensis infection leads to the development of emphysema associated with the induction of alternatively activated macrophages. *European Journal of Immunology* 38, 479–488. ISSN: 00142980 (2008).
- 363. Drurey, C. et al. Intestinal epithelial tuft cell induction is negated by a murine helminth and its secreted products. Journal of Experimental Medicine 219. ISSN: 0022-1007. http: //www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/34779829%20https://rupress.org/jem/article/ 219/1/e20211140/212820/Intestinal-epithelial-tuft-cell-induction-is (Jan. 2022).
- 364. Nadjsombati, M. S. *et al.* Detection of Succinate by Intestinal Tuft Cells Triggers a Type 2 Innate Immune Circuit. *Immunity* 49, 33-41.e7. ISSN: 10747613. https://linkinghub. elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S107476131830298X (July 2018).
- 365. Lei, W. et al. Activation of intestinal tuft cell-expressed Sucn1 triggers type 2 immunity in the mouse small intestine. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 115, 5552– 5557. ISSN: 0027-8424. http://www.pnas.org/lookup/doi/10.1073/pnas.1720758115 (May 2018).

Publication I

Received: 11 July 2018 Revised: 25 October 2018 Accepted: 26 November 2018

DOI: 10.1111/all.13700

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Experimental Allergy and Immunology

House dust mite drives proinflammatory eicosanoid reprogramming and macrophage effector functions

Fiona D. R. Henkel^{1*} | Antonie Friedl^{1*} | Mark Haid² | Dominique Thomas³ | Tiffany Bouchery^{4,5} | Pascal Haimerl¹ | Marta de los Reyes Jiménez¹ | Francesca Alessandrini¹ | Carsten B. Schmidt-Weber¹ | Nicola L. Harris^{4,5} | Jerzy Adamski^{2,6} | Julia Esser-von Bieren¹

¹Center of Allergy and Environment (ZAUM), Technical University of Munich and Helmholtz Center Munich, Munich, Germany

²Institute of Experimental Genetics, Genome Analysis Center, Neuherberg, Germany

³Pharmazentrum frankfurt/ZAFES, Institute of Clinical Pharmacology, Goethe University Frankfurt, Frankfurt, Germany

⁴Laboratory of Intestinal Immunology, Global Health Institute, School of Life Sciences, École Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne (EPFL), Lausanne, Switzerland

⁵Department of Immunology and Pathology, Central Clinical School, Alfred Medical Research and Education Precinct, Monash University, Clayton, Victoria, Australia

⁶Lehrstuhl für Experimentelle Genetik, Technische Universität München, Freising-Weihenstephan, Germany

Correspondence

Julia Esser-von Bieren. Center of Allergy and Environment (ZAUM), Technische Universität München and Helmholtz Zentrum München, Munich, Germany, Email: Julia.esser@tum.de

Funding information

This study was supported by the German Research Foundation (DFG) (grants ES 471/ 2-1 and ES 471/3-1) and by the Else Kröner-Fresenius-Stiftung (grant 2015 A195). CSW receives grant support by the German Center for Lung Research (DZL; 82DZL00302). MH was supported by Innovative Medicines Initiative Joint Undertaking under Grant agreement number 115317 (DIRECT): "The work leading to this publication has received support from the Innovative Medicines Initiative Joint Undertaking under grant agreement no 115317 (DIRECT), resources of which are composed of financial contribution from the European Union's Seventh Framework Programme (FP7/2007-2013) and EFPIA companies' in kind contribution."

Abstract

Background: Eicosanoid lipid mediators play key roles in type 2 immune responses, for example in allergy and asthma. Macrophages represent major producers of eicosanoids and they are key effector cells of type 2 immunity. We aimed to comprehensively track eicosanoid profiles during type 2 immune responses to house dust mite (HDM) or helminth infection and to identify mechanisms and functions of eicosanoid reprogramming in human macrophages.

Methods: We established an LC-MS/MS workflow for the quantification of 52 oxylipins to analyze mediator profiles in human monocyte-derived macrophages (MDM) stimulated with HDM and during allergic airway inflammation (AAI) or nematode infection in mice. Expression of eicosanoid enzymes was studied by qPCR and western blot and cytokine production was assessed by multiplex assays.

Results: Short (24 h) exposure of alveolar-like MDM (aMDM) to HDM suppressed 5-LOX expression and product formation, while triggering prostanoid (thromboxane and prostaglandin D_2 and E_2) production. This eicosanoid reprogramming was p38dependent, but dectin-2-independent. HDM also induced proinflammatory cytokine production, but reduced granulocyte recruitment by aMDM. In contrast, high levels of cysteinyl leukotrienes (cysLTs) and 12-/15-LOX metabolites were produced in the airways during AAI or nematode infection in mice.

Abbreviations: 5-LOX, 5-lipoxygenase; COX, cyclooxygenase; cysLTs, cysteinyl leukotrienes; IS, internal standard; LC-MS/MS, liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry; LTA4H, leukotriene A4 hydrolase; LTB4, leukotriene B4; LTC4S, leukotriene C4 synthase; MDM, monocyte-derived macrophages; PGs, prostaglandins; PMN, polymorphonuclear leukocytes; SPM, specialized pro-resolving mediator.

*These authors contributed equally.

Conclusion: Our findings show that a short exposure to allergens as well as ongoing type 2 immune responses are characterized by a fundamental reprogramming of the lipid mediator metabolism with macrophages representing particularly plastic responder cells. Targeting mediator reprogramming in airway macrophages may represent a viable approach to prevent pathogenic lipid mediator profiles in allergy or asthma.

KEYWORDS

eicosanoids, house dust mite, LC-MS/MS, macrophages, type 2 inflammation



GRAPHICAL ABSTRACT

Macrophages respond to house dust mite (HDM) by increased cyclooxygenase (COX) metabolism, while the type 2 immune response to HDM or parasitic worms in the airways is characterized by increased lipoxygenase (LOX) metabolism

1 | INTRODUCTION

Lipid mediators govern immune responses in a multitude of infectious or chronic inflammatory settings.¹ In allergy and asthma, prostanoids and leukotrienes (LTs) derived from the polyunsaturated fatty acid (PUFA), arachidonic acid (AA), drive hallmark type 2 immune responses such as eosinophil accumulation.^{2,3} AA metabolites (eicosanoids) have also been suggested to contribute to type 2 immunity during nematode infection.⁴⁻⁶ Despite these important immunological functions, few studies have comprehensively assessed lipid mediator profiles during type 2 immune responses. This is possibly due to the limited availability of adequate LC-MS/MS workflows, which are required for the simultaneous quantification of a multitude of structurally similar but functionally distinct mediators. Indeed, most immunological studies in allergy or nematode infection have used immunoassays to quantify less than a handful of mediators.^{5,7,8} However, LC-MS/MS analysis of 18 eicosanoids in macrophages from nematode-infected mice suggested abundant and plastic eicosanoid production during type 2 immune responses.⁶ In addition, a

number of studies have applied LC-MS/MS approaches to quantify up to 88 lipid mediators in *ex vivo* samples from allergy and asthma patients.⁹⁻¹² Moreover, using macrophages as a model system, targeted lipidomics approaches were applied to quantify more than 100 eicosanoid metabolites.¹³ Due to their plasticity and abundant expression of eicosanoid biosynthetic pathways, macrophages present an attractive cellular model to study lipid mediator production in immunological settings.¹⁴ In the context of inflammasome activation, targeted lipidomics workflows allowed for the characterization of an "eicosanoid storm" during macrophage activation.^{15,16} However, despite these recent advances in lipidomics technologies, information about the lipid mediator profiles in type 2 immune responses remains scarce.

Here, we have established a targeted lipidomics workflow for the simultaneous quantification of 52 oxylipins from several PUFAs (AA, LA, and DHA). We applied this workflow to demonstrate that HDM exposure of human macrophages results in a pronounced eicosanoid reprogramming, characterized by high levels of prostanoids (particularly thromboxane), but low levels of 5-LOX products. This

eicosanoid reprogramming was dependent on p38 MAPK activation, but independent of dectin-2. We further show that HDM-driven eicosanoid reprogramming occurs on the mRNA and protein level and is associated with the production of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines. However, HDM-exposed macrophages showed a reduced chemotactic potential toward granulocytes, correlating with suppressed LTB₄ production. Together, these findings suggest that HDM induces a proinflammatory macrophage phenotype with impaired effector function. Finally, we quantified mediator profiles in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid (BALF) from HDM-sensitized and nematode-infected mice, thus revealing profound changes in COX and LOX metabolites during type 2 immune responses *in vivo*. In summary, these data show that the AA metabolism is fundamentally reprogrammed during type 2 immune responses and suggest macrophage reprogramming as an attractive target in type 2 inflammation.

2 | MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animal experiments were performed according to institutional guidelines and to Swiss federal and cantonal laws on animal protection.

2.1 | Material

Eicosanoids, PUFAs, and deuterated internal standards (ISs) were purchased from Cayman Chemical (Ann Arbour, MI, USA). An analyte and IS working solution were prepared as shown in Tables S1 and S2. LC-grade solvents [2-propanol, Carl Roth (Karlsruhe, Germany), acetonitrile, Thermo Fisher Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA), methanol, Applichem (Darmstadt, Germany)) and ultrapure H_2O (supplied through a MilliQ system (Merck Millipore, Darmstadt, Germany)] were used for mobile phase preparation.

2.2 | Isolation and culture of polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMN) and peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC)

Written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki was obtained from healthy volunteers before blood collection, which had been approved by the local ethics committee at the Technical University of Munich. PMN and PBMC were isolated and cultured in medium containing 10% heat-inactivated FBS and monocytes were differentiated to aMDM as described previously.^{17,18} Supernatants were stored at -80° C in 50% MeOH for LC-MS/MS or undiluted for cytokine analysis.

2.3 | Chemotaxis assay

PMN were incubated for 30 min at 37°C with pooled conditioned medium of aMDM \pm HDM \pm indomethacin (100 μ M, Cayman Chemical) \pm DBM-1285. 2 \times 10⁵ PMN were transferred to transwells (3 μ m pore size, Corning, NY, USA) and allowed to migrate for 3 h at 37°C toward conditioned medium containing chemoattractants: 2 ng/mL

Highlights

- House dust mite triggers the production of cyclooxygenase metabolites (prostaglandin D₂, prostaglandin E₂, and thromboxane) as well as of proinflammatory cytokines in human macrophages.
- House dust mite-exposed macrophages produce low levels of 5-lipoxygenase metabolites (eg, leukotriene B₄) and suppress neutrophil recruitment.
- High levels of cysteinyl leukotrienes and 12-/15-lipoxygenase metabolites are produced during the type 2 immune response to house dust mite or nematode parasites in the airways.

LTB₄, Cayman Chemical; 20 ng/mL IL-8; 2 ng/mL CCL5, both Miltenyi Biotec. Migrated PMN were counted microscopically.

2.4 | In vivo model of *Nippostrongylus brasiliensis* infection

Mice were infected subcutaneously with 200 larvae of *N. brasiliensis* (*Nb*), and BALF was collected on day 5 postinfection as previously described.^{19,20}

2.5 | In vivo model of HDM-induced allergic airway inflammation

C57BL/6J mice were sensitized by bilateral intranasal (i.n.) instillations of extract from *Dermatophagoides farinae* ("HDM") (1 μ g in 20 μ L PBS; Stallergenes). Challenges were performed on days 8-11 with 10 μ g HDM extract. Three days after the final challenge, BALF (600 μ L) was collected, equal volumes of methanol were added, and samples were frozen immediately at -80° C until further processing.

2.6 Real-time PCR

aMDM were lysed in RLT Buffer (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) with 1% β mercaptoethanol (Merck Millipore), followed by RNA extraction (Zymo Research, Irvine, CA, USA) and reverse transcription according to the manufacturer's instructions (Thermo Fisher Scientific). qPCR analysis was performed as described previously (primers shown in Table S3).¹⁸

2.7 | Western blotting

Western blotting was performed similarly to previously published procedures.¹⁸ A detailed procedure can be found in the Appendix S1.

2.8 | Multiplex cytokine assay and ELISA

Multiplex cytokine assays were performed as detailed in the Appendix S1.

2.9 Sample preparation for LC-MS/MS

Samples for method validation were prepared as triplicates in medium/ MeOH (1:1) or PBS/MeOH (1:1) with an analyte concentration of 0.1, 1, or 10 ng/mL [10x higher concentrations for PUFAs (Tables S1 and S2)]. Automated solid phase extractions were performed with a Microlab STAR robot (Hamilton, Bonaduz, Switzerland). Prior to extraction, all samples were diluted with H₂O to a MeOH content of 15% and 10 μ L of IS stock solution was added. Samples were extracted using Strata-X 96-well plates (30 mg, Phenomenex, Aschaffenburg, Germany) and eluted with MeOH. Samples were evaporated to dryness under N₂ stream and redissolved in 100 μ L MeOH/H₂O (1:1).

2.10 | LC-MS/MS lipid mediator analysis

Chromatographic separation of eicosanoids was achieved with a 1260 Series HPLC (Agilent, Waldbronn, Germany) using a Kinetex C18 reversed phase column (2.6 μ m, 100 \times 2.1 mm, Phenomenex) with a SecurityGuard Ultra Cartridge C18 (Phenomenex) precolumn. The Sciex QTRAP 5500 mass spectrometer (Sciex, Darmstadt, Germany), equipped with a Turbo-VTM ion source, was operated in negative ionization mode. Identification of metabolites was achieved via retention time and scheduled multiple reaction monitoring (sMRM). Unique Q1/ Q3 transitions were selected for each analyte by using single analyte injections and comparison with the literature.¹⁴ Analytes with identical MRM transitions were differentiated by retention time (Figure S1). A more detailed method description can be found in the Appendix S1.

2.11 | Data analysis

All data were analyzed using GraphPad Prism 6 (GraphPad Software, La Jolla, CA, USA) or R 3.4.3.²¹ For LC-MS/MS analysis, all samples were normalized to their RNA content. Data were analyzed using Wilcoxon, Friedman, or Kruskal-Wallis test with respective post hoc test as specified in the Figure legends and considered statistically significant if P < 0.05.

3 | RESULTS

3.1 | Lipid mediators involved in type 2 immune responses can be detected with high accuracy, precision, and recovery by LC-MS/MS

Quantification of lipid mediators in type 2 immune settings has resulted in discrepancies, depending on the analytical method (EIA or LC-MS/MS).^{5,22} Thus, we compared these methods for leukotrienes, PGE₂, and TXB₂ in supernatants of human PMN and aMDM. Quantification by EIA showed higher variability, particularly for LTs: SD = 8.48 (EIA) vs SD = 0.72 (LC-MS/MS) for LTB₄; SD = 6.44 (EIA) vs SD = 0.23 (LC-MS/MS) for cysLTs. Levels obtained by EIA were also significantly higher as compared to LC-MS/MS and did not correspond well to AA-metabolizing enzymes (Figure 1A).¹⁷

Thus, we established an LC-MS/MS workflow for the comprehensive and simultaneous quantification of PUFA metabolites involved in type 2 inflammation (Figure 1B, Figure S1, Tables S4-S9). At 1 ng/mL, we could detect 36 metabolites according to FDA guidelines (accuracy: \pm 15%, RSD <20%) (Table S4). This included eicosanoids (LTs, TXB₂, and PGD₂) as well as specialized pro-resolving mediators (SPMs) [resolvin E1/D1 (RvE1/RvD1) and protectin D1 (PDX)] (Figure 1C,D, Table S4). The recovery ranged from 69% to 127% for key lipid mediators of type 2 inflammation with a matrix effect in a similar range (Figure 1E, Table S5). Thus, at concentrations \geq 1 ng/mL eicosanoid mediators of type 2 immunity (LTs, TXB₂, and PGD₂) and several SPMs could be quantified with good accuracy, precision, and recovery.

3.2 | Zymosan exposure reprograms the eicosanoid metabolism of myeloid cells

In order to validate our LC-MS/MS workflow in a well-characterized cellular model, we processed and analyzed culture supernatants from human PMN that were either left untreated or exposed for 24 h to zymosan prepared from fungal cell walls. First, a pool of PMN supernatants was measured in three technical replicates (Figure 2A-E), and second, levels of eicosanoids produced by PMN from different individuals (n = 5) were analyzed separately (Figure 2F). Untreated PMN produced mainly 5-LOX metabolites (5-HETE and LTB₄) at a concentration of around 1.4 ng/mL and low levels of cysLTs (Figure 2A). PMN preparations contained neutrophils and eosinophils and thus had the capacity to generate LTs and 15-LOX metabolites (Figure 2A,B). Treatment with zymosan resulted in reprogramming of the eicosanoid metabolism, characterized by reduced production of LTB₄, cysLTs, and 5-HETE (P = 0.06) (Figure 2A,D-F). In contrast, zymosan exposure triggered the formation of COX metabolites with a fivefold increase in TXB₂ levels. Additionally, zymosan-exposed PMN released PGE₂ and PGF₂ α that were undetectable in unstimulated PMN (Figure 2C). Taken together, lipid mediator class switching could be tracked by the developed LC-MS/MS workflow, allowing us to reveal previously reported as well as unprecedented zymosaninduced changes in the eicosanoid profile.^{23,24}

3.3 | TGFβ1 induces a macrophage phenotype that resembles alveolar macrophages and resists IL-4-mediated regulation of eicosanoid pathways

Based on recent studies showing key roles for GM-CSF and TGF β 1 in alveolar macrophage (AM) differentiation,^{25,26} we differentiated human monocytes into alveolar-like macrophages (aMDM) and characterized their eicosanoid profile. At baseline, aMDM expressed high levels of 5-LOX and its respective oxylipin products (Figure 3B,E). In addition, aMDM expressed higher levels of 5-LOX and IL-1 β as compared to MDM, suggesting that they adapted features of AM (Figure S2A,B).^{27,28} IL-4 is known to reprogram the AA metabolism of macrophages by inducing 15-LOX, but suppressing 5-LOX and COX. We confirmed the IL-4-triggered induction of *ALOX15* in MDM from most donors during differentiation in the absence of TGF β 1 (Figure S2C). However, IL-4 had no significant impact on the eicosanoid profile of aMDM (Figure 3A-C), suggesting that aMDM



FIGURE 1 Lipid mediators involved in type 2 immune responses can be detected with high accuracy, precision, and recovery by LC-MS/ MS. (A) Levels of major bioactive eicosanoids (mean + SD) in supernatants from PMN (n = 5) or MDM (n = 11-30) quantified by EIA or LC-MS/ MS; (B) Sample preparation workflow; (C) Accuracy (%) at three different concentrations for key eicosanoids, shown as mean + SD. Dotted lines: ± 15% range; (D) Precision calculated as relative standard deviation (RSD) (%), shown as mean. Dotted lines: 15% and 20% RSD; (E) Recovery at 1 ng/mL. Dotted lines: ± 15% range. Samples in (C-E) were extracted and measured in triplicates on the same day. Statistical significance was determined using Wilcoxon test

resist IL-4-driven induction of 15-LOX as well as suppression of COX and 5-LOX. Indeed, PTGS2, PTGES, ALOX5, and ALOX15 mRNA levels remained unaffected by IL-4 (Figure 4A).

3.4 HDM exposure decreases 5-LOX metabolism but increases COX metabolism in human alveolar-like macrophages via p38 MAPK

Next, we assessed the eicosanoid profile of aMDM during 24-96 h exposure to IL-4 and HDM. After 24 h of HDM+IL-4 exposure, formation of 5-LOX products (LTB₄ and 5-HETE) was reduced (Figure 3B). Contrary to the effect on 5-LOX, HDM+IL-4 stimulation resulted in an increase of prostanoids (Figure 3A, Figure S3A). In line with the LC-MS/MS data, 5-LOX mRNA levels were reduced by IL-4 + HDM, while COX-2 was induced (Figure 4A). At later time points, we observed only minor changes in eicosanoid concentrations with the exception of PGD₂, which decreased after prolonged HDM exposure (Figure S3A), and 5-HETE and LTB₄, which initially decreased but increased back to control levels at 96 h (Figure S3B,C).



FIGURE 2 Zymosan triggers eicosanoid reprogramming in human granulocytes. (A) Heatmap of LC-MS/MS data for human PMN (pool of n = 6 donors) ± zymosan, analyzed as three technical replicates. (B) Neutrophil (left) or eosinophils (right) stained for 5-LOX and LTA4H or LTC4S and 15-LOX, respectively. Blue: DAPI (nuclei). (C-E) Levels of COX metabolites (C), leukotrienes (D), and HETEs (E) produced by PMN, presented as mean + SD (pool of n = 6, measured in triplicates). (F) Levels of prostaglandins, leukotrienes, and HETEs produced after 24 h ± zymosan (n = 5). Statistical significance was determined using Wilcoxon test

In the absence of IL-4, HDM also triggered prostanoid production, while 5-LOX products were reduced in aMDM from five out of seven donors (Figure 3D,E).

To identify the mechanisms underlying this eicosanoid reprogramming, we first neutralized dectin-2, which has been described as the major C-type lectin receptor recognizing HDM.⁷ However, blocking dectin-2 did not interfere with HDM-triggered changes in either COX or LOX metabolites (Figure 3F). Similarly, blockade of TLR-2 or TLR-4 or addition of polymyxin B to inactivate LPS did not affect mediator reprogramming by HDM (Figure S4). As the MAP kinase p38 has been implicated in the regulation of eicosanoid pathways,²⁹ we assessed p38 phosphorylation in response to HDM. Levels of phosphorylated p38 were increased in HDM-exposed as compared to unstimulated aMDM and prostanoid formation was significantly reduced when macrophages were co-incubated with HDM and a p38 inhibitor (Figure 3F,G). In addition, p38 inhibition during HDM exposure restored 5-LOX product formation (Figure 3F, Figure S5A).

We further examined the effect of HDM on mRNA and protein levels of COX and LOX pathway enzymes. *PTGES* (mPGES1) and

PTGS2 (COX-2) were increased, while ALOX5 (5-LOX) expression was down-regulated by HDM on both transcript and protein level (Figure 4B,C). M2 polarization markers were either significantly reduced (ALOX15) or unaffected by HDM exposure (TGM2) (Figure 4A-C). Altogether, HDM-induced eicosanoid reprogramming likely occurred as a result of profound changes in the expression of eicosanoid pathway genes.

3.5 | HDM exposure triggers the production of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines

To study whether allergen-driven eicosanoid reprogramming was associated with an altered cytokine profile, we performed multiplex bead assays of supernatants from aMDM. We observed a significant increase in proinflammatory cytokines (IL-6, IL-1 β , TNF- α , and IL-12 p70) after 24 h HDM exposure (Figure 5A,B). HDM also triggered the release of chemokines (CXCL9/10, IL-8) involved in granulocyte recruitment (Figure 5A). Similar to the effects on eicosanoid reprogramming, p38 inhibition reduced the HDM-induced production of



FIGURE 3 House dust mite extract triggers COX metabolism but suppresses 5-LOX metabolism in human alveolar-like macrophages via p38 MAPK. (A-C) LC-MS/MS data for 5-LOX (A), COX (B), or 15-LOX (C) metabolites of aMDM, stimulated or not with 10 ng/mL IL-4 ± 10 µg/ mL HDM (n = 4); (D-F) LC-MS/MS data for COX (D) or 5/15-LOX metabolites (E), (n = 7) and of aMDM pre-incubated with p38 inhibitor or dectin-2 neutralizing antibody (F) before HDM exposure (n = 5). (G) Representative WB for total and phosphorylated p38 in aMDM (n = 3). Data are shown as mean + SD; statistical significance was determined using Kruskal-Wallis test with Dunn's correction (A-C, F) or Wilcoxon test (D)

IL-6 and TNF- α , while dectin-2 neutralization did not affect the expression of these cytokines (Figure 5C,D, Figure S5B).

3.6 | HDM-exposed macrophages have a reduced capacity to recruit granulocytes

The recruitment of inflammatory neutrophils and eosinophils is a hallmark response of asthma. Thus, we addressed the functional consequence of HDM-driven mediator reprogramming by performing chemotaxis assays with human PMN. Migration of PMN toward a chemoattractant mixture was diminished if PMN were exposed to supernatant from aMDM stimulated with HDM as compared to supernatant from unstimulated aMDM (Figure 5E). Addition of the COX inhibitor indomethacin during HDM stimulation did not affect the HDMtriggered reduction in chemotaxis, suggesting that prostanoids were not responsible for this effect. In contrast, p38 inhibition could restore PMN chemotaxis, correlating with increased LTB₄ levels (Figure S5A,C) and reduced IL-6 and TNF- α concentrations (Figure S5B).

Taken together, HDM exposure induced a proinflammatory macrophage phenotype characterized by abundant production of bronchoconstrictive thromboxane and TNF- α , but low production of LTB₄ and impaired chemotactic potential.



FIGURE 4 HDM-driven eicosanoid reprogramming occurs on the mRNA and protein level. (A and B) relative gene expression of aMDM stimulated or not with 10 ng/mL IL-4 \pm 10 µg/mL HDM, (n = 7) (A) or with 10 µg/mL HDM (n = 9) (B) for 24 h; (C) protein levels normalized to β -actin (upper panels) and representative WB images (lower panels) of aMDM \pm 10 µg/mL HDM for 24 h (n = 5-7). Data are shown as mean + SD; statistical significance was determined using Wilcoxon test

3.7 | Distinct eicosanoid profiles are induced during the type 2 immune response to HDM or nematode infection in the airways

To assess whether eicosanoid reprogramming is a general feature of type 2 immune responses, we characterized lipid mediator profiles in the airways of HDM-sensitized or nematode-infected mice. When comparing eicosanoid profiles after sensitization and challenge with HDM or infection with the lung-migrating nematode *Nippostrongylus* brasiliensis (Nb), we observed an abundant formation of prostanoids in BALF from Nb-infected, but not from HDM-sensitized mice (P < 0.05 for all COX metabolites) (Figure 6A). In addition, no prostanoids could be detected in the BALF of naïve mice (Figure 6A). In contrast, cysLTs were detectable in the airways of Nb-infected as well as of HDM-sensitized mice (Figure 6B). Moreover, high levels of 12-/15-LOX metabolites (particularly 12-HETE and 13-HODE) were





FIGURE 5 HDM exposure triggers the production of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines, but reduces the granulocyte-chemotactic potential of human macrophages. (A) Overview of cytokine levels [ng/mL], (B) TNF-α, IL-12 p70, and IL-27 (mean + SD) for aMDM from 10 different blood donors \pm 10 μ g/mL HDM for 24 h; (C) concentration (n = 10) and (D) gene expression (n = 6) of IL-6 and TNF- α in aMDM pre-incubated with p38 inhibitor VX702 or dectin-2 neutralizing antibody before HDM exposure; (E) Percentage of granulocytes migrating toward supernatants (SN) of aMDM \pm 10 μ g/mL HDM \pm 100 μ M indomethacin (n = 7). Statistical significance was determined using Wilcoxon test (B-D) or Friedman test with Dunn's correction (E)





produced in the airways of Nb-infected and HDM-sensitized mice (Figure 6B,C). LA-derived metabolites (9-/13-HODE, 9,10-/11,13-DiHOME) were synthesized in similar quantities as compared to AA metabolites in the airways after challenge with HDM or infection with Nb with a tendency for higher levels in Nb-infected mice (P = 0.025 for 9,10 DiHOME, P = 0.124 for 9-HODE). Finally, BALF from Nb-infected mice also contained detectable levels of SPMs (17-HDHA and RvD2) (Figure 6D). Thus, lipid mediator reprogramming occurs during the type 2 immune response to HDM or nematode parasites in the airways in vivo with partially distinct profiles. The induction of the COX pathway and simultaneous suppression of the 5-LOX pathway may represent an early response of macrophages in type 2 immune settings, which then governs the ensuing type 2 immune response to allergens or helminth infection.

4 | DISCUSSION

Eicosanoid lipid mediators play central roles in type 2 immune responses, particularly in allergic inflammation. Thus, the comprehensive assessment of eicosanoid profiles in settings of type 2 inflammation can provide important information about the ensuing immune response and the functional plasticity of the cell types involved. Here, we describe an LC-MS/MS workflow, which allowed us to characterize eicosanoid reprogramming in two distinct settings of type 2 inflammation. First, we show that the lipid mediator metabolism of human alveolar-like macrophages (aMDM) is highly responsive to allergen-driven reprogramming. Second, we describe profound changes in lipid mediator profiles during the type 2 immune response to HDM or nematode infection in vivo.

Using a newly developed LC-MS/MS workflow, up to 52 oxylipins could be quantified in cell culture supernatants and biological samples from the airways. To our knowledge, this represents one of the largest oxylipin panels that has been validated and applied in the context of type 2 immune responses. This workflow allowed for the sensitive and reliable quantification of central eicosanoid mediators of type 2 inflammation (eg, LTs, TXB₂, PGD₂), while the accuracy should be improved for other mediators (eg, PGE₂). To initially validate the LC-MS/MS workflow, we studied zymosan-triggered eicosanoid reprogramming in human PMN. At baseline, stimulation with Ca²⁺ ionophore resulted in the release of 5-HETE and LTs, which is consistent with previous studies.^{30,31} In keeping with the literature, zymosan induced a shift in the eicosanoid metabolism, characterized by higher amounts of prostanoids.³² Previous studies largely focused on the acute effects of zymosan or HDM and showed that both stimuli could trigger LT production by myeloid cells, when applied for short times (2-60 min).^{7,33} Here, we focused on the prolonged exposure to TLR2/dectin ligands (zymosan and HDM) as they are involved in the initiation of type 2 inflammation.^{2,8,34} Lipid mediator class switching from 5-LOX to COX metabolites occurred for both stimuli, thus suggesting that lipid mediator reprogramming during type 2 inflammation happens analogous to settings of type 1 inflammation.¹⁶

The induction of prostanoids and suppression of 5-LOX metabolites appears to be a common feature of macrophages in type 2 immune settings in response to allergens, IL-4 or nematode infection. Indeed, the reduced production of 5-LOX metabolites could be a result of high levels of IL-4 produced by T_H2 cells, ILC2s and/ or basophils ³⁵ as IL-4 is known to suppress 5-LOX expression in various cell types, including macrophages.^{17,36} In a model of filarial nematode infection, eicosanoid reprogramming in nematode-elicited macrophages was shown to depend on IL-4 receptor signaling.⁶ In line with this study, we confirmed the induction of prostanoids for a different nematode parasite, thus suggesting that activation of the COX pathway is a general feature of the immune response to nematodes. Recently, soluble egg antigen of a distinct helminth species (the trematode *Schistosoma mansoni*) was reported to induce PGE_2 , which contributed to T_H2 polarization.³⁷ This suggests an important functional role of prostanoids during the type 2 immune response to helminth infection.

The plasticity of macrophages and their extraordinary capacity to produce lipid mediators suggests that these cells are key drivers of eicosanoid reprogramming in type 2 immunity. During allergen-triggered type 2 immune responses in the airways, the macrophage pool consists of resident alveolar macrophages (AMs) and macrophages derived from recruited monocytes.³⁸ We used aMDM (differentiated in the presence of GM-CSF and TGF β 1) as a cellular model to mimic this mixed macrophage population. Although aMDM may not fully recapitulate macrophages in the lung, these cells showed several typical features of AMs, including high baseline expression of LT-biosynthetic enzymes and of the proinflammatory cytokine IL-1 β .^{27,28}

We particularly focused on HDM extract as a trigger of type 2 inflammation with well-established functional roles for lipid mediators.^{2,8,39} Exposure of aMDM to HDM for 24-96 h resulted in a dynamic mediator class switching of LOX and COX metabolites. While the production of regulatory mediators (eg, PGE₂) peaked after 48 h of HDM exposure, proinflammatory 5-LOX metabolites were initially suppressed, but increased back to baseline over time. This may explain why cysLTs were formed in the airways of HDMsensitized mice during a two-week model of allergic airway inflammation. However, in addition to macrophages, other cell types including eosinophils and airway epithelial cells can contribute to the formation of LOX metabolites (including 5-LOX-derived cysLTs and 12/15-LOX-derived HETEs and HODEs) during HDM-triggered airway inflammation in vivo.¹⁸ Nevertheless, macrophages likely represent a major source of lipid mediators during the initial exposure to HDM as they are abundant in the airways and highly express or readily upregulate LOX and COX enzymes.

Given the production of several neutrophil-chemotactic factors by HDM-exposed aMDM, we hypothesized that aMDM would show an increased potential to trigger granulocyte chemotaxis after HDM exposure. However, in line with previous in vivo studies, secretions from HDM-exposed aMDM rather tended to decrease granulocyte chemotaxis.40 This may result in impaired host defense and thus increased susceptibility to infections, which is a common complication in asthmatic patients.⁴¹ To address the functional contribution of COX metabolites, we studied granulocyte chemotaxis in the presence of secretions from HDM-exposed aMDM, which had been treated with the COX inhibitor indomethacin. However, COX inhibition did not affect the chemotactic potential of HDM-exposed aMDM. Instead, a p38 inhibitor restored LTB₄ production and neutrophil chemotaxis, suggesting that the reduced production of the neutrophil chemoattractant LTB₄ by HDM-exposed aMDM may contribute to the impaired chemotactic potential.

Contrary to previous reports of dectin-2 as an essential HDM receptor,^{7,8} we did not observe a reduction of HDM-triggered prostanoid or cytokine production when neutralizing dectin-2. However, this may be due to the timing of dectin-2 ligation as previous studies

were focused on acute responses (20-60 min) after HDM exposure. Indeed, while the initial response might depend on dectin-2, other mechanisms likely drive mediator reprogramming during longer exposure. Our results suggest that p38 activation by a dectin-2 and TLR-2/-4-independent mechanism contributed to eicosanoid and cytokine reprogramming in macrophages.

Taken together, HDM exposure induced a potentially pathogenic macrophage phenotype, characterized by abundant production of prostanoids (particularly TXB₂) and proinflammatory cytokines (particularly TNF- α). Given that several of the HDM-triggered macrophage mediators are implicated in severe, steroid-resistant airway inflammation, mediator reprogramming in macrophages should be explored as a therapeutic target in therapy-resistant allergy and asthma.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to thank the animal caretakers of the University of Lausanne for animal husbandry and Manuel Kulagin and Beatrice Volpe for technical assistance, as well as Carlo Angioni and Yannick Schreiber of University of Frankfurt for help with LC-MS/MS analysis. We would also like to thank Werner Römisch-Margl at the Helmholtz Zentrum München for setting up the Hamilton robot extraction method.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

CSW received grant support from Allergopharma, PLS Design as well as Zeller AG and received speaker honoraria from Allergopharma. All authors have no conflict of interest in relation to this work.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

FDRH, AF, MH, DT, TB, PH, MRJ, and FA performed experiments. FDRH, AF, MH, DT, and JEvB analyzed data. JEvB, JA, NLH, and CBSW designed the study; JEvB, FDRH, and AF wrote the manuscript.

ORCID

Julia Esser-von Bieren D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1898-9382

REFERENCES

- Esser-von BJ. Immune-regulation and -functions of eicosanoid lipid mediators. *Biol Chem.* 2017;398:1177-1191.
- Barrett NA, Rahman OM, Fernandez JM, et al. Dectin-2 mediates Th2 immunity through the generation of cysteinyl leukotrienes. J Exp Med. 2011;208:593-604.
- Hirai H, Tanaka K, Yoshie O, et al. Prostaglandin D2 selectively induces chemotaxis in T helper type 2 cells, eosinophils, and basophils via seven-transmembrane receptor CRTH2. J Exp Med. 2001;193:255-261.

- Machado ER, Ueta MT, Lourenço EV, et al. Leukotrienes play a role in the control of parasite burden in murine strongyloidiasis. J Immunol Baltim Md. 1950;2005(175):3892-3899.
- Patnode ML, Bando JK, Krummel MF, Locksley RM, Rosen SD. Leukotriene B4 amplifies eosinophil accumulation in response to nematodes. J Exp Med. 2014;211:1281-1288.
- Thomas GD, Rückerl D, Maskrey BH, Whitfield PD, Blaxter ML, Allen JE. The biology of nematode- and IL4Rα-dependent murine macrophage polarization in vivo as defined by RNA-Seq and targeted lipidomics. *Blood.* 2012;120:93-104.
- Barrett NA, Maekawa A, Rahman OM, Austen KF, Kanaoka Y. Dectin-2 recognition of house dust mite triggers cysteinyl leukotriene generation by dendritic cells. J Immunol. 2009;182:1119-1128.
- Clarke DL, Davis NHE, Campion CL, et al. Dectin-2 sensing of house dust mite is critical for the initiation of airway inflammation. *Mucosal Immunol.* 2014;7:558-567.
- Balgoma D, Larsson J, Rokach J, et al. Quantification of lipid mediator metabolites in human urine from asthma patients by electrospray ionization mass spectrometry: controlling matrix effects. *Anal Chem.* 2013;85:7866-7874.
- Kowal K, Gielicz A, Sanak M. The effect of allergen-induced bronchoconstriction on concentration of 5-oxo-ETE in exhaled breath condensate of house dust mite-allergic patients. *Clin Exp Allergy J Br Soc Allergy Clin Immunol.* 2017;47:1253-1262.
- Lundström SL, Yang J, Källberg HJ, et al. Allergic asthmatics show divergent lipid mediator profiles from healthy controls both at baseline and following birch pollen provocation. *PLoS One.* 2012;7: e33780.
- Mastalerz L, Celejewska-Wójcik N, Wójcik K, et al. Induced sputum supernatant bioactive lipid mediators can identify subtypes of asthma. *Clin Exp Allergy J Br Soc Allergy Clin Immunol.* 2015;45:1779-1789.
- Dumlao DS, Buczynski MW, Norris PC, Harkewicz R, Dennis EA. High-throughput lipidomic analysis of fatty acid derived eicosanoids and N-acylethanolamines. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 2011;1811:724-736.
- Norris PC, Dennis EA. A lipidomic perspective on inflammatory macrophage eicosanoid signaling. Adv Biol Regul. 2014;54:99-110.
- von Moltke J, Trinidad NJ, Moayeri M, et al. Rapid induction of inflammatory lipid mediators by the inflammasome in vivo. *Nature*. 2012;490:107-111.
- Norris PC, Gosselin D, Reichart D, Glass CK, Dennis EA. Phospholipase A2 regulates eicosanoid class switching during inflammasome activation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2014;111:12746-12751.
- Esser J, Gehrmann U, D'Alexandri FL, et al. Exosomes from human macrophages and dendritic cells contain enzymes for leukotriene biosynthesis and promote granulocyte migration. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2010;126:1032-1040.
- Dietz K, de LRJM, Gollwitzer ES, et al. Age dictates a steroid-resistant cascade of Wnt5a, transglutaminase 2, and leukotrienes in inflamed airways. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2017;139:1343-1354.
- Bouchery T, Kyle R, Camberis M, et al. ILC2s and T cells cooperate to ensure maintenance of M2 macrophages for lung immunity against hookworms. *Nat Commun.* 2015;6:6970.
- Camberis M, Le Gros G, Urban J Jr. Animal model of Nippostrongylus brasiliensis and Heligmosomoides polygyrus. Curr Protoc Immunol. 2003;Unit 19.12.
- R Core Team. R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing 2017 https://www.R-project.org/. Accessed March 3, 2017.
- Borgeat P, Fruteau de Laclos B, Rabinovitch H, et al. Eosinophil-rich human polymorphonuclear leukocyte preparations characteristically release leukotriene C4 on ionophore A23187 challenge. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 1984;74:310-315.
- Pouliot M, Gilbert C, Borgeat P, et al. Expression and activity of prostaglandin endoperoxide synthase-2 in agonist-activated human neutrophils. FASEB J. 1998;12:1109-1123.

- Esser J, Gehrmann U, Salvado MD, et al. Zymosan suppresses leukotriene C₄ synthase activity in differentiating monocytes: antagonism by aspirin and protein kinase inhibitors. *FASEB J*. 2011;25:1417-1427.
- 25. Yu X, Buttgereit A, Lelios I, et al. The cytokine TGF- β promotes the development and homeostasis of alveolar macrophages. *Immunity*. 2017;47:903-912.
- 26. Schneider C, Nobs SP, Kurrer M, Rehrauer H, Thiele C, Kopf M. Induction of the nuclear receptor PPAR-γ by the cytokine GM-CSF is critical for the differentiation of fetal monocytes into alveolar macrophages. *Nat Immunol.* 2014;15:1026-1037.
- Balter MS, Toews GB, Peters-Golden M. Different patterns of arachidonate metabolism in autologous human blood monocytes and alveolar macrophages. J Immunol Baltim Md. 1950;1989(142):602-608.
- Tomlinson GS, Booth H, Petit SJ, et al. Adherent human alveolar macrophages exhibit a transient proinflammatory profile that confounds responses to innate immune stimulation. *PLoS ONE*. 2012;7: e40348.
- Sokolowska M, Chen L-Y, Eberlein M, et al. Low molecular weight hyaluronan activates cytosolic phospholipase A2α and eicosanoid production in monocytes and macrophages. J Biol Chem. 2014;289:4470-4488.
- Arm JP, Horton CE, House F, Clark TJH, Spur BW, Lee TH. Enhanced generation of leukotriene B₄ by neutrophils stimulated by unopsonized zymosan and by calcium ionophore after exerciseinduced asthma. *Am Rev Respir Dis.* 1988;138:47-53.
- Gijón MA, Zarini S, Murphy RC. Biosynthesis of eicosanoids and transcellular metabolism of leukotrienes in murine bone marrow cells. J Lipid Res. 2007;48:716-725.
- Goldstein IM, Malmsten CL, Samuelsson B, Weissmann G. Prostaglandins, thromboxanes, and polymorphonuclear leukocytes: mediation and modulation of inflammation. *Inflammation*. 1977;2:309-317.
- Dalli J, Serhan CN. Specific lipid mediator signatures of human phagocytes: microparticles stimulate macrophage efferocytosis and pro-resolving mediators. *Blood.* 2012;120:60-72.
- Han M, Chung Y, Young Hong J, et al. Toll-like receptor 2-expressing macrophages are required and sufficient for rhinovirusinduced airway inflammation. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2016;138: 1619-1630.

- Voehringer D, Shinkai K, Locksley RM. Type 2 immunity reflects orchestrated recruitment of cells committed to IL-4 production. *Immunity*. 2004;20:267-277.
- Spanbroek R, Hildner M, Köhler A, et al. IL-4 determines eicosanoid formation in dendritic cells by down-regulation of 5-lipoxygenase and up-regulation of 15-lipoxygenase 1 expression. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 2001;98:5152-5157.
- Kaisar MMM, Ritter M, Del Fresno C, et al. Dectin-1/2-induced autocrine PGE2 signaling licenses dendritic cells to prime Th2 responses. *PLoS Biol.* 2018;16:e2005504.
- Zasłona Z, Przybranowski S, Wilke C, et al. Resident alveolar macrophages suppress, whereas recruited monocytes promote, allergic lung inflammation in murine models of asthma. *J Immunol Baltim Md*. 1950;2014(193):4245-4253.
- Zasłona Z, Okunishi K, Bourdonnay E, et al. Prostaglandin E₂ suppresses allergic sensitization and lung inflammation by targeting the E prostanoid 2 receptor on T cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2014;133:379-387.
- Habibzay M, Saldana JI, Goulding J, Lloyd CM, Hussell T. Altered regulation of Toll-like receptor responses impairs antibacterial immunity in the allergic lung. *Mucosal Immunol.* 2012;5:524-534.
- James KM, Peebles RS, Hartert TV. Response to infections in patients with asthma and atopic disease: an epiphenomenon or reflection of host susceptibility? J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2012;130: 343-351.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information may be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of the article.

How to cite this article: Henkel FDR, Friedl A, Haid M, et al. House dust mite drives proinflammatory eicosanoid reprogramming and macrophage effector functions. *Allergy*. 2019;00:1–12. https://doi.org/10.1111/all.13700

Publication II

BRIEF COMMUNICATION OPEN Mild COVID-19 imprints a long-term inflammatory eicosanoidand chemokine memory in monocyte-derived macrophages

Sina Bohnacker^{1,14}, Franziska Hartung^{1,14}, Fiona Henkel^{1,14}, Alessandro Quaranta², Johan Kolmert^{2,3}, Alina Priller⁴, Minhaz Ud-Dean⁵, Johanna Giglberger⁶, Luisa M. Kugler⁶, Lisa Pechtold⁶, Sarah Yazici⁴, Antonie Lechner¹, Johanna Erber⁷, Ulrike Protzer^{8,9}, Paul Lingor¹⁰, Percy Knolle^{4,9}, Adam M. Chaker^{1,6}, Carsten B. Schmidt-Weber^{1,11}, Craig E. Wheelock^{2,12,13,15} and Julia Esser-von Bieren ^{1,15^{III}}

© The Author(s) 2022

Monocyte-derived macrophages (MDM) drive the inflammatory response to severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) and they are a major source of eicosanoids in airway inflammation. Here we report that MDM from SARS-CoV-2infected individuals with mild disease show an inflammatory transcriptional and metabolic imprint that lasts for at least 5 months after SARS-CoV-2 infection. MDM from convalescent SARS-CoV-2-infected individuals showed a downregulation of pro-resolving factors and an increased production of pro-inflammatory eicosanoids, particularly 5-lipoxygenase-derived leukotrienes. Leukotriene synthesis was further enhanced by glucocorticoids and remained elevated at 3–5 months, but had returned to baseline at 12 months post SARS-CoV-2 infection. Stimulation with SARS-CoV-2 spike protein or LPS triggered exaggerated prostanoid-, type I IFN-, and chemokine responses in post COVID-19 MDM. Thus, SARS-CoV-2 infection leaves an inflammatory imprint in the monocyte/ macrophage compartment that drives aberrant macrophage effector functions and eicosanoid metabolism, resulting in long-term immune aberrations in patients recovering from mild COVID-19.

Mucosal Immunology; https://doi.org/10.1038/s41385-021-00482-8

INTRODUCTION

The Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) has emerged as a global pandemic caused by severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) infections¹. Long-term symptoms of COVID-19 are common after severe disease², but may also affect 15–20% of individuals with previous mild disease³. Monocyte-derived macrophages (MDM) drive the inflammatory response to SARS-CoV-2 and contribute to cytokine storms in severe COVID-19^{4,5}. Severe COVID-19 is associated with profound changes in the myeloid compartment, including expansion of dysfunctional, pro-inflammatory monocytes during the first weeks after SARS-CoV-2 infection^{6,7}.

Eicosanoids are bioactive metabolites of polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) with key roles in infection and inflammation⁸. Eicosanoids are formed from arachidonic acid (AA) through different enzymatic pathways, including the cycloox-ygenase (COX) pathway, synthesizing prostanoids and the 5-lipoxygenase (5-LOX) pathway, generating leukotrienes (LTs)⁸. LTs are potent granulocyte-chemotactic metabolites

which cause bronchoconstriction, vascular leakage, and airway remodeling⁹. Resident and recruited macrophages in the lung produce high levels of cysteinyl LTs (cysLTs) and leukotriene B_4 (LTB₄), thereby promoting granulocyte infiltration, airway inflammation and tissue remodeling⁸. Serum and airway prostanoid- and LT levels are increased in severe COVID-19^{10,11}, suggesting a role for eicosanoids in the immune response to SARS-CoV-2 infection.

By studying transcriptome- and lipid mediator profiles in MDM of convalescent SARS-CoV-2-infected individuals with previous mild disease, we show that inflammatory gene expression and eicosanoid profiles as well as altered responsiveness to inflammatory cues are maintained at 3–5 months post infection as well as throughout macrophage differentiation. Pro-inflammatory 5-LOX metabolites were selectively increased in post COVID-19 MDM, suggesting that SARS-CoV-2 infection drives a pro-inflammatory eicosanoid reprogramming that contributes to long-term alterations in innate immune cell function.

Received: 13 September 2021 Revised: 18 December 2021 Accepted: 22 December 2021 Published online: 15 March 2022

¹Center of Allergy and Environment (ZAUM), Technical University of Munich and Helmholtz Center Munich, 80802 Munich, Germany. ²Division of Physiological Chemistry 2, Department of Medical Biochemistry and Biophysics, Karolinska Institute, Stockholm, Sweden. ³The Institute of Environmental Medicine, Karolinska Institute, Stockholm, Sweden. ⁴Institute of Molecular Immunology and Experimental Oncology, University Hospital rechts der Isar, Technical University of Munich (TUM), School of Medicine, 81675 Munich, Germany. ⁵Institute of Computational Biology, Helmholtz Center Munich, 85764 Neuherberg, Germany. ⁶Department of Otorhinolaryngology and Head and Neck Surgery, University Hospital rechts der Isar, Technical University of Munich (TUM), School of Medicine, 81675 Munich, Germany. ⁷Department of Internal Medicine II, University Hospital rechts der Isar, Technical University of Munich (TUM), School of Medicine, 81675 Munich, Germany. ⁸Institute of Virology, Technical University of Munich (TUM), School of Medicine, 81675 Munich, Germany. ⁸Institute of Virology, Technical University of Munich (TUM), School of Medicine, 81675 Munich, Germany. ⁸Institute of Virology, Technical University of Munich (TUM), School of Medicine, 81675 Munich, Germany. ¹⁰Department of Neurology, University Hospital rechts der Isar, Technical University Munich, Germany. ⁹German Center for Infection Research (DZIF), Munich partner site, Munich, Germany. ¹⁰Department of Respiratory Medicine and Allergy, Karolinska University Hospital, 141-86 Stockholm, Sweden. ¹³Gunma Initiative for Advanced Research (GIAR), Gunma University, Maebashi, Japan. ¹⁴These authors contributed equally: Sina Bohnacker, Franziska Hartung, Fiona Henkel. ¹⁵These authors jointly supervised this work: Craig E. Wheelock, Julia Esser-von Bieren. ⁵⁸email: julia.esser@helmholtz-muenchen.de

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

2

Recent studies have identified immunological changes in individuals recovering from severe or moderate acute COVID-19 for up to 12 weeks post infection^{6,7,12,13}; however potential immune aberrations in the majority of SARS-CoV-2-infected patients, affected by mild disease, have remained obscure.

Monocyte-derived macrophages of convalescent COVID-19 patients show pro-inflammatory transcriptional reprogramming and enhanced LPS responses

Our recent work had shown that patients suffering from chronic airway inflammation exhibit transcriptional reprogramming of MDM¹⁴, a cell type implicated in COVID-19 pathogenesis⁷. To investigate whether SARS-CoV-2 infection induces persistent changes in MDM gene expression, we studied a sub-cohort from a large SARS-CoV-2 seroprevalence study in healthcare workers¹⁵ (Table S1, Figs. 1a, S1a). To mimic the pulmonary cytokine milieu, in which infiltrating monocytes differentiate into macrophages, MDM were differentiated in the presence of GM-CSF and TGF- β 1^{16,17}, which resulted in a similar MDM population in seronegative and seropositive subjects (Fig. S1b).

At 3–5 months after SARS-CoV-2 infection, antibody levels in the seropositive group had dropped by ~30% and 16.2% (vs. 2.8% in the seronegative group) reported persistent symptoms (Figs. 1a, S1c, Table S1). Differential blood cell counts were similar between seronegative and seropositive individuals (Table S1).

CCL2, which is increased in monocytes during severe, acute disease⁶, was upregulated in post COVID-19 monocytes, suggesting a persistent inflammatory imprint despite mild disease in the investigated cohort (Fig. 1b).

RNA-sequencing (RNAseq) analysis identified 163 differentially expressed genes (DEGs) in MDM differentiated from monocytes of seropositive individuals 3–5 months post infection compared to MDM from seronegative subjects (Fig. 1c, d, Table S1). Post COVID-19 MDM showed higher expression of pro-inflammatory chemo-kines (*CCL2, CCL8, CCL7*), driving neutrophil recruitment, including in COVID-19^{18,19} (Fig. 1c, d, Table S1).

FCGBP and endothelin-1 (EDN1), implicated in anti-viral defense and pro-fibrotic macrophage activation^{20,21} were also upregulated in post COVID-19 MDM, together with cytochrome B5 reductase 2 (CYB5R2), involved in respiratory burst and fatty acid metabolism²² (Fig. 1d). In contrast, Semaphorin-7A (SEMA7A), implicated in the synthesis of pro-resolving lipid mediators²³, was downregulated in post COVID-19 MDM (Fig. 1d). Post COVID-19 MDM further showed enhanced inflammatory responses to lipopolysaccharide (LPS), characterized by an exaggerated induction of chemokines involved in neutrophil recruitment^{24,25} (Table S1, Fig. 1e-g). Increased expression of perforin-2 (MPEG1) in post COVID-19 MDM at baseline or upon LPS stimulation (Fig. 1d-g) further suggested persistently enhanced interferon (IFN) signaling following SARS-CoV-2 infection²⁶. In contrast, expression of nerve growth factor receptor (NGFR), X inactive specific transcript (XIST) and SEMA7A, mediating anti-inflammatory or pro-resolving effects on macrophages^{23,27,28}, was reduced in LPS-stimulated post COVID-19 MDM (Figs. 1f, g, S1h, Table S1). Thus, despite mild acute disease in the investigated cohort, MDM exhibited a persistent inflammatory imprint, which was associated with increased symptom burdens and aberrant LPS responses at 3-5 months post infection (Figs. S1c, 1e-g).

SARS-CoV-2 S-protein-triggered IFN response is exaggerated in post COVID-19 MDM

To define consequences of SARS-CoV-2-induced macrophage reprogramming for re-infection or vaccination, we investigated the response of post COVID-19 MDM to SARS-CoV-2 spike (S)-protein. Entry of SARS-CoV-2 is mainly mediated via recognition of its transmembrane S-glycoprotein by angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2) and processing by TMPRSS2²⁹. However, *ACE2*

and *TMPRSS2* expression in MDM was 100 times lower compared to airway epithelial cells, the major cellular targets of SARS-CoV-2, regardless of inflammatory stimulation or glucocorticoid treatment (Fig. S1d–f). Yet, macrophages can respond to S-proteins of SARS-CoV-1 or SARS-CoV-2 via innate sensing mechanisms including C-type lectins^{30,31}, which were upregulated in post COVID-19 MDM (Fig. S1g).

Indeed, MDM readily responded to S-protein and transcriptional differences between seronegative and post COVID-19 MDM were exacerbated by both S-protein and LPS (Fig. 2a). S-protein induced multiple interferon-stimulated genes (ISGs) (e.g. *IFI27, IFITIM1/3, APOBEC3A, ISG20, MX1/2, OAS1/3*) (Fig. 2b, c, Table S1), demonstrating that it induces an antiviral state in MDM. S-protein stimulation of post COVID-19 MDM resulted in a higher number of DEGs compared to seronegative MDM (858 vs. 220), indicative of a persistently enhanced responsiveness to SARS-CoV-2 several months post infection (Table S1).

The induction of IFN-induced genes (e.g. *CXCL10*, *CXCL11*, *MPEG1*) was increased in S-protein-stimulated post COVID-19 MDM (Fig. 2d, e, Table S1), supporting a role for type I IFN signaling in macrophage reprogramming by SARS-CoV-2 infection. MDM from convalescent SARS-CoV-2-infected subjects showed an enhanced LPS- and S-protein-triggered induction of chemokines (*CCL2, CCL8, CXCL10, CXCL11*) and M2-associated genes (*CD226, CD163, CD209, TIMP3, MERTK, TNIP3*), suggesting a pro-inflammatory, T-cell suppressive^{32,33} MDM phenotype (Figs. 1e–g, 2d, e, Table S1). This was in agreement with the exaggerated S-proteinor LPS-mediated induction of immune regulatory enzymes and receptors, including *ACOD1/ IRG1, PTGES* and *CD300E* in post COVID-19 MDM (Figs. 1e–g, 2d, e, Table S1).

Thus, previous SARS-CoV-2 infection imprints a proinflammatory macrophage phenotype, that mounts exaggerated chemokine- and IFN responses, but likely exhibits impaired T-cell stimulatory and pro-resolving capacities. This was in line with previous studies identifying a dysfunctional, pro-inflammatory monocyte activation for up to 12 weeks after SARS-CoV-2 infection^{7,13} and additionally suggested the long-term persistence of a pro-inflammatory macrophage state following mild disease. Changes in gene expression of post COVID-19 MDM were amplified by inflammatory stimuli, suggesting a "trained" state that lasted for at least 5 months post infection. Mechanistically, this may be driven by IFN-mediated reprogramming as post COVID-19 MDM exhibited an exaggerated upregulation of multiple ISGs, including perforin-2 (*MPEG1*), a driver of type I IFN signaling²⁶.

Post COVID-19 MDM produce increased amounts of inflammatory 5-lipoxygenase metabolites at 3–5 months post SARS-CoV-2 infection

Previous studies had suggested an involvement of proinflammatory eicosanoids in severe, acute COVID-19^{10,11,36} and our RNAseq data indicated aberrant expression of genes involved in fatty acid and- eicosanoid synthesis in MDM and monocytes of convalescent, SARS-CoV-2 infected individuals (Figs. 1, 2, 3a, b, Table S1). Thus, we performed LC-MS/MS quantification of lipid mediators following stimulation with calcium ionophore to trigger PUFA mobilization and eicosanoid production. Compared to MDM from seronegative individuals, exhibiting considerable production of soluble epoxide hydrolase (sEH) metabolites (11,12-DiHETrE, 19,20-DiHDPA, 17,18-DiHETE), post COVID-19 MDM displayed broadly altered eicosanoid profiles that were dominated by proinflammatory 5-lipoxygenase (5-LOX) metabolites (Fig. 3c-e). Post COVID-19 MDM synthesized increased amounts of proinflammatory 5-LOX metabolites (LTB₄, 5-KETE, 5-HEPE and LTD₄), implicated in granulocyte chemotaxis and airway remodeling (Fig. 3d, e). In addition, the production of pro-inflammatory COX metabolites $\mathsf{PGF}_{2\alpha}$ and 12-HHTrE was increased in post COVID-19 MDM (Fig. 3d, f).

S. Bohnacker et al.



This suggested that the prominent synthesis of inflammatory eicosanoids is not limited to acute and severe COVID-19^{10,11} and that reprogramming of innate immune cells may result in persistently enhanced LT production even following mild disease.

Of note, we did not analyze spontaneous eicosanoid production, but used Ca^{2+} ionophore to elicit maximal eicosanoid responses, which allowed us to quantify lipid mediators in limited numbers of patient cells. Thus, eicosanoid profiles identified in the current

SPRINGER NATURE

Fig. 1 Pro-inflammatory transcriptional reprogramming and heightened LPS response in post COVID-19 MDM. a Serum IgG titers of seronegative (n = 36) or SARS-CoV-2 seropositive (post CoV) (n = 68) individuals in Spring 2020 or at 3–5 months post infection (p.i.) (Summer 2020). Data are shown as mean + SEM. b Expression of *CCL2* in CD14⁺ PBMCs of seronegative (n = 20) vs. post CoV (n = 19) subjects at 3–5 months p.i. **c** Volcano plot showing DEGs between seronegative (n = 8) and post CoV MDM (n = 16). Top 10 DEGs (base mean > 50), log2 FC > 2 or adjusted p value (padj < 0.016 labeled), DEGs with log2 FC > 1 and padj < 0.1 marked. **d** Heatmap of top 50 DEGs between seronegative (n = 4) mDM + LPS, log2 FC > 2, p value < 0.01. **f** Volcano plot showing DEGs between seronegative (n = 4) and post CoV (n = 8) and seronegative (n = 4) and post CoV (n = 8) mDM + LPS. DEGs with log2 FC > 1 and padj < 0.1 marked. **d** Heatmap of top 50 DEGs between seronegative (n = 4) and post CoV (n = 8) MDM ± LPS, padj < 0.1, log2 FC > 1 and padj < 0.1 marked. **g** Heatmap of top 50 DEGs between seronegative (n = 4) and post CoV (n = 8) MDM ± LPS, padj < 0.1, log2 FC > 1, base mean > 50. Statistical significance was determined by Mann–Whitney test (**a**, **b**) or DESeq2 (**c**-**f**). *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001; ****p < 0.0001.

study reflect a setting of acute inflammatory challenge. MDM of convalescent subjects also revealed a marked lower inferred soluble epoxide hydrolase activity. The epoxides of arachidonic acid have been reported to promote the resolution of inflammation, including mitigation of cytokine storms³⁷. Accordingly, inhibition of the sEH has been proposed as a potential therapeutic target for COVID-19³⁸. Our findings suggest that subsequent to mild COVID-19, MDM may exhibit a compensatory sEH activity that is shifted towards a pro-resolution state. In contrast to acute infection, which resulted in increased *ALOX5* expression in neutrophils and monocytes¹⁰, we did not find evidence of increased 5-LOX pathway gene expression in post COVID-19 MDM (Fig. 3g). Instead, genes involved in upstream events of fatty acid and lipid mediator biosynthesis (e.g., FASN, DGAT2, PLA2G4C) were upregulated in post COVID-19 MDM compared to MDM from seronegative subjects, suggesting an MDM phenotype in position for rapid activation of lipid metabolic pathways.

4

Analysis of MDM eicosanoid profiles from donors of the same cohort at 12 months post infection indicated that LT and prostanoid synthesis of post COVID-19 MDM had largely returned to baseline levels at this time point (Fig. 3h, i). This suggested that pro-inflammatory eicosanoid reprogramming in mild COVID-19 is transient, but that it may contribute to an enhanced inflammatory propensity during the first months post SARS-CoV-2 infection.

When stratified into 5-LOX low- or high producers, post COVID-19 subjects with high MDM LT production exhibited less acute symptoms but a faster decline in SARS-CoV-2 specific IgG titers (Fig. 3j), indicative of an efficient acute anti-viral response³⁹. However, the lack of a defined clinical diagnosis of long COVID and poor reporting of long-term symptoms in the studied post COVID-19 cohort, prevented us from establishing a clear link between high MDM LT production and long-term symptoms of SARS-CoV-2 infection. Thus, future studies should investigate eicosanoid reprogramming in a cohort with clinically defined long COVID. Such studies would be imperative to define a potential pathological relevance of the inflammatory macrophage memory observed in the current study.

As patients in our study were enrolled following seroconversion, we were not able to compare monocyte and macrophage profiles at 3-5 months post infection to those during acute disease. However, we observed a considerable overlap between transcriptional profiles of post COVID-19 MDM and published transcriptomes of macrophages from SARS-CoV-2-infected individuals with mild acute disease⁴⁰. Thus, several of the DEGs identified in our analysis (MPEG1, CD163, CXCL9, MERTK, and MRC1) were increased and correlated with higher expression of 5-LOX pathway genes in mild vs. severe acute disease⁴⁰. It will be important to compare macrophage reprogramming between convalescent COVID-19 patients with different disease severities as well as following infection with other respiratory viruses (e.g., influenza). While previous studies have suggested an acute and transient increase in eicosanoids during respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) or influenza A virus (IAV) infection⁴¹⁻⁴³, a comprehensive assessment of macrophage eicosanoid profiles in these diseases is currently lacking. PGE₂ production was increased following IAV infection, however we did not observe increased PGE₂ production in post COVID-19 MDM. Similarly, transcriptional profiles of post COVID-19 MDM showed minimal overlap with post influenza macrophage gene expression profiles^{44,45}, suggesting that infection with different respiratory viruses results in distinct macrophage reprogramming. Increased macrophage LTB₄ production may however contribute to protective immunity during acute infection with multiple respiratory viruses^{41,43}. It will be important to determine, whether the persistent increase of LTB₄ may contribute to a decreased susceptibility to respiratory viral infection during the first months following SARS-CoV-2 infection.

As airway inflammation, including in COVID-19, is commonly treated by glucocorticoids, we investigated potential effects of glucocorticoids on LT synthesis by post COVID-19 MDM. Fluticasone propionate, a commonly used inhaled glucocorticoid, further increased LT synthesis by post COVID-19 at baseline or after stimulation with house dust mite (HDM), used as a ubiquitous trigger of airway inflammation (Fig. S2a–d). This suggested that glucocorticoid treatment may further aggravate the pro-inflammatory eicosanoid reprogramming in post COVID-19 subjects. Given the therapeutic efficacy of glucocorticoids in airway inflammation, the finding that glucocorticoid senhanced LT synthesis may be surprising. However, it is in keeping with studies showing no reduction in LTs following glucocorticoid treatment in humans or enhanced LT production following in vitro treatment with glucocorticoids^{46–48}.

S-protein-triggered prostanoid response is enhanced in post COVID-19 MDM

To assess potential differences in eicosanoid production capacities under inflammatory conditions, we compared Ca²⁺ ionophoreelicited eicosanoid production in post COVID-19 and seronegative MDM stimulated for 24 h with S-protein or LPS. S-protein stimulation profoundly altered eicosanoid profiles (Fig. 4a, b), provoking a prominent induction of prostanoids from the thromboxane pathway (TXB₂ and 12-HHTrE), while 5-LOX metabolites were reduced (Fig. 4b).

Compared to seronegative MDM, post COVID-19 MDM exhibited enhanced S-protein-induced prostanoid production, which was particularly evident for the thromboxane synthesis metabolite 12-HHTrE (Fig. 4b, c). Similarly, the cytochrome P450 metabolite 19-HETE was significantly increased in S-protein-stimulated post COVID-19, indicative of increased S-protein-mediated induction of vasoactive eicosanoids at 3-5 months post infection. In contrast at 12 months post infection, S-protein-triggered eicosanoid responses did not differ between SARS-CoV-2 seronegative and seropositive subjects (Fig. 4d). Compared to S-protein, LPS induced a stronger eicosanoid shift, thus overriding aberrant lipid mediator synthesis of post COVID-19 MDM (Fig. S3a, b). While upregulating prostanoids, LPS reduced the heighted production of LTD₄ in post COVID-19 MDM (Fig. S3c), in line with suppressive effects of 24 h LPS stimulation on LT production by alveolar macrophages⁴⁹. Together, this suggested that eicosanoid responses remain increased for several months following SARS-CoV-2 infection. In addition, during challenge with LPS or Sprotein, eicosanoid profiles switch towards prostanoids with tissue reparative, vasoconstrictor and immune regulatory functions,



Fig. 2 S-protein-induced type I IFN and chemokine responses are exaggerated in post COVID-19 MDM. a PCA of RNAseq datasets (baseline, S-protein, LPS) for seronegative (n = 4-8) or post CoV (n = 8-16) MDM. **b** Volcano plot of DEGs for post CoV MDM (n = 8) ± S-protein. DEGs with log2 FC > 5 or padj < 0.00001 (DESeq2) are labeled, DEGs with log2 FC > 1 and padj < 0.1 are colored. **c** Heatmap of top 50 DEGs in post CoV MDM (n = 8-16) ± S-protein, padj < 0.1, log2 FC > 1, base mean > 50. **d** Volcano plot of DEGs of S-protein-stimulated MDM from seronegative (n = 4) vs. post-CoV (n = 8) donors. DEGs with log2 FC > 2.5 or padj < 0.003 are labeled, DEGs with log2 FC > 1 and padj < 0.1 are colored. **e** Heatmap of top 50 DEGs of MDM ± S-protein from seronegative (n = 4) or seropositive (n = 8) donors, padj<0.1, log2 FC > 1, base mean > 50.

SPRINGER NATURE



potentially promoting repair of inflammation-induced tissue damage.

In contrast to eicosanoid profiles, cytokine production at baseline or following stimulation was not significantly different

between post COVID-19 and seronegative MDM (Fig. S2e–h), suggesting that cytokine aberrations may not persist for >12 weeks or during monocyte-macrophage differentiation. However, in contrast to LTs, cytokine and prostanoid production by MDM

Fig. 3 Post COVID-19 MDM produce increased amounts of inflammatory 5-lipoxygenase metabolites. a *FASN* and *SEMA7A* expression in seronegative (n = 8) and post CoV MDM (n = 16). **b** Gene expression of *FASN* and *ALOX5* in seronegative (n = 6/20) or post CoV (n = 6/19) CD14⁺ PBMCs. **c** PCA of lipid mediator profiles of MDM from seronegative (n = 22) or seropositive (n = 47) individuals. Red and blue circles: 95% Cl. **d** Heatmap of lipid mediators produced by seronegative (n = 22) or post CoV (n = 47) MDM (LC-MS/MS). Clustering: with k-means using Pearson correlation. Data is shown as mean. **e** Sum of z-scored arachidonic acid derived 5-LOX metabolite concentrations for each donor. Levels of major 5-LOX (**e**, **h**) and COX (**f**, **i**) metabolites produced by MDM at 3-5 (**e**, **f**) or 12 (**h**, **i**) months p.i. (LC-MS/MS) shown as mean + SEM of n = 22/n = 4 seronegative or n = 47/n = 10 seropositive individuals. **g** Expression of *ALOX5* and *LTA4H* (RNAseq) in MDM from seronegative (n = 8) or post CoV (n = 16) individuals. **j** IgG titers in serum or number of symptoms in MDM from post CoV donors stratified into 5-LOX low (z-score < 1) and high producers (z-score > 1). Bar graphs are depicted as mean + SEM. Statistical significance was determined by Mann–Whitney test. *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001.

was efficiently suppressed by fluticasone propionate (Fig. S2a–d, i). This suggested that cytokines and prostanoids are efficiently targeted, while exaggerated LT responses of post COVID-19 MDM are further exacerbated by glucocorticoids. Indeed, thromboxane is a major eicosanoid produced by inflammatory macrophages and involved in vascular and airway remodeling, thus its inhibition by glucocorticoids may provide a therapeutic benefit. However, glucocorticoids may in turn further enhance the heightened production of pro-inflammatory LTs by post COVID-19 MDM, thus promoting LT-driven airway inflammation and remodeling. Based on the enhanced production of 5-LOX-derived lipid mediators both in acute^{10,11} and post-acute COVID-19 (this study), approved LT pathway inhibitors should be considered as regimens to treat and/ or prevent airway inflammation and remodeling during the first 6 months following SARS-CoV-2 infection.

Future studies should further decipher upstream receptors and epigenetic pathways that drive the persistent pro-inflammatory macrophage and eicosanoid reprogramming during SARS-CoV-2 infection. In addition, a potential heterogeneity in GM-CSF and TGF-B1-differentiated MDM from seronegative and seropositive individuals should be addressed in single cell analyses. LTs have been reported to induce CCL2 in monocytes^{50,51}, suggesting that enhanced LT synthesis may drive exaggerated pro-inflammatory chemokine responses in post COVID-19 MDM. In turn, increased CCL2 production by post COVID-19 MDM or monocytes may promote LTB₄ production⁵². Thus, our combined RNAseq and LC-MS/MS data suggest a crosstalk between CCL2 and LTs, which perpetuates the persistent pro-inflammatory activation of monocytes and macrophages following SARS-CoV-2 infection. Due to limitations in patient material, we could not perform a comprehensive comparison of MDM and monocytes, however our data suggest that differences in CCL2 and fatty acid synthesis are at least partially present in undifferentiated post COVID-19 monocytes, which differentiate into inflammatory monocyte-derived macrophages when entering the lung⁵. The persistent upregulation of pro-inflammatory eicosanoids in post COVID-19 macrophages may have multiple consequences for subsequent immune responses, e.g. during bacterial or viral infection or in patients suffering from chronic inflammatory diseases such as asthma, thus requiring future investigation.

METHODS

Study design

Symptoms of seronegative (SARS-CoV-2 seronegative) and post COVID-19 (SARS-CoV-2 seropositive) individuals were determined through a questionnaire in Spring 2020 and 3–5 months later, in Summer 2020. Percentage of each symptom was calculated separately for seropositive and -negative individuals (table S1). Sample sizes for each experiment are specified in the corresponding figure legends; an overview is depicted in Fig. S1a. All blood donors participated in the study after informed written consent. All procedures were approved by the local ethics committee at the University clinic of the Technical University of Munich (internal references: 216/20S, 263/21S) and in accordance with the declaration of Helsinki.

Mucosal Immunology

Monocyte-derived macrophage culture

Isolated peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) of post COVID-19 or seronegative individuals were used to generate monocytederived macrophages (MDM), as previously reported^{53,54}. MDM were cultured in the presence of 10 ng/mL human GM-CSF (Miltenyi Biotec, Bergisch-Gladbach, Germany) and 2 ng/mL human TGF- β (Peprotech, Hamburg, Germany). After 7 days incubation, cells were harvested and stimulated for 24 h with 100 ng/mL LPS (Invivogen, San Diego, CA, USA), 20 nM spike protein (antibodies-online GmbH), 10 µg/mL house dust mite extract (HDM) (Citeq Biologics, Groningen, The Netherlands), 1 µM fluticasone propionate (FP) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA), 5 µM or 100 nM dexamethasone (DXM) (Sigma-Aldrich, Merck). After 24 h of stimulation cells were harvested in presence of Ca²⁺-ionophore A23187 (Sigma-Aldrich, Merck).

NHBE and ALI culture

Primary normal human bronchial epithelial cells (NHBEs) (Lonza, Basel, Switzerland) from non-smokers in passage 3 were grown to 80-90% confluency in Bronchial Epithelial Cell Growth Medium (BEGM) (Lonza). Following starvation overnight in bronchial epithelial basal medium (BEBM) (Lonza), NHBEs were stimulated for 24 h with 1 µg/mL HDM (Citeq) or 1 µM FP (Sigma-Aldrich, Merck). For air-liquid interface (ALI) cultures, NHBEs were split at 60-80% confluency and 1×10^5 cells were seeded on 12 mm transwells (0.4 µm pores, Stemcell Technologies, Vancouver, Canada). Cultures were maintained in BEGM (500 µL apical and 1000 µL basal) until cells reached full confluency. Subsequently, cells were "airlifted" by removing the apical medium, and basal medium was replaced with PneumaCult-ALI Maintenance Medium (Stemcell Technologies). Medium was replaced every 2 days and excessive mucus washed away with DPBS (Gibco). Cells were cultured at air liquid interface for 3-4 weeks. Before stimulation, cells were starved overnight in PneumaCult-ALI Basal Medium (Stemcell Technologies). ALI cells were stimulated on the apical side with 1 µg/mL HDM (Citeq), 1 µM FP (Sigma-Aldrich) or corresponding control for 24 h.

Histology

For histology ALI cells were fixed in 4% formaldehyde and embedded in paraffin. Sections were cut and hematoxylin & eosin (H&E) stained at the Klinikum rechts der Isar, Dermatology Department.

RNA isolation

Cells were lysed in RLT buffer (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) supplemented with 1% β -mercaptoethanol. RNA was extracted using a spin-column kit according to the manufacturer's instructions (Zymo Research, Freiburg, Germany) and transcribed into DNA using the HighCapacity cDNA Reverse Transcription kit according to the manufacturer's instructions (Applied Biosystems) or submitted for total RNA sequencing.

RNA sequencing

Library preparation was performed using the TruSeq Stranded mRNA Library Prep Kit (Illumina, San Diego, CA, USA). Briefly, RNA was isolated from MDM cell lysates according to the

S. Bohnacker et al.



Fig. 4 Increased S-protein-triggered prostanoid response in post COVID-19 MDM. a PCA of lipid mediators quantified in seronegative (n = 10) or post CoV (n = 29) MDM ± S-protein. Red and blue circles: 95% CI (LC-MS/MS at 3-5 months p.i). **b** Heatmap of lipid mediators produced by MDM (seronegative/ post CoV) ± S-protein; clustered with k-means using Pearson correlation. Data are shown as mean of seronegative (n = 10) or post CoV (n = 29) MDM. Concentrations of 12-HHTrE, TXB₂, PGF_{2 α} and 19-HETE/ 5-HETE produced by MDM + S-protein, at 3-5 months (**c**) or 12 months (**d**) p.i.; **d** n = 4 (seronegative); n = 7 (post CoV). Dashed lines indicate average ctrl level of either seronegative (blue) or seropositive (red) MDM. Bar graphs are depicted as mean + SEM. Statistical significance was determined by Mann–Whitney test. *p < 0.05.

For library preparation, 1 µg of RNA was poly(A) selected, fragmented, and reverse transcribed with the Elute, Prime, Fragment Mix (Illumina). A-tailing, adaptor ligation, and library enrichment were performed as described in the TruSeq Stranded mRNA Sample Prep Guide (Illumina). RNA libraries were assessed for quality and quantity with the Agilent 2100 BioAnalyzer and the Quant-iT PicoGreen dsDNA Assay Kit (Life Technologies, Thermo Fisher Scientific). RNA libraries were sequenced as 150 bp paired-end runs on an Illumina NovaSeq 6000 platform. Sequencing was performed at the Helmholtz Zentrum München (HMGU) by the Genomics Core Facility.

Cytokine analysis (ELISA)

Cell culture supernatants were analyzed for IL-6, IL-1 β and IL-8 secretion using the human ELISA Sets (BD Biosciences, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Lipid mediator quantification

Briefly, cell supernatants from 200,000 cells, stored in equal volume of methanol, were extracted using solid phase extraction (Evolute Express ABN, Biotage, Uppsala, Sweden) and lipid mediators (see Table S1) were quantified by liquid chromatography coupled to tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS)⁵⁵. Given that cell culture media has significant background levels of many lipid mediators, compounds whose concentration was below the media level were excluded from data analysis.

Real-time quantitative PCR

10 ng cDNA was used as a template. The list of applied primers (4 µmol/L, Metabion international AG, Planegg, Germany) can be found in the Supplement. FastStart Universal SYBR Green Master Mix (Roche, Basel, Switzerland) was used and fluorescence was measured on a ViiA7TM Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems, Thermo Fisher Scientific). The expression levels were normalized to the house-keeping genes GAPDH (for MDM), ACTB, HPRT1 and TFRC (average for NHBEs and ALI cultured cells). Relative gene expression was calculated as $2^{\Delta CT}$ ($\Delta C_T = C_T$ (Housekeeper) - $C_{T(Gene)}$). For genes where expression could not be quantified, CT values were set to 40.

Data analysis and statistics

LC-MS/MS and RNAseq data were analyzed using previously published procedures^{14,48,55,56}. Details can be found in the Supplement.

REFERENCES

- Wang, C., Horby, P. W., Hayden, F. G. & Gao, G. F. A novel coronavirus outbreak of global health concern. *Lancet* 395, 470–473 (2020).
- Huang, C. et al. 6-month consequences of COVID-19 in patients discharged from hospital: a cohort study. *Lancet* 397, 220–232 (2021).
- Havervall, S. et al. Symptoms and functional impairment assessed 8 months after mild COVID-19 among Health care workers. JAMA https://doi.org/10.1001/ jama.2021.5612 (2021).
- Liao, M. et al. Single-cell landscape of bronchoalveolar immune cells in patients with COVID-19. *Nat. Med.* 26, 842–844 (2020).
- Merad, M. & Martin, J. C. Pathological inflammation in patients with COVID-19: a key role for monocytes and macrophages. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 20, 355–362 (2020).
- Schulte-Schrepping, J. et al. Severe COVID-19 is marked by a dysregulated myeloid. *Cell Compartment. Cell* 182, 1419–1440.e23 (2020).
- Szabo, P. A. et al. Longitudinal profiling of respiratory and systemic immune responses reveals myeloid cell-driven lung inflammation in severe COVID-19. *Immunity* 54, 797–814.e6. (2021).
- Esser-von Bieren, J. Immune-regulation and -functions of eicosanoid lipid mediators. Biol. Chem. 398, 1177–1191 (2017).

- Schwarz, B. et al. Cutting edge: severe SARS-CoV-2 infection in humans is defined by a shift in the serum lipidome, resulting in dysregulation of eicosanoid immune mediators. J. Immunol. 206, 329–334 (2021).
- 11. Archambault, A.-S. et al. High levels of eicosanoids and docosanoids in the lungs of intubated COVID-19 patients. *FASEB J.* **35**, e21666 (2021).
- Nalbandian, A. et al. Post-acute COVID-19 syndrome. Nat. Med. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41591-021-01283-z (2021).
- 13. You, M. et al. Single-cell epigenomic landscape of peripheral immune cells reveals establishment of trained immunity in individuals convalescing from COVID-19. *Nat. Cell Biol.* **23**, 620–630 (2021).
- Haimerl, P. et al. Inflammatory macrophage memory in nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drug-exacerbated respiratory disease. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 147, 587–599 (2021).
- Erber, J. et al. Strategies for infection control and prevalence of anti-SARS-CoV-2 IgG in 4,554 employees of a university hospital in Munich, Germany. https://doi.org/ 10.1101/2020.10.04.20206136 (2020).
- Schneider, C. et al. Induction of the nuclear receptor PPAR-γ by the cytokine GM-CSF is critical for the differentiation of fetal monocytes into alveolar macrophages. *Nat. Immunol.* 15, 1026–1037 (2014).
- Yu, X. et al. The cytokine TGF-β promotes the development and homeostasis of alveolar macrophages. *Immunity* 47, 903–912.e4 (2017).
- Chua, R. L. et al. COVID-19 severity correlates with airway epithelium-immune cell interactions identified by single-cell analysis. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 38, 970–979 (2020).
- Williams, A. E. et al. Evidence for chemokine synergy during neutrophil migration in ARDS. *Thorax* 72, 66–73 (2017).
- Alvarez, D. et al. A novel role of endothelin-1 in linking Toll-like receptor 7-mediated inflammation to fibrosis in congenital heart block. J. Biol. Chem. 286, 30444–30454 (2011).
- 21. Schwartz, J. L. Fcgbp A Potential Viral Trap in RV144. Open AIDS J. 8, 21–24 (2014).
- Zhu, H., Qiu, H., Yoon, H.-W. P., Huang, S. & Bunn, H. F. Identification of a cytochrome b-type NAD(P)H oxidoreductase ubiquitously expressed in human cells. *Proc. Natl Acad. Sci.* 96, 14742–14747 (1999).
- 23. Körner, A. et al. Sema7A is crucial for resolution of severe inflammation. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*,**118**, e2017527118 (2021).
- Talbot, J. et al. CCR2 expression in neutrophils plays a critical role in their migration into the joints in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* 67, 1751–1759 (2015).
- Johnston, B. et al. Chronic inflammation upregulates chemokine receptors and induces neutrophil migration to monocyte chemoattractant protein-1. J. Clin. Invest 103, 1269–1276 (1999).
- McCormack, R., Hunte, R., Podack, E. R., Plano, G. V. & Shembade, N. An essential role for perforin-2 in type I IFN signaling. *J. Immunol.* 204, 2242–2256 (2020).
- Flügel, A. et al. Anti-inflammatory activity of nerve growth factor in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis: inhibition of monocyte transendothelial migration. *Eur. J. Immunol.* **31**, 11–22 (2001).
- Shenoda, B. B. et al. Xist attenuates acute inflammatory response by female cells. Cell Mol. Life Sci. 78, 299–316 (2021).
- 29. Lan, J. et al. Structure of the SARS-CoV-2 spike receptor-binding domain bound to the ACE2 receptor. *Nature* **581**, 215–220 (2020).
- Amraie, R. et al. CD209L/L-SIGN and CD209/DC-SIGN act as receptors for SARS-CoV-2 and are differentially expressed in lung and kidney epithelial and endothelial cells. *bioRxiv* https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.06.22.165803 (2020).
- Jeffers, S. A. et al. CD209L (L-SIGN) is a receptor for severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus. Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA 101, 15748–15753 (2004).
- Coletta, S. et al. The immune receptor CD300e negatively regulates T cell activation by impairing the STAT1-dependent antigen presentation. *Sci. Rep.* 10, 16501 (2020).
- Han, Q., Shi, H. & Liu, F. CD163(+) M2-type tumor-associated macrophage support the suppression of tumor-infiltrating T cells in osteosarcoma. *Int Immunopharmacol.* 34, 101–106 (2016).
- Jaiswal, A. K. et al. Irg1/itaconate metabolic pathway is a crucial determinant of dendritic cells immune-priming function and contributes to resolute allergeninduced airway inflammation. *Mucosal. Immunol.* https://doi.org/10.1038/s41385-021-00462-y (2021).
- Coulombe, F. et al. Targeted prostaglandin E2 inhibition enhances antiviral immunity through induction of type I interferon and apoptosis in macrophages. *Immunity* 40, 554–568 (2014).
- Zaid, Y. et al. Chemokines and eicosanoids fuel the hyperinflammation within the lungs of patients with severe COVID-19. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. S0091-6749, 00893–00899 (2021).
- Panigrahy, D. et al. Inflammation resolution: a dual-pronged approach to averting cytokine storms in COVID-19? *Cancer Metastasis Rev.* 39, 337–340 (2020).

- Hammock, B. D., Wang, W., Gilligan, M. M. & Panigrahy, D. Eicosanoids: the overlooked storm in coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19)? Am. J. Pathol. 190, 1782–1788 (2020).
- Long, Q.-X. et al. Clinical and immunological assessment of asymptomatic SARS-CoV-2 infections. *Nat. Med.* 26, 1200–1204 (2020).
- Wauters, E. et al. Discriminating mild from critical COVID-19 by innate and adaptive immune single-cell profiling of bronchoalveolar lavages. *Cell Res.* 31, 272–290 (2021).
- Shirey, K. A. et al. Role of the lipoxygenase pathway in RSV-induced alternatively activated macrophages leading to resolution of lung pathology. *Mucosal Immunol.* 7, 549–557 (2014).
- Bartz, H., Büning-Pfaue, F., Türkel, O. & Schauer, U. Respiratory syncytial virus induces prostaglandin E2, IL-10 and IL-11 generation in antigen presenting cells. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* **129**, 438–445 (2002).
- Pernet, E., Downey, J., Vinh, D. C., Powell, W. S. & Divangahi, M. Leukotriene B4type I interferon axis regulates macrophage-mediated disease tolerance to influenza infection. *Nat. Microbiol* 4, 1389–1400 (2019).
- 44. Aegerter, H. et al. Influenza-induced monocyte-derived alveolar macrophages confer prolonged antibacterial protection. *Nat. Immunol.* **21**, 145–157 (2020).
- 45. Yao, Y. et al. Induction of autonomous memory alveolar macrophages requires T cell help and is critical to trained immunity. *Cell* **175**, 1634–1650.e17 (2018).
- Riddick, C. A., Ring, W. L., Baker, J. R., Hodulik, C. R. & Bigby, T. D. Dexamethasone increases expression of 5-lipoxygenase and its activating protein in human monocytes and THP-1 cells. *Eur. J. Biochem* 246, 112–118 (1997).
- Manso, G., Baker, A. J., Taylor, I. K. & Fuller, R. W. In vivo and in vitro effects of glucocorticosteroids on arachidonic acid metabolism and monocyte function in nonasthmatic humans. *Eur. Respir. J.* 5, 712–716 (1992).
- Kolmert, J. et al. Urinary leukotriene E4 and prostaglandin D2 metabolites increase in adult and childhood severe asthma characterized by type 2 inflammation. A clinical observational study. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med 203, 37–53 (2021).
- Coffey, M. J., Phare, S. M. & Peters-Golden, M. Prolonged exposure to lipopolysaccharide inhibits macrophage 5-lipoxygenase metabolism via induction of nitric oxide synthesis. *J. Immunol.* **165**, 3592–3598 (2000).
- Huang, L. et al. Leukotriene B4 strongly increases monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 in human monocytes. Arterioscler Thromb. Vasc. Biol. 24, 1783–1788 (2004).
- Ichiyama, T. et al. Cysteinyl leukotrienes induce monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 in human monocytes/macrophages. *Clin. Exp. Allergy* 35, 1214–1219 (2005).
- Pacheco, P. et al. Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1/CC chemokine ligand 2 controls microtubule-driven biogenesis and leukotriene B4-synthesizing function of macrophage lipid bodies elicited by innate immune response. J. Immunol. 179, 8500–8508 (2007).
- Dietz, K. et al. Age dictates a steroid-resistant cascade of Wnt5a, transglutaminase 2, and leukotrienes in inflamed airways. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 139, 1343–1354.e6 (2017).
- 54. Esser-von Bieren, J. et al. Antibodies trap tissue migrating helminth larvae and prevent tissue damage by driving IL-4Rα-independent alternative differentiation of macrophages. *PLoS Pathog.* **9**, e1003771 (2013).
- Kolmert, J. et al. Lipid mediator quantification in isolated human and guinea pig airways: an expanded approach for respiratory research. *Anal. Chem.* **90**, 10239–10248 (2018).
- Henkel, F. D. R. et al. House dust mite drives proinflammatory eicosanoid reprogramming and macrophage effector functions. *Allergy* 74, 1090–1101 (2019).

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank members of the SeCoMRI study group, Sonja Schindela and staff of the histology laboratory of the Dermatology Department, Klinikum rechts der Isar and of the Helmholtz Center Munich Genomics platform for technical support.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Conceptualization: J.E.v.B., C.E.W., C.B.S.W., A.M.C., P.K., P.L., U.P. Methodology: A.Q., J.K., C. E.W., M.U.D. Investigation: S.B., F.D.H., F.H., A.Q., J.H., A.L., A.P., S.Y, J.E. Visualization: S.B., F. D.H., F.H., M.U.D. Funding acquisition: J.E.v.B., C.E.W. Project administration: J.E.v.B., A.M.C., P.K., U.P., P.L. Supervision: J.E.v.B., A.M.C., P.K. Writing—original draft: J.E.v.B., S.B., F.D.H., F. H. Writing—review & editing: C.E.W., C.B.S.W., A.L., A.M.C, A.P., P.K., P.L.

FUNDING

This study was supported by the German Research Foundation (DFG) (FOR2599, ES 471/3-1; ES 471/2-3), a Helmholtz Young Investigator grant (VH-NG-1331) to J.E.v.B. and grants by the Swedish Heart Lung Foundation HLF 20210519, HLF 20200693 to C. E.W., the German University Medicine network NUM via project B-FAST, the For-COVID consortium funded by the state of Bavaria and the Project "Virological and immunological determinants of COVID-19 pathogenesis – lessons to get prepared for future pandemics (KA1-Co-02 "COVIPA")", a grant from the Helmholtz Association's Initiative and Networking Fund to UP and PK. C.S.-W. receives grant support by the German Center for Lung Research (DZL; 82DZL00302). Open Access funding enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL.

COMPETING INTERESTS

C. B. S.-W. received grant support from Allergopharma, PLS Design, as well as Zeller AG; and received speaker honoraria from Allergopharma. U. Protzer is co-funder, board member and share holder of SCG Cell Therapy Inc. and serves as ad hoc advisor for Sanofi-Pasteur, BioNTech, Janssen and Swedish Orphan Biovitrum concerning COVID-19. The rest of the authors declare that they have no relevant conflicts of interest related to this work.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Supplementary information The online version contains supplementary material available at https://doi.org/10.1038/s41385-021-00482-8.

Correspondence and requests for materials should be addressed to Julia Esser-von Bieren.

Reprints and permission information is available at http://www.nature.com/reprints

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Open AccessThis article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons. org/licenses/by/4.0/.

© The Author(s) 2022